Behold I Come Messages from Father

Volume IV 2016

Julie - Daughter of The King



Introduction

I'll begin by saying that I am nobody special and the last person in the world who would have thought that The Lord would use me to convey His love and His words of warning and repentance to His people globally. These messages are straight from The Father's Heart, deeply moving and incredibly intimate and revealing. He has gone to great lengths to give understanding and insight into these end times that we live in, and to advise us how to prepare for His imminent return. The manner in which The Lord speaks in these messages is portrayed very clearly, and in a way that only a father could speak to and love His children. Each message is meant to draw us into a deeper intimacy and a closer relationship to The One who is The Creator of all in heaven, on earth, and under the earth.

These unique, beautiful and heartfelt messages are meant for all who have ears to hear what The Lord has to say to this last generation, and for all whose hearts are open to receive the salvation of Yahushua Ha Mashiach, Jesus Christ, The only Son of God. I have chosen to be obedient in making these messages public, as this is what The Father has requested of me and His will for my life. I am here today to testify of His absolute and unending love, grace and mercy to all of His children and to give Him all the praise, honor and glory due Him.

Yahushua Ha Mashiach, Jesus Christ is the answer to everything I have ever sought in this world, and He has filled my deepest longings and desires to be whole, loved, honored and cherished as the daughter of The King. I am ever-indebted to all of the brothers and sisters in The Lord who have come along side of me in this ministry to spread the powerful and wonderful news that Yahushua is alive and coming for His children soon! We are one body, one heart in Him, and together we will unify in these last days to usher in the Millennial Kingdom of Heaven and Earth, as foretold in His Holy Word, the Bible. All credit will always be given to my Savior and King,

YAHUSHUA HA MASHIACH.

Shalom, Julie

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	2
BOLDLY GO FORTH INTO THE FIERY TRIALS AND THE LANDS LAID WASTE RADIATING WITH ME	12
A WORD TO THOSE BEING CALLED OUT OF ALL THEY HAVE KNOWN	14
A FEVERED PITCH RISES IN THE UNSEEN AS THE SEASON OF MY RETURN IS GRANTED TO THIS GENERATION	15
THE TRUMPETS SOUND, WILL YOUR FAITH STAND THE TEST	21
IT IS IN THE BROKENNESS OF THIS LIFE THAT I AM MOST POWERFUL	25
THE CLOSER WE COME TO HIS RETURN, THE MORE FURIOUS THE ENEMY ATTACKS	26
IF I COULD SAY JUST ONE THING TO YOU RIGHT NOW	30
PAIN AND SUFFERING WILL BRING ABOUT A DEEPER INTIMACY	33
MASTER THE CRUCIFIED LIFE, DISPLAY THE RESURRECTED ONE	34
POWERFUL PRAYER AGAINST WITCHCRAFT AND SATANIC SPIRITS	
WILL YOU GO TO THE DEPTHS WITH ME? MY AGONY TO MY ASCENSION, HOW MUCH OF MY HEART DO YOU D	ESIRE?
38	
DON'T QUIT NOW, NOT NOW	42
EVERYWHERE YOU LOOK ARE THE SIGNS OF MY COMING-HAVE YOU MADE YOURSELVES READY??	
PROPHECY OF WEST COAST TSUNAMI GIVEN MAY 17, 2016	
JUSTICE SHALL BE SERVED	
THE HOUR HAS COME-YEA, THE MOMENT OF THE VALLEY OF DECISION	
FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE *** PLEASE READ ***	
WORDS FROM OUR FATHER	
FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE	
IMPORTANT FOLLOW UP TO FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE	
EVENTS ESCALATE WITH GREAT INTENSITY AS THE DAYS OF AWE ARE BEING USHERED IN	
VISION OF THE STATUE OF LIBERTY SWALLOWED BY TIDAL WAVES - MY BRIDE STEPS INTO IMMORTALITY	
THE HOURGLASS EMPTIES ITSELF AND THE TRUMPETS SOUND, CAN YOU NOT HEAR THEM?	
I HAVE CLOSED A DOOR-THERE IS NO TURNING BACK NOW	
I HAVE TURNED UP THE HEAT - FINISH YOUR SPIRITUAL PREPARATIONS MY BRIDE, MAKE HASTE!	
COME TO ME IN THE JOY AND IN THE SORROW	
AN HOUR OF PRAYER WITH OUR FATHER - WILL YOU ANSWER THE CALL?	
PLEASE COME HOME	
MY PEOPLE HAVE LABORED LONG-YOUR DAYS OF TOIL AND STRIVING ARE VERY, VERY SOON ENDING	
MY HEART GRIEVES AT WHAT I MUST DO	
YEARN DESPERATELY FOR MY TRUTH OR YOU WILL NOT STAND FOR WHAT IS UPON YOU	
REMINDER TO PLEASE STAY VIGILANT AND WATCHFUL	91
SOUND THE SHOFAR AND ANNOUNCE THE KING IS COMING, THE SPIRIT OF ELIJAH IS HERE! ROSH HASHANAH	01
MESSAGE	91
THE FINAL ACTS OF BETRAYAL BY YOUR LEADERS COMMENCE, WHERE WILL YOU BE IN THAT HOUR WHEN	0.4
EVERYTHING CHANGES?	
AN EVENT OF SUCH GREAT MAGNITUDE IS HERE, A JUDGMENT THAT WILL SHAKE EVEN THE STRONGEST TO THE	
CORE	95
MUCH, MUCH IS ABOUT TO BEFALL YOU -	0.0
IT IS TIME	
TRUST ME LIKE YOU HAVE NEVER TRUSTED BEFORE AND RECEIVE MY GREAT REVELATIONS FOR THE END IS HERE	
HEAR WHAT SPIRIT IS SAYING IN THIS LATE HOUR, I SPEAK OF THE MARK OF THE BEAST	
NIGHT HAS COME, YOU MUST OVERCOME BY THE BLOOD OF THE LAMB	
THE STORMS NOW INTENSIFY GREATLY BUT I AM YOUR CAPTAIN AND YOU ARE ALMOST THERE	111

BOLDLY GO FORTH INTO THE FIERY TRIALS AND THE LANDS LAID WASTE RADIATING WITH ME

JANUARY 1, 2016

Daughter, as these your last moments in your linear time of 2015 are here, I remind you that I am He who is faithful and He who is true to everything I have spoken that shall come to pass.

I have indeed told you that this was your year of the Great Shaking, and everywhere around you that shaking has already begun. As I said, I would overturn. This purging has begun! Nothing remains the same; the foundations are crumbling, chaos reigns in more and more locations.

My Word will never return to Me void, and never doubt that all I have spoken is and will come to pass.

Do you sense this quickening of time and events? Did I not say that I would shorten the days for the sake of My elect? This I am doing as My daughter writes. It is compressing yet again.

The speed and intensity of My judgments and events unfolding will astound you. You must remain unaffected, however, you too being of One heart with Me understand that it must come.

Truly I am at the door!! Many believers will cry, 'How could a loving God do this?' Hold their hearts tenderly in your care and tell them, 'How could I not do this?' Because I am a God of mercy, even in the judging will there be opportunities to repent and turn to Me.

I will eventually bring order back out of chaos, but first, the disobedient and the unrighteous ones will taste of My displeasure and My justice. It saddens My heart, as I know it saddens yours, but it has been written.

In more situations than not, it takes suffering to bring about humility. Pride goeth before destruction, and a haughty spirit before a fall.

Do not be found as one sleeping, as My apostles did in The Garden of Gethsemane, when this hour of trial is come upon the earth. I have been and will continue to quicken your spirit to receive the full anointing that each one of My chosen has been purposed to carry. It is given unto you to be found worthy to walk in My footsteps, to wear My robe of righteousness, to have a royal crown placed upon your head, as you are purchased by My blood. Our covenant is ratified, and you are My kings and priests.

Boldly go forth My Bride into this destruction and chaos, into the fiery trials and the lands laid waste. Walk among the ruins and the devastation, radiating with Me, The Bright and Morning Star. Give them to taste of the fountains of living water and tell them they need never thirst again. Shepherd them...

Feed them...

Love them as I have loved you...

Onward now My soldiers. Do what you have been born to do.

My glory is arisen in you!

Yahushua

Revelation 19:11-16 King James Version (KJV)

And I saw heaven opened, and behold a white horse; and he that sat upon him was called Faithful and True, and in righteousness he doth judge and make war. His eyes were as a flame of fire, and on his head were many crowns; and he had a name written, that no man knew, but he himself. And he was clothed with a vesture dipped in blood: and his name is called The Word of God. And the armies which were in heaven followed him upon white horses, clothed in fine linen, white and clean. And out of his mouth goeth a sharp sword, that with it he should smite the nations: and he shall rule them with a rod of iron: and he treadeth the winepress of the fierceness and wrath of Almighty God. And he hath on his vesture and on his thigh a name written, KING OF KINGS, AND LORD OF LORDS.

Ezekiel 21:27

²⁷ I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no more, until he come whose right it is; and I will give it him.

Isaiah 55:11

¹¹ So shall my word be that goeth forth out of my mouth: it shall not return unto me void, but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it shall prosper in the thing whereto I sent it.

Matthew 24:22

²² And except those days should be shortened, there should no flesh be saved: but for the elect's sake those days shall be shortened.

Proverbs 16:18

¹⁸ Pride goeth before destruction, and an haughty spirit before a fall.

Matthew 26:40-45

And he cometh unto the disciples, and findeth them asleep, and saith unto Peter, What, could ye not watch with me one hour? Watch and pray, that ye enter not into temptation: the spirit indeed is willing, but the flesh is weak. He went away again the second time, and prayed, saying, O my Father, if this cup may not pass away from me, except I drink it, thy will be done. And he came and found them asleep again: for their eyes were heavy. And he left them, and went away again, and prayed the third time, saying the same words. Then cometh he to his disciples, and saith unto them, Sleep on now, and take your rest: behold, the hour is at hand, and the Son of man is betrayed into the hands of sinners.

Ephesians 1:7

⁷ In whom we have redemption through his blood, the forgiveness of sins, according to the riches of his grace;

Matthew 26:28

²⁸ For this is my blood of the new testament, which is shed for many for the remission of sins.

Isaiah 61:1-6

¹The Spirit of the Lord God is upon me; because the Lord hath anointed me to preach good tidings unto the meek; he hath sent me to bind up the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of the prison to them that are bound; To proclaim the acceptable year of the LORD, and the day of vengeance of our God; to comfort all that mourn; To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the LORD, that he might be glorified. And they shall build the old wastes, they shall raise up the former desolations, and they shall repair the waste cities, the desolations of many generations. And strangers shall stand and feed your flocks, and the sons of the alien shall be your plowmen and your vinedressers. But ye shall be named the Priests of the LORD: men shall call you the Ministers of our God: ye shall eat the riches of the Gentiles, and in their glory shall ye boast yourselves.

John 21:15-17

So when they had dined, Jesus saith to Simon Peter, Simon, son of Jonas, lovest thou me more than these? He saith unto him, Yea, Lord; thou knowest that I love thee. He saith unto him, Feed my lambs. He saith to him again the second time, Simon, son of Jonas, lovest thou me? He saith unto him, Yea, Lord; thou knowest that I love thee. He saith unto him, Feed my sheep. He saith unto him the third time, Simon, son of Jonas, lovest thou me? Peter was

grieved because he said unto him the third time, Lovest thou me? And he said unto him, Lord, thou knowest all things; thou knowest that I love thee. Jesus saith unto him, Feed my sheep.

John 15:12

¹² This is my commandment, That ye love one another, as I have loved you.

Posted on Friday, January 01, 2016

A WORD TO THOSE BEING CALLED OUT OF ALL THEY HAVE KNOWN

JANUARY 11, 2016

Daughter, it is I the Lamb of God slain before the foundation of the world come here to testify of My great love for you and for all My people.

I would speak this day to My called out ones, to those who know I have placed a calling upon their lives, but have been waiting upon Me to confirm them to act. The time is now.

What is the greatest desire of your heart? For it is I, your Creator who has placed this within you.

Situations and circumstances in your lives have changed, for some of you very drastically.

Relationships have been severed, employment has changed or ceased altogether, even places of dwelling have been removed from you.

Does My Word not speak of this? Take no thought for your life- what you shall eat or drink, or where you shall lay your head. I am come to send fire upon the earth, and not peace in the end days, but division. There shall be five in one house divided- three against two, two against three- father and son, mother and daughter. Many will be divided.

If a man comes to Me and hates not his father and mother and wife and children and brothers and sisters, He cannot be My disciple. You must lose your own lives to save them.

Lay down all else. Come to Me in full surrender. Trust and obey that My calling on your lives is to be your priority. Forsake all else to follow Me, for this is My great design. Believe in Me for the outcome, and pray daily and fervently for the increased level of faith decreed to you.

In many cases, you will have to leap out in this faith, for once My Spirit has stirred that which is My desire in you, it will be in this great leap of obedience that I will meet you there to give you the next step.

Pursue Me with everything you possess. You cannot afford to wait any longer, as time is no longer on your side. Much is transpiring at incredibly rapid speeds.

Step out with all authority, courage and boldness. Your lives are in My hands. Allow Me to position you into all that was ordained for you from the beginning.

Take My hand, I will lead the way. Do not delay.

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 37:4 King James Version (KJV)

⁴ Delight thyself also in the LORD: and he shall give thee the desires of thine heart.

Matthew 6:25-30

Therefore I say unto you, Take no thought for your life, what ye shall eat, or what ye shall drink; nor yet for your body, what ye shall put on. Is not the life more than meat, and the body than raiment? Behold the fowls of the air: for they sow not, neither do they reap, nor gather into barns; yet your heavenly Father feedeth them. Are ye not much better than they? Which of you by taking thought can add one cubit unto his stature? And why take ye thought for raiment? Consider the lilies of the field, how they grow; they toil not, neither do they spin: And yet I say unto you, That even Solomon in all his glory was not arrayed like one of these. Wherefore, if God so clothe the grass of the field, which to day is, and to morrow is cast into the oven, shall he not much more clothe you, O ye of little faith?

Luke 12:49-53

⁴⁹ I am come to send fire on the earth; and what will I, if it be already kindled? ⁵⁰ But I have a baptism to be baptized with; and how am I straitened till it be accomplished! Suppose ye that I am come to give peace on earth? I tell you, Nay; but rather division: For from henceforth there shall be five in one house divided, three against two, and two against three. The father shall be divided against the son, and the son against the father; the mother against the daughter, and the daughter against the mother; the mother in law against her daughter in law, and the daughter in law against her mother in law.

Luke 17:5

⁵ And the apostles said unto the Lord, Increase our faith.

Hebrews 12:11

¹¹ Now no chastening for the present seemeth to be joyous, but grievous: nevertheless afterward it yieldeth the peaceable fruit of righteousness unto them which are exercised thereby.

Ephesians 5:15-17

See then that ye walk circumspectly, not as fools, but as wise, Redeeming the time, because the days are evil. Wherefore be ye not unwise, but understanding what the will of the Lord is.

Posted on Monday, January 11, 2016

A FEVERED PITCH RISES IN THE UNSEEN AS THE SEASON OF MY RETURN IS GRANTED TO THIS GENERATION

FEBRUARY 2, 2016

Daughter of The Most High God, I speak to you this day.

Let this proclamation go forth, My words most holy. I speak to you of this great culling which is upon you.

In order that I have a pure and undefiled church, I must purge the body of all wickedness and unrighteousness. I must execute punishment where it is due, and I must uncover and expose.

The nakedness and the shame of all who have beguiled will be brought to the light. Nothing escapes the Great I AM!

I see all the deeds done in the darkness. I perceive the heart of every man. I test and I try, and for many, this

church has been found wanting. I say to you, oh harlot church – Mene, Mene, Tekel Upharsin! Your hands are covered in blood, and the blood is not My righteous blood, but it is the blood of the innocent that you have shed. It is the iniquities therein you wallow in, the filth of an unholy life. Therefore, I will sever you from My choice ones. I will cull you from among those who have heeded My commands, and from those whom I have covered under My mantle.

As My warnings of repentance have fallen on your deaf ears, and your hearts have waxed cold, so too will My ears become deaf to your cries, as My hand of judgment now strikes down all whose feet are treading the wide path and hellish ways to destruction.

You have chosen your gods, and to these, I will release you. You shall reap the terrors you have sown ten-fold. There will be great wailing and gnashing of teeth, as the false walls of spirituality will now come crashing down. My Jericho army has arisen, and with One voice and as One spirit, We will bring the walls down.

Hear Me as I utter My voice, as The Lion of Judah roars!

I have distinctly separated those who have given Me their all, as the wheat has been separated from the chaff. A winnowing has taken place, as My refiner's fire has prepared a people who now stand in the fullness of My glory and who do walk under My full anointing and authority, as they ground My Kingdom mandates and principles for all the world to see. I will manifest in awesome ways that cannot be explained by the finite minds of your science and of your technology. I will be known in this place!

So, to the wicked and sinful church, I say woe to you, for you will be held more accountable than those who have never known Me, for your greed and your lust, for your idolatries and your deceptions. Great will be your demise, for I will make a show of it, an example, a spectacle of you to the unsaved ones. To you judgment will be swift, and it will be terrible indeed. You will have great remorse for living a life of vanity.

To My shining Ones, My betrothed, prepare your hearts to see your King and your Bridegroom for the hour is indeed late. Truly I am come!! Fervently pray to be cleansed and perpetually bathed in My anointing, a moment by moment mikvah, seeking Me with all your heart, watching, waiting, interceding, keeping your oil lamps filled to overflowing by staying in My Word, and by daily and constant communion and fellowshipping with Me.

Your hour is come, for I will complete this great work I have begun in you, as you gather the last harvest of all the ages. A fevered pitch of excitement and anticipation is arisen in the unseen, as all that has been foretold in history comes to pass.

It is you, this generation who is the envy of all who have gone before you. It was each one's heart desire to not taste death and to rise to glory in the last day. They knew not the season of this great and glorious event, but you, My Bride will surely know it! To you this season of My return is granted! I call upon you to fully step into your positions now. Listen for My counsel, for I surely speak it to My Bride! Where I lead, follow Me, no hesitations, no turning back. You will neither be moved or shaken at all that will befall this earth. Hold fast, for I will shake, I will purge, and I will scatter. My peace that surpasses all understanding dwells within your spirit.

My love overcomes all. YAHUSHUA

Matthew 13:49 King James Version (KJV)

⁴⁹ So shall it be at the end of the world: the angels shall come forth, and sever the wicked from among the just **Micah 5:15**

¹⁵ And I will execute vengeance in anger and fury upon the heathen, such as they have not heard

Hebrews 4:13

¹³ Neither is there any creature that is not manifest in his sight: but all things are naked and opened unto the eyes of him with whom we have to do.

Proverbs 15:3

³ The eyes of the LORD are in every place, beholding the evil and the good

Isaiah 29:15

¹⁵ Woe unto them that seek deep to hide their counsel from the LORD, and their works are in the dark, and they say, Who seeth us? and who knoweth us?

Ecclesiastes 12:14

¹⁴ For God shall bring every work into judgment, with every secret thing, whether it be good, or whether it be evil.

Luke 8:17

¹⁷ For nothing is secret, that shall not be made manifest; neither anything hid, that shall not be known and come abroad.

Jeremiah 17:9-10

⁹ The heart is deceitful above all things, and desperately wicked: who can know it? ¹⁰ I the LORD search the heart, I try the reins, even to give every man according to his ways, and according to the fruit of his doings.

Proverbs 21:2

² Every way of a man is right in his own eyes: but the LORD pondereth the hearts.

1 Corinthians 3:13

¹³ Every man's work shall be made manifest: for the day shall declare it, because it shall be revealed by fire; and the fire shall try every man's work of what sort it is.

Psalm 26:2

² Examine me, O LORD, and prove me; try my reins and my heart.

Psalm 139:23

²³ Search me, O God, and know my heart: try me, and know my thoughts:

Daniel 5:25-27

And this is the writing that was written, MENE, MENE, TEKEL, UPHARSIN. This is the interpretation of the thing: MENE; God hath numbered thy kingdom, and finished it. TEKEL; Thou art weighed in the balances, and art found wanting.

Proverbs 6:12-19

A naughty person, a wicked man, walketh with a froward mouth.

He winketh with his eyes, he speaketh with his feet, he teacheth with his fingers; ¹⁴ Frowardness is in his heart, he deviseth mischief continually; he soweth discord. ¹⁵ Therefore shall his calamity come suddenly; suddenly shall he be broken without remedy.

These six things doth the LORD hate: yea, seven are an abomination unto him:

A proud look, a lying tongue, and hands that shed innocent blood,

An heart that deviseth wicked imaginations, feet that be swift in running to mischief,

A false witness that speaketh lies, and he that soweth discord among brethren

Proverbs 5:22

²² His own iniquities shall take the wicked himself, and he shall be holden with the cords of his sins.

Matthew 13:15

15 For this people's heart is waxed gross, and their ears are dull of hearing, and their eyes they have closed; lest at any

time they should see with their eyes and hear with their ears, and should understand with their heart, and should be converted, and I should heal them.

Matthew 7:13-14

Enter ye in at the strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in thereat: Because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way, which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.

Romans 1:27-32

And likewise also the men, leaving the natural use of the woman, burned in their lust one toward another; men with men working that which is unseemly, and receiving in themselves that recompence of their error which was meet. And even as they did not like to retain God in their knowledge, God gave them over to a reprobate mind, to do those things which are not convenient; Being filled with all unrighteousness, fornication, wickedness, covetousness, maliciousness; full of envy, murder, debate, deceit, malignity; whisperers, Backbiters, haters of God, despiteful, proud, boasters, inventors of evil things, disobedient to parents, Without understanding, covenant breakers, without natural affection, implacable, unmerciful: Who knowing the judgment of God, that they which commit such things are worthy of death, not only do the same, but have pleasure in them that do them

Galatians 6:7-9

Be not deceived; God is not mocked: for whatsoever a man soweth, that shall he also reap. For he that soweth to his flesh shall of the flesh reap corruption; but he that soweth to the Spirit shall of the Spirit reap life everlasting. And let us not be weary in well doing: for in due season we shall reap, if we faint not

Ephesians 4:14

¹⁴ That we henceforth be no more children, tossed to and fro, and carried about with every wind of doctrine, by the sleight of men, and cunning craftiness, whereby they lie in wait to deceive;

2 Peter 3:17

¹⁷ Ye therefore, beloved, seeing ye know these things before, beware lest ye also, being led away with the error of the wicked, fall from your own stedfastness.

2 Peter 2:1

² But there were false prophets also among the people, even as there shall be false teachers among you, who privily shall bring in damnable heresies, even denying the Lord that bought them, and bring upon themselves swift destruction.

Hebrews 11:30

³⁰ By faith the walls of Jericho fell down, after they were compassed about seven days.

Matthew 3:12

¹² Whose fan is in his hand, and he will throughly purge his floor, and gather his wheat into the garner; but he will burn up the chaff with unquenchable fire.

Zechariah 13:9

⁹ And I will bring the third part through the fire, and will refine them as silver is refined, and will try them as gold is tried: they shall call on my name, and I will hear them: I will say, It is my people: and they shall say, The LORD is my God.

Psalm 73:19

¹⁹ How are they brought into desolation, as in a moment! they are utterly consumed with terrors.

Ezekiel 13:14

¹⁴ So will I break down the wall that ye have daubed with untempered morter, and bring it down to the ground, so that the foundation thereof shall be discovered, and it shall fall, and ye shall be consumed in the midst thereof: and ye shall know that I am the LORD.

Hosea 7:13

¹³ Woe unto them! for they have fled from me: destruction unto them! because they have transgressed against me: though I have redeemed them, yet they have spoken lies against me.

1 Timothy 6:9

⁹ But they that will be rich fall into temptation and a snare, and into many foolish and hurtful lusts, which drown men in destruction and perdition.

Peter 2:3

And through covetousness shall they with feigned words make merchandise of you: whose judgment now of a long time lingereth not, and their damnation slumbereth not.

Psalm 51:2

 $^{\rm 2}$ Wash me throughly from mine iniquity, and cleanse me from my sin.

Psalm 51:7

⁷ Purge me with hyssop, and I shall be clean: wash me, and I shall be whiter than snow.

Isaiah 1:16

¹⁶ Wash you, make you clean; put away the evil of your doings from before mine eyes; cease to do evil;

Philippians 1:6

⁶ Being confident of this very thing, that he which hath begun a good work in you will perform it until the day of Jesus Christ

Matthew 24:33

 33 So likewise ye, when ye shall see all these things, know that it is near, even at the doors.

Jeremiah 17:13

¹³ O LORD, the hope of Israel, all that forsake thee shall be ashamed, and they that depart from me shall be written in the earth, because they have forsaken the LORD, the fountain of living waters.

MIKVAH:

To put it simply, the mikvah Yahushua references above represents an inward cleansing in spiritual preparation for His return. You will glean much from any research or study done on this topic that began in the Old Testament but is still very relevant spiritually today.

WINNOW:

- blow a current of air through grain to remove the chaff
- describes the natural removal of fine material from a coarser sediment
- to remove (people or things that are less important, desirable, etc.) from a larger group or list, remove less desirable choices
- to remove (the unwanted coverings of seeds) from grain by throwing the grain up in the air and allowing the wind to blow the unwanted parts away

CULL:

- The act of culling; the process of selecting for acceptance or removal.
- anything separated or selected from a mass
- select from a large quantity; obtain from a variety of sources
- to choose; select; pick
- to gather the choice things or parts from
- to collect; gather; pluck
- something picked out and put aside as inferior

Posted on Tuesday, February 02, 2016

THE TRUMPETS SOUND, WILL YOUR FAITH STAND THE TEST

FEBRUARY 14, 2016

Daughter, it is I, the Lamb of God, the Most High, Creator of all who was slain for the sins of the world, and who rose from the dead that gives you these words this day.

I have been talking this past week about faith; not just any faith, not just a small amount of faith, but great and radical faith. This is what I am asking of My people, My called-out ones, My remnant Bride. This kind of faith is changing the world. This kind of faith resurrects Me in this realm, displays My glory, causes the ears that are deaf to hear, and the eyes that are blind to see. This faith moves souls to seek Me. Display this faith for all to see and marvel at what I can and will do. I tell you, nothing is impossible for Me! What I am about to do here in this place is beyond your imaginations. You would not believe it even if it were told you!

My people are still struggling with lack of faith, but this cannot be so, not when all is being over-turned, not when all foundations are crumbling, not when all you have known will be challenged and your trials will become more severe. All I allow in your lives, all I present to you, is done in order to allow you a choice. Should you continue to choose total surrender, obedience and trust, I draw you closer. I reveal more of My heart to those who come to a place of emptiness, broken-ness, and contriteness. Did I not tell you all that can be shaken will be shaken? Relationships, finances, residences, all of it. I alone must be your source. You must trust Me as an innocent child trusts his/her parent, knowing I have your best interests at heart, knowing I will not forsake you, knowing that I have the outcome, no matter what things may seem from your perspective. Adopt My perspective. Learn My Word. It only speaks truth and life. It is your eternal promise of all I will do and of who I am. It is all you need to finish your race strong. Remember, the victory is already won at Calvary. You in Me cannot be defeated.

Every challenge and circumstance, every situation I present or allow is an opportunity for growth. I do not challenge you to punish you, but rather to love you enough to offer a chance for greater intimacy and depth in our relationship. Does My Word not speak of forsaking all to follow Me? Does it speak of not caring what you eat, what you wear, or where you lay your head? Does it tell you that no matter what happens in your life, whether you are imprisoned or free, naked or clothed, rich or poor, when you have Me, you have everything. Am I not your all in all? Those who learn this truth and find the peace that is given in full surrender are My overcomers. These are the set-apart ones who are being and will continue to be used mightily to bring in the final harvest. When life does not offer you a way to steer, when there are no oars, no paddles, and no back-up plans, what is your foundation? How far will you allow Me to go with you, with us, in order that you achieve the fullness of what has been purposed for you since before the foundation of time? Do you not want to hear, "well done thou good and faithful servant"? Do you want to leave this place with unfinished work for Me?

I have called you to operate in a level of faith that anchors the finished work of Calvary here in this realm. By operating in this level in all aspects of your lives here, whether it be in relationships, employment, or finances, you walk in harmony with My perfect will, therefore drawing to you all the blessings, protection, and provisions already reserved for you from before the foundation of time. Being in harmony with My will for you is a force and has a magnetic effect in all areas of your life.

Walking in the victorious finished work of the Cross demands that the authority given to you through My

sacrifice and who you are in Me must be respected in the physical. This is how My sons and daughters are to take their rightful positions. This is so powerful My friends! For operating in this level of faith not only draws Me to you, but it also serves to open the doorways in everyone around you in order that they too can receive what is rightfully theirs when they have made their choice to receive Me.

Take My hand, allow Me to take your heart, and keep it until I come for you. Trust Me for the outcome of everything that is happening in your life that is seemingly not in your control. Trust in Me, your Father, who cares more for you, more than anyone could, as I am your Creator. I know your thoughts and your desires better than you know them yourself. It is I who placed these within you. Allow Me to develop you into the purified and undefiled vessel you were destined to be. Now is the time.

I have warned and warned about all that is coming, and now it is here. It is upon you. You are witnessing events and judgments that have been spoken of for some time. I am faithful to My Word; it will not return to Me void. My fire of refinement will purge, and it will purify, but I will draw beauty for ashes. Give to Me your desires, your weariness, your burdens, your disappointments and your fears. Lay them at the altar for Me to burn. Reach deeply within and give Me EVERYTHING. Hold on to nothing, for nothing is too great for the Great I AM. I will guard your heart and give you the peace that surpasses all understanding in the storms. Do you believe this? What must I do to show you? Cry out to Me and I will draw near to you, for you are precious and wonderfully made, and My love will bathe you and comfort you. This life is nothing compared to eternity My loves, keep this perspective. I would not tell you this if is was not so.

Look to the east, there is coming a dreadful and terrible war, one that will be like no other. Prepare your hearts, for as you see these things come, sudden destruction also comes to the west. Open defiance in the earth has reached new heights, therefore, My judgments will be swift and they will be terrifying. Much blood will be shed. Many lives will be lost. I make kingdoms rise, and I make them fall, and all in this earth will come down before I restore and renew, and My eternal Kingdom takes the place of all that was. The Day of the Lord is great and it is terrible. Who shall stand? Who shall endure it? Of this truth I say, My holy ones will stand. They who have been placed here for this time to usher in My Glory and My Majesty... they will shine like the brightest stars as My love will radiate through them in this final hour.

So I ask you this, will you be found faithful? Will you be among those counted worthy? Will you be found walking in obedience, truth and love? Will you forsake all else to follow Me? This world offers you nothing. I promise you everything. Choose this day My loves, the trumpets of judgment are here.

My over-comers (Remnant Bride):

you are faced with challenges/circumstances/situations this is the continual fire of refinement I pour out there is always free will in your response

- you can limit what I will do, or
- you can walk in an increased measure of faith
- walking in an increased level of faith will allow Me to pour new wine into new wineskins
- vestiges of soul/self will continue to melt away
- meaning less of you, and more of Me
- I will then bring more severe trials/challenges

- and the result, when you continually surrender is ultimately totally emptied vessels
- I can then transform you and indwell you completely from the inside out
- you have the victory when you are no longer shaken or moved by any external or outside forces, and
- you have forsaken all else to follow My will for your lives
- hence, you become My pure, undefiled, emptied Bride who then is glorified and ready to gather the end time harvest

YAHUSHUA

Romans 1:17 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁷ For therein is the righteousness of God revealed from faith to faith: as it is written, The just shall live by faith.

Matthew 17:20

²⁰ And Jesus said unto them, Because of your unbelief: for verily I say unto you, If ye have faith as a grain of mustard seed, ye shall say unto this mountain, Remove hence to yonder place; and it shall remove; and nothing shall be impossible unto you.

Philippians 4:11-13

Not that I speak in respect of want: for I have learned, in whatsoever state I am, therewith to be content. I know both how to be abased, and I know how to abound: every where and in all things I am instructed both to be full and to be hungry, both to abound and to suffer need. I can do all things through Christ which strengtheneth me.

Habakkuk 1:5

⁵ Behold ye among the heathen, and regard, and wonder marvelously: for I will work a work in your days which ye will not believe, though it be told you.

Romans 5:3-5

And not only so, but we glory in tribulations also: knowing that tribulation worketh patience; And patience, experience; and experience, hope: And hope maketh not ashamed; because the love of God is shed abroad in our hearts by the Holy Ghost which is given unto us.

Hebrews 10:10

¹⁰ By the which will we are sanctified through the offering of the body of Jesus Christ once for all.

Matthew 6:10

¹⁰ Thy kingdom come, Thy will be done in earth, as it is in heaven.

Philippians 2:2

² Fulfil ye my joy, that ye be likeminded, having the same love, being of one accord, of one mind.

Job 8:6

⁶ If thou wert pure and upright; surely now he would awake for thee, and make the habitation of thy righteousness prosperous.

Matthew 21:21

²¹ Jesus answered and said unto them, Verily I say unto you, If ye have faith, and doubt not, ye shall not only do this which is done to the fig tree, but also if ye shall say unto this mountain, Be thou removed, and be thou cast into the sea; it shall be done.

Matthew 25:21

²¹ His lord said unto him, Well done, thou good and faithful servant: thou hast been faithful over a few things, I will make thee ruler over many things: enter thou into the joy of thy lord.

Psalm 139:1-3

O lord, thou hast searched me, and known me.

Thou knowest my downsitting and mine uprising, thou understandest my thought afar off.

Thou compassest my path and my lying down, and art acquainted with all my ways.

2 Timothy 2:20-21

But in a great house there are not only vessels of gold and of silver, but also of wood and of earth; and some to honour, and some to dishonour. If a man therefore purge himself from these, he shall be a vessel unto honour, sanctified, and meet for the master's use, and prepared unto every good work.

1 Peter 1:7

⁷ That the trial of your faith, being much more precious than of gold that perisheth, though it be tried with fire, might be found unto praise and honour and glory at the appearing of Jesus Christ:

Isaiah 61:1-3

¹The Spirit of the Lord GOD is upon me; because the LORD hath anointed me to preach good tidings unto the meek; he hath sent me to bind up the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of the prison to them that are bound; To proclaim the acceptable year of the LORD, and the day of vengeance of our God; to comfort all that mourn; To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the LORD, that he might be glorified.

Psalm 55:22

²² Cast thy burden upon the LORD, and he shall sustain thee: he shall never suffer the righteous to be moved.

Psalm 83

¹Keep not thou silence, O God: hold not thy peace, and be not still, O God.

For, lo, thine enemies make a tumult: and they that hate thee have lifted up the head.

They have taken crafty counsel against thy people, and consulted against thy hidden ones.

They have said, Come, and let us cut them off from being a nation; that the name of Israel may be no more in remembrance.

For they have consulted together with one consent: they are confederate against thee:

The tabernacles of Edom, and the Ishmaelites; of Moab, and the Hagarenes; ⁷ Gebal, and Ammon, and Amalek; the Philistines with the inhabitants of Tyre; ⁸ Assur also is joined with them: they have holpen the children of Lot. Selah.

Do unto them as unto the Midianites; as to Sisera, as to Jabin, at the brook of Kison:

Which perished at Endor: they became as dung for the earth.

Make their nobles like Oreb, and like Zeeb: yea, all their princes as Zebah, and as Zalmunna:

Who said, Let us take to ourselves the houses of God in possession.

O my God, make them like a wheel; as the stubble before the wind.

As the fire burneth a wood, and as the flame setteth the mountains on fire; ¹⁵ So persecute them with thy tempest, and make them afraid with thy storm. ¹⁶ Fill their faces with shame; that they may seek thy name, O LORD.

Let them be confounded and troubled for ever; yea, let them be put to shame, and perish:

That men may know that thou, whose name alone is JEHOVAH, art the most high over all the earth.

1 Thessalonians 5:3

³ For when they shall say, Peace and safety; then sudden destruction cometh upon them, as travail upon a woman with child; and they shall not escape.

Psalm 46:6

 $^{\rm 6}$ The heathen raged, the kingdoms were moved: he uttered his voice, the earth melted.

Corinthians 4:2

Moreover it is required in stewards, that a man be found faithful.

Posted on Sunday, February 14, 2016

IT IS IN THE BROKENNESS OF THIS LIFE THAT I AM MOST POWERFUL

FEBRUARY 23, 2016

Persevere My little ones, persevere, that the trials that test you may strengthen your faith. These are permitted, not to wear you down, but rather to propel you towards a deeper level of faith, a stronger and stronger dependency on Me, the Author and Creator of all.

Remember, I have begun a work in you that I am faithful to complete. I do not wish for you to fall into complacency nor despair at the fiery trials ever present. Embrace the stretching I permit, for in doing so, I will further mold and fashion you more and more into My image. Your journey in Me is to make you fluid and pliable, vulnerable to My every spiritual nuance, ever ready to receive the continual increase and anointing I have reserved for Mine own. Please My loves, I counsel you not to resist My training. So very soon, you will have the understanding that you so desperately pray for. You must trust Me in My perfect design. Could a Father not provide only the best for His children?

It is in the brokenness of this life that I am most powerful. Darkness is defeated. Do not keep this world's perspective. What I must do in judgment, I do out of the greatest love and mercy for My creation. I take each one of you and place you intimately on your specific path, knowing that in your full surrender, you walk in the completeness of all that has been purposed for you from before time was.

Do you see that I in you and you in Me is perfect harmony? It is in this place that My greatest work is done. Go deeply within children, deeply into the recesses of My heart and you will have My peace.

This is My promise.

I do not delay My coming. Your race is nearly complete!

YAHUSHUA

Romans 5:3-5 King James Version (KJV)

And not only so, but we glory in tribulations also: knowing that tribulation worketh patience; And patience, experience; and experience, hope: And hope maketh not ashamed; because the love of God is shed abroad in our hearts by the Holy Ghost which is given unto us.

James 1:3

³ Knowing this, that the trying of your faith worketh patience.

Psalm 62:5-8

My soul, wait thou only upon God; for my expectation is from him.

He only is my rock and my salvation: he is my defence; I shall not be moved.

In God is my salvation and my glory: the rock of my strength, and my refuge, is in God.

Trust in him at all times; ye people, pour out your heart before him: God is a refuge for us. Selah.

Philippians 1:6

⁶ Being confident of this very thing, that he which hath begun a good work in you will perform it until the day of Jesus Christ:

1 Peter 4:12-14

Beloved, think it not strange concerning the fiery trial which is to try you, as though some strange thing happened unto you: But rejoice, inasmuch as ye are partakers of Christ's sufferings; that, when his glory shall be revealed, ye may be glad also with exceeding joy. If ye be reproached for the name of Christ, happy are ye; for the spirit of glory and of God resteth upon you: on their part he is evil spoken of, but on your part he is glorified.

Psalm 139:14

¹⁴ I will praise thee; for I am fearfully and wonderfully made: marvellous are thy works; and that my soul knoweth right well.

Genesis 1:27

²⁷ So God created man in his own image, in the image of God created he him; male and female created he them.

Psalm 34:18

¹⁸ The LORD is nigh unto them that are of a broken heart; and saveth such as be of a contrite spirit.

John 17:23

²³ I in them, and thou in me, that they may be made perfect in one; and that the world may know that thou hast sent me, and hast loved them, as thou hast loved me.

Hebrews 10:37

³⁷ For yet a little while, and he that shall come will come, and will not tarry.

Posted on Tuesday, February 23, 2016

THE CLOSER WE COME TO HIS RETURN, THE MORE FURIOUS THE ENEMY ATTACKS

MARCH 12, 2016

I am led to share a dream, or a night vision as I call it, when it is spiritual in nature. My younger daughter has experienced several prophetic dreams/night visions over the years, and it is my prayer that this one would be helpful to those who are also finding themselves attacked or accused by the enemy, those who have already chosen Yahushua, Jesus Christ as their Lord and Savior, but who are struggling with the spirits of attachment-fear, doubt, anxiety, lack, uncertainty, unworthiness, i.e. basically any spirit that goes against the truth of who we are in Christ.

My daughter has struggled over the last couple of years feeling that God has not been hearing her prayers and that she is not important enough to matter in many ways. She tends to be anxious over the smallest of things and has great fear of uncertainty. I believe this is why she is being targeted. When the enemy accuses us of being unworthy, or attacks us with condemnations that create doubt, fear, anxiety, etc... we can either choose

to agree with the accusation or reject the accusation and rebuke the enemy by binding his words and casting him out. It is very subtle and often we make comments and agree even without realizing that we are agreeing with an accusation or a suggestion from the enemy. When we do agree, we give the enemy legal right to enter our life and that allows him to harass us and establish a foothold, and in many cases a stronghold. This is what I believe has happened with my daughter.

If we know the Word, however, and the enemy's tactics-- that he will always accuse us, and often when we are at our weakest, then we can stand in the truth and the authority that we have been given as children of God, and immediately and confidently rebuke him by refusing to accept his accusation(s), binding them in the name of Jesus Christ and casting them out into outer darkness. This is very important. It does not matter if you have been a Christian for many years or have just recently accepted Christ as your Savior. The darkness is ever increasing and the battle in the spirit is intensifying more than ever before. We must keep the full armor of God on and tightened at all times.

If we believe that we may have agreed with an accusation from the enemy, then we need to ask the Holy Spirit to bring it to the light, reject and bind the accusation(s) in Jesus's Holy name, ask Him for forgiveness and pray that the breach in the wall of protection around us is sealed. Claim victory over whatever is oppressing you, e.g. unworthiness, fear, doubt, anxiety, depression, etc... and believe and walk in the truth that Jesus came to set the captives free. We must walk in His light and accept His truth.

I am a firm believer that nothing is coincidence, and feel part of the reason that this has occurred with my daughter is because we as a family have stepped up our spiritual warfare, praying and speaking boldly in opposition to the enemy and all of his plans against us, His believers, asking Father to cancel any and all requests satan has made against us as a family and all believers. After getting much more aggressive in this area, my daughter had this terrifying experience, but I pray this has made her aware of how easily satan can and will enter through a breach in the wall, through these familiar spirits, and she as well as all of us need to heed and grow from the message that Father has placed before us.

DREAM/NIGHT VISION:

My daughter and our family were in a dark movie theater. The movie playing was about a marching band. There were very few people in the theater at the time. We all saw a young girl get out of her seat and begin walking along the walls of the theater, and my daughter noticed that she was being lured away from the movie and became increasingly agitated. She then changed and her appearance transformed into something ugly, horrifying, and demonic. As the movie continued, more and more dark entities started to appear in the theater and my daughter became increasingly alarmed, but the rest of the family did not seem concerned.

The scene then turned into a magnificently decorated banquet table adorned with gold and each plate beautifully arranged with the best food. The atmosphere was super-charged with love and beauty, peace and amazing colors, and all of our family and many others were seated around the table, while Jesus walked among us getting ready to partake of the Marriage Supper of the Lamb. Everyone's plate was full, except my daughter's whose plate was empty. A woman sitting directly across from her pointed at her and said, 'I haven't seen you here before. You don't belong here.'

She then found herself back in the theater crying and begged all of us to leave, although we were all oblivious to what my daughter had been experiencing. We were enjoying listening to Jesus and celebrating in the spirit, but

she had left the feast already. I said, don't worry Jesus is here, but she could not see Him. We decided to leave together, and as we headed toward the lobby, we saw many people displaying demonic activity and acting in very bizarre ways, as if they were completely possessed. Everyone in our family except my daughter were still unaffected by what she was experiencing, because our eyes were on Jesus.

A force or the darkness then dragged her into a side room. Although she wanted to leave as quickly as possible, she felt as if she was helpless and had no choice. In the side room, a man stood in front of a large cauldron full of boiling water. The man told my daughter that she would have to help him, and he began to climb into the pot, even though his soul was fighting against the evil in the room that was possessing his body. My daughter also could not move, because the darkness had paralyzed her. The man switched from good to evil as he was trying to escape. The force then moved her hand to a lever and she still had no choice but to pull it. As the man was lowering himself into the pot she could see a column of light or good inside of him. Before he was consumed totally by the evil, he told her to put a mask on to keep her from becoming like all the others who were being consumed by the darkness.

As she pulled the lever, black liquid poured through a pipe of sorts and in a snake like manner swirled around the pot, although it did not mix with it. It coiled all through the man and entered in through his mouth until he was completely over taken. She realized that evil had just found another host. The man then laughed hysterically because evil had won and my daughter found herself suddenly freed and began to run towards the rest of the family who was approaching a stair case. She tripped and woke up.

End of dream/night vision.

There are several things the Holy Spirit revealed to me as soon as she told me about this experience.

The theater represents the world and the assignment we believers have been given for the Kingdom. We are lights in a dark place, and the movie about the marching band was our training and marching orders for these last days. Jesus appeared and was seen by all members of our family, except my daughter, who is having a hard time not believing the lies of the accuser. Everyone but my daughter in our group represents the family of believers who know who they are in Christ and have their hearts and eyes completely focused on Jesus, without being distracted by the world and what is going on around us. We cannot take our focus off of Jesus, not in this late hour.

The young girl who was being lured away represents those who are overly influenced by the world, allowing sin to remain in their lives, thus opening a breach for the enemy to gain a foothold. The Holy Spirit revealed that in these end times, many people will be lured and fall away from holiness, righteousness and Godly living. Many are even the luke-warm church, living a life full of compromise and idolatry for the things of this world.

*When my daughter was turned away from the banquet table, she had believed the lies of the enemy that she was not worthy to be there and therefore ran away from Jesus instead of running to Him. She had been present and seated, but as she looked at her plate, she saw it as empty. The woman represented my daughters fears and beliefs of lack of worthiness.

*Being lured into a dark room, even though she really didn't want to go, represents the feeling of hopelessness that we all have experienced at one point or another in our lives, when we believed the enemy's lie that there was no other option.

*The scene of watching the man descend into the black boiling liquid is what is happening to millions and millions of souls as they descend further and further into unholy and sinful living until they become completely consumed and submerged. At that point, the enemy has control over them and manipulates them to serve only his purposes. My daughter could not pull her hand away from the lever because of the familiar spirits at work in her life, causing her to accept the lie that she had no choice. She felt powerless to stop the evil, even though in her heart she knows that she belongs to the King.

Father has given me the understanding and asks all believers to take this vision and its messages very seriously. The darkness that is overcoming this earth is powerful and many who are not grounded in the Word and intimate with God will be deceived and swept away. Do not underestimate the powers of the enemy. We are to keep the full armor of God on 24 hours a day, never removing it, and keeping it tightened so that we are ready to respond in truth and authority when the enemy attacks. He will never stop accusing us until he is finally destroyed, but we know who we are—the children of a living God who has given us all power to tread on serpents and scorpions, and bind the enemy in His Holy name. The enemy must flee at the name of Jesus Christ, Yahushua, and our words and prayers are powerful indeed. Let this motivate us to step up the warfare, as we are now in the battle of a lifetime. Never forget that we are more than conquerors in Jesus, but the battle is in our minds and the power to overcome is in our hearts and in our words.

Search out the scripture(s) to know the truth and the promises that we are to walk in. Pray powerfully in the spirit. Cover your families and loved ones constantly with the blood of Jesus. Be alert and sober minded, diligent and focused. Always guard your hearts and minds to make sure that you do not agree with the enemy's accusation(s). There is always a lesson in what Father allows in our lives, and more revelation is revealed, the more you seek Him in all things.

Love and shalom, Julie

Ephesians 6:10-18 King James Version (KJV)

Finally, my brethren, be strong in the Lord, and in the power of his might. Put on the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to stand against the wiles of the devil. For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places. Wherefore take unto you the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to withstand in the evil day, and having done all, to stand. Stand therefore, having your loins girt about with truth, and having on the breastplate of righteousness; And your feet shod with the preparation of the gospel of peace; Above all, taking the shield of faith, wherewith ye shall be able to quench all the fiery darts of the wicked. And take the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the Spirit, which is the word of God: Praying always with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and watching thereunto with all perseverance and supplication for all saints;

Luke 10:18-20

And he said unto them, I beheld Satan as lightning fall from heaven. Behold, I give unto you power to tread on serpents and scorpions, and over all the power of the enemy: and nothing shall by any means hurt you. Notwithstanding in this rejoice not, that the spirits are subject unto you; but rather rejoice, because your names are written in heaven.

1 Peter 5:8-9

Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil, as a roaring lion, walketh about, seeking whom he may devour: Whom resist stedfast in the faith, knowing that the same afflictions are accomplished in your brethren that are in the world.

Posted on Saturday, March 12, 2016

IF I COULD SAY JUST ONE THING TO YOU RIGHT NOW...

MARCH 13, 2016

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I AM WHO I SAY I AM?

...then trust Me.

Exodus 3:14 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁴ And God said unto Moses, I AM THAT I AM: and he said, Thus shalt thou say unto the children of Israel, I AM hath sent me unto you.

Proverbs 3:5

⁵ Trust in the LORD with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I AM THE CREATOR AND SOURCE OF ALL?

...then know that I have a plan for all you endure and I will provide for all your needs.

1 Corinthians 8:6 King James Version (KJV)

⁶ But to us there is but one God, the Father, of whom are all things, and we in him; and one Lord Jesus Christ, by whom are all things, and we by him.

Jeremiah 29:11

¹¹ For I know the thoughts that I think toward you, saith the LORD, thoughts of peace, and not of evil, to give you an expected end.

Philippians 4:19

¹⁹ But my God shall supply all your need according to his riches in glory by Christ Jesus.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT IN ME YOU WILL FIND THE ANSWER TO ALL YOUR PROBLEMS?

...then stop trying to take control of situations and circumstances that are not your concern.

Psalm 37:7 King James Version (KJV)

⁷ Rest in the LORD, and wait patiently for him.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT MY GRACE IS SUFFICIENT NOT JUST FOR SOME THINGS, BUT MY GRACE IS ENOUGH FOR ALL THINGS?

...then come to Me in humility and surrender and believe, and it shall be so for you.

2 Corinthians 12:9 King James Version (KJV)

⁹ And he said unto me, My grace is sufficient for thee: for my strength is made perfect in weakness. Most gladly therefore will I rather glory in my infirmities, that the power of Christ may rest upon me.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT MY WAYS ARE HIGHER THAN YOUR WAYS?

...then lay down your mind and lay down your will.

Isaiah 55:8-9 King James Version (KJV)

For my thoughts are not your thoughts, neither are your ways my ways, saith the LORD.

For as the heavens are higher than the earth, so are my ways higher than your ways, and my thoughts than your thoughts.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I HAVE COME TO MAKE ALL THINGS NEW?

...then stop visiting the past and living in yesterday for its day is far gone.

Revelation 21:5 King James Version (KJV)

⁵ And he that sat upon the throne said, Behold, I make all things new. And he said unto me, Write: for these words are true and faithful.

DO YOU BELIEVE MY FIRE OF REFINEMENT AND PURIFICATION ARE MEANT FOR YOUR HIGHEST GOOD, AND THAT I AM FAITHFUL TO COMPLETE THE GOOD WORK IN YOU THAT I HAVE BEGUN?

...then embrace your trials, your suffering and your heartaches, and thank Me for allowing you to partake of My sufferings.

1 Peter 1:7 King James Version (KJV)

⁷ That the trial of your faith, being much more precious than of gold that perisheth, though it be tried with fire, might be found unto praise and honour and glory at the appearing of Jesus Christ.

Philippians 1:6

⁶ Being confident of this very thing, that he which hath begun a good work in you will perform it until the day of Jesus Christ.

1 Peter 4:13

¹³But rejoice, inasmuch as ye are partakers of Christ's sufferings; that, when his glory shall be revealed, ye may be glad also with exceeding joy.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I KNOW THE HEART OF EVERY MAN, AND THERE IS NOTHING YOU WILL EXPERIENCE THAT I HAVE NOT?

...then know that victory is won with Me and you are never given more than you can endure.

Jeremiah 17:10 King James Version (KJV)

 10 I the LORD search the heart, I try the reins, even to give every man according to his ways, and according to the fruit of his doings.

1 Corinthians 10:13

¹³ There hath no temptation taken you but such as is common to man: but God is faithful, who will not suffer you to be tempted above that ye are able; but will with the temptation also make a way to escape, that ye may be able to bear it.

DO YOU BELIEVE I HEAR THE CRIES OF YOUR HEART CONCERNING THE DISOBEDIENCE OR LACK OF KNOWLEDGE OF ME OF YOUR LOVED ONES?

...then remember what I have taught you-- the fervent effectual prayers of the righteous avail much.

Psalm 34:17 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁷ The righteous cry, and the LORD heareth, and delivereth them out of all their troubles.

James 5:16

¹⁶ Confess your faults one to another, and pray one for another, that ye may be healed. The effectual fervent prayer of a righteous man availeth much.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT THE POWER OF SIN AND DEATH WAS DEFEATED ON MY CROSS THAT DAY ON CALVARY'S HILL?

...then stop walking around defeated, overwhelmed and weak. Walk in the power and authority bought for you that day with My life's blood.

1 Corinthians 15:26 King James Version (KJV)

²⁶ The last enemy that shall be destroyed is death.

Ephesians 1:7

⁷ In whom we have redemption through his blood, the forgiveness of sins, according to the riches of his grace.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT YOU ARE HEIRS TO MY THRONE, MY BROTHERS AND SISTERS, AND MY FRIENDS?

...then speak and act as kings and priests that your election may be sure.

John 15:14 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁴ Ye are my friends, if ye do whatsoever I command you.

Romans 8:17

¹⁷ And if children, then heirs; heirs of God, and joint-heirs with Christ; if so be that we suffer with him, that we may be also glorified together.

Revelation 5:10

¹⁰ And hast made us unto our God kings and priests: and we shall reign on the earth.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I AM NOT A RESPECTER OF PERSONS AND ALL ARE EQUAL IN MY SIGHT?

...then don't compare your works for Me or your walk with Me with another.

Acts 10:34 King James Version (KJV)

³⁴ Then Peter opened his mouth, and said, Of a truth I perceive that God is no respecter of persons.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT I HAVE ALL THINGS IN HAND AND THAT NO EVIL WILL BEFALL YOU?

...then don't fear the shadows in the dark of the night or the arrows that fly by day, for I have hedged you in on all sides and you will find shelter beneath My wing.

Psalm 91:10 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁰ There shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any plague come nigh thy dwelling.

Psalm 91:4-5

He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler. Thou shalt not be afraid for the terror by night; nor for the arrow that flieth by day.

Job 1:10

¹⁰ Hast not thou made an hedge about him, and about his house, and about all that he hath on every side? Do you believe that I am coming at any time now to take My own? ..then do not become slack concerning your intimacy with Me, remain sober and diligent and faithful.

1 Peter 5:8

⁸ Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil, as a roaring lion, walketh about, seeking whom he may devour.

DO YOU BELIEVE THAT YOU, YES YOU, ARE THE MOST IMPORTANT PERSON IN THE WORLD TO ME?

...I died for you. I died for your love. I died so you would love Me.

There is so, so much more I wish to reveal to your hearts individually.

So if I could just say one thing to you right now, I would say — BELIEVE. BELIEVE. BELIEVE.

YAHUSHUA

Posted on Sunday, March 13, 2016

PAIN AND SUFFERING WILL BRING ABOUT A DEEPER INTIMACY

MARCH 21, 2016

Why do you continue to ask the questions when the answer has already been given and lies within your heart? You know the answers before you even finish asking. It is enough for you to know here that through pain and suffering comes deeper intimacy and maturity in Me.

So soon the rest will be revealed, but let this be enough for now. There is much more to surrendering all than you ever imagined, yes. This is a truth within itself. I will tell you again, not that you need reminded, My yoke is easy, My burden light.

Lay down your spirits of heaviness for the garments of praise. There is much wisdom to be learned in this. My Kingdom does not operate as this one does. To gain with Me is to lose everything here. To continue to respond to all I present here in a carnal way with intellect, reasoning, and emotions only delays the progress you would have if you simply gave Me your all.

Have I disappointed yet? Have not the past sorrows turned to joy? Have I not created many things beautiful from the ashes of your experiences? Have I not been true to My Word? You reason, you speculate, you presume and you carry expectations. In doing these things you set yourself up for failure, hurts and disappointments. I spoke this to you years ago and I say it again. Respond to each moment in time with this simple question. 'What is the most loving response I could have in this moment?' Is this not wisdom? I would that you would only concern yourselves with now. Worry not about what comes next, your help comes from Me, residing inside of you. Have I not told you many times past that the road would become much narrower before I come? You are responsible for all I have taught you. Rest on My promises.

All around you must unravel and be sifted. Remember however, you cannot be shaken or moved as I remain the solid rock and foundation. There will be times, yes, when things in this realm will not appear to reflect this. However, yours is a Kingdom perspective, correct? From here you have been taught that this must be so. The

storms of this life are permitted in order that you know Me intimately as your Anchor. I assure you, I have joined you in your heartaches, and your tears are My tears. Together, let Us usher in a new day, a glorious reign of united souls as Heaven inhabits earth.

YAHUSHUA

1 Peter 4:12-19 King James Version (KJV)

Beloved, think it not strange concerning the fiery trial which is to try you, as though some strange thing happened unto you: But rejoice, inasmuch as ye are partakers of Christ's sufferings; that, when his glory shall be revealed, ye may be glad also with exceeding joy. If ye be reproached for the name of Christ, happy are ye; for the spirit of glory and of God resteth upon you: on their part he is evil spoken of, but on your part he is glorified. But let none of you suffer as a murderer, or as a thief, or as an evildoer, or as a busybody in other men's matters. Yet if any man suffer as a Christian, let him not be ashamed; but let him glorify God on this behalf. For the time is come that judgment must begin at the house of God: and if it first begin at us, what shall the end be of them that obey not the gospel of God? And if the righteous scarcely be saved, where shall the ungodly and the sinner appear? Wherefore let them that suffer according to the will of God commit the keeping of their souls to him in well doing, as unto a faithful Creator.

Matthew 11:30

³⁰ For my yoke is easy, and my burden is light.

Isaiah 61:3

³ To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the LORD, that he might be glorified.

Matthew 10:39

³⁹ He that findeth his life shall lose it: and he that loseth his life for my sake shall find it.

Psalm 121:2

² My help cometh from the LORD, which made heaven and earth.

Luke 10:27

²⁷ And he answering said, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy strength, and with all thy mind; and thy neighbour as thyself.

Posted on Monday, March 21, 2016

MASTER THE CRUCIFIED LIFE, DISPLAY THE RESURRECTED ONE

MARCH 29, 2016

My children, you must draw close to Me, for your Father sees that the weariness of this life has become much. Because I know your heart and have fashioned it in My image, I also know that the gross sin of those who do not have the fear of the Lord grieves you, as it grieves Me.

But I tell you this, My wisdom speaks that you must love the sinner but hate the sin. In doing so, you then share in My Crucifixion, by walking the road to Calvary with Me. The crucified life requires full surrender and

obedience to My commandments and My ways. My love forbears all things, so it is in this perfect love that you will find your peace amidst the wickedness and blatant disobedience of all the world around you.

When you truly understand and embrace My sacrifice that day on the Cross, you will know that in unconditional love there-in lies the answer to all things, to all situations. When you meet Me here at this place of emptiness and humility, the power of My love and the victory won transforms you from a crucified life to a resurrected one. Master the first, but I call you then to embody the first and display the second. It is in this place that I then call you My over-comers. Truly I say this, what appears impossible on this side of the veil was done already, the example set before you. Your sanctification is ongoing, and I will continue to move you from glory to glory. A holy, pure, sanctified, glorified vessel is your goal and I have already seen you through this. I have made the way straight. I have lit your path, and I have walked this road before you, so that all you need do is follow in My footsteps.

Need there be anything else?

My mantle covers you, and you bear the marks of My wounds on your hearts. Daily remember the sacrifice that was made for you, but then continually walk in the glory and the risen life purchased for you that day, for in doing this, I manifest Myself to a lost and dying world. We draw more souls to Us in order that not one would be lost, but that all may be saved and come to the understanding that I AM Love, and Love is all there is and ever will be.

YAHUSHUA

Ephesians 2:10 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁰ For we are his workmanship, created in Christ Jesus unto good works, which God hath before ordained that we should walk in them.

Psalm 73:26

²⁶ My flesh and my heart faileth: but God is the strength of my heart, and my portion for ever.

Psalm 97:10

¹⁰ Ye that love the LORD, hate evil: he preserveth the souls of his saints; he delivereth them out of the hand of the wicked.

Jude 22-23

And of some have compassion, making a difference: And others save with fear, pulling them out of the fire; hating even the garment spotted by the flesh.

Malachi 1:3

³ And I hated Esau, and laid his mountains and his heritage waste for the dragons of the wilderness.

Revelation 2:6

⁶ But this thou hast, that thou hatest the deeds of the Nicolaitanes, which I also hate.

2 Peter 3:9

⁹ The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some men count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not willing that any should perish, but that all should come to repentance.

Galatians 2:20

²⁰ I am crucified with Christ: nevertheless I live; yet not I, but Christ liveth in me: and the life which I now live in the flesh I live by the faith of the Son of God, who loved me, and gave himself for me.

Corinthians 13:1-7

¹Though I speak with the tongues of men and of angels, and have not charity, I am become as sounding brass, or a tinkling cymbal. And though I have the gift of prophecy, and understand all mysteries, and all knowledge; and though I have all faith, so that I could remove mountains, and have not charity, I am nothing. And though I bestow all my goods to feed the poor, and though I give my body to be burned, and have not charity, it profiteth me nothing. Charity suffereth long, and is kind; charity envieth not; charity vaunteth not itself, is not puffed up, Doth not behave itself unseemly, seeketh not her own, is not easily provoked, thinketh no evil; Rejoiceth not in iniquity, but rejoiceth in the truth; Beareth all things, believeth all things, hopeth all things, endureth all things.

John 15:12

¹² This is my commandment, That ye love one another, as I have loved you.

Philippians 2:3-11

Let nothing be done through strife or vainglory; but in lowliness of mind let each esteem other better than themselves. Look not every man on his own things, but every man also on the things of others. Let this mind be in you, which was also in Christ Jesus: Who, being in the form of God, thought it not robbery to be equal with God: But made himself of no reputation, and took upon him the form of a servant, and was made in the likeness of men: And being found in fashion as a man, he humbled himself, and became obedient unto death, even the death of the cross. Wherefore God also hath highly exalted him, and given him a name which is above every name: That at the name of Jesus every knee should bow, of things in heaven, and things in earth, and things under the earth; And that every tongue should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord, to the glory of God the Father.

Romans 8:5-14

For they that are after the flesh do mind the things of the flesh; but they that are after the Spirit the things of the Spirit. For to be carnally minded is death; but to be spiritually minded is life and peace. ⁷ Because the carnal mind is enmity against God: for it is not subject to the law of God, neither indeed can be. So then they that are in the flesh cannot please God. But ye are not in the flesh, but in the Spirit, if so be that the Spirit of God dwell in you. Now if any man have not the Spirit of Christ, he is none of his. And if Christ be in you, the body is dead because of sin; but the Spirit is life because of righteousness. But if the Spirit of him that raised up Jesus from the dead dwell in you, he that raised up Christ from the dead shall also quicken your mortal bodies by his Spirit that dwelleth in you. Therefore, brethren, we are debtors, not to the flesh, to live after the flesh. For if ye live after the flesh, ye shall die: but if ye through the Spirit do mortify the deeds of the body, ye shall live. For as many as are led by the Spirit of God, they are the sons of God.

2 Corinthians 3:18

¹⁸ But we all, with open face beholding as in a glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the same image from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the Lord.

Psalm 119:105

¹⁰⁵ Thy word is a lamp unto my feet, and a light unto my path.

Ezekiel 16:8

⁸ Now when I passed by thee, and looked upon thee, behold, thy time was the time of love; and I spread my skirt over thee, and covered thy nakedness: yea, I sware unto thee, and entered into a covenant with thee, saith the Lord GOD, and thou becamest mine.

Posted on Tuesday, March 29, 2016

POWERFUL PRAYER AGAINST WITCHCRAFT AND SATANIC SPIRITS

APRIL 7, 2016

Dear family in Yahushua,

Because of the increased numbers of people writing to me about great attacks against them and their families, especially spirits of witchcraft, I wanted to post this prayer specifically against these types of attacks. I highly recommend these be prayed upon waking, and before sleeping, and for those of you with children in the home, over them as they sleep. I am also not only experiencing first hand in my family, but hearing from many others that the sleep state is filled with demonic activity and attacks against God's people. It is our responsibility to learn how to warfare and bind these attacks. He who lives in us is greater than he who lives in the world. Rise Kingdom army for we have the victory!

AMEN!

Shalom, Julie

Lord, I thank you and praise you for your anointing...it is all about you as your Word goes forth into the world. Dear Yahushua, I give you all the honor, worship and praise.

In the name of Yahushua, I bind up ALL spirits of resistance, hindrance and delay for break through, every spirit of retribution, revenge, retaliation, ALL backlash spirits, and the lying, seducing, deceiving spirits of deception. In the name of Yahushua, I bind up any transferring, migrating, familiar, hitch-hiking spirits. The Lord Yahushua rebuke them. Be gone in Yahushua's holy name.

I plead the BLOOD OF YAHUSHUA over these prayers for my family and myself. In the name of Yahushua, I bind up and come against every curse and spirit of witchcraft, every negative word, negative prayer, every hex, vex, chant, spell, white magic, black magic, voodoo, incantation, and all satanic assignments known and unknown including all spirits assigned against my family and me. I reverse every curse and spirit of witchcraft and I send it back to the sender with blessings.

In the name of Yahushua, the name that is above every name and all things, I bind up every unclean spirit and assignment coming against me, my children and family, from, by or through anyone or anything, named or unnamed, known or unknown, all the way back to Adam and Eve. In the name of Yahushua, I bind up the principalities, powers, rulers of the darkness of this world, spiritual wickedness and hosts in high places, and the prince of the power of the air. In the name of Yahushua, I bind up the strongman, the old man, every prince and stronghold, the spirit of antichrist, and every deaf, dumb and blind spirit.

In Yahushua's name, I break your power satan and I cancel your assignments and effects by and with the BLOOD OF YAHUSHUA. I take my sword of the spirit, the Holy Spirit and spring every trap door that satan has set against us in Yahushua's holy name. I bind up the spirits of jezebel, babylonian, ahab, leviathan, python, cobra, maloch, herodian, korah, absalom, iscariot, alexander, balaam, baal, hedonism, legalism, religion, blashemy, idol worship, evil frog demon spirit, orphan, phantom, stealth, amalek, amorites, amalekites, hittites, sodomites and every 'ite' spirit of antichrist, legion, saulish spirit, ten spies, demas, ghazi, ananias and sapphira, rich young ruler, soul-ties, spirits of insecurity and inferiority, all the way back to Adam and Eve. The power in

and of the BLOOD OF YAHUSHUA is against you evil spirits.

I bind up in the name of Yahushua any caustic acid tongue that would rise up against me in judgment, every devious, harmful plan, snare, and trap, by, from or through anyone I know, don't know, or used to know back to Adam and Eve. Lord, I ask that you would put a hedge of thorns above, beneath, and around them and wall them in that they cannot find their path until Yahushua HaMashiach becomes their first love. The Lord Yahushua rebuke these evil and unclean spirits.

I loose in the name of Yahushua HaMashiach, deliverance, freedom and liberation, peace, joy, hope, contentment, gladness of heart, love, meekness, consideration of others, compassion, submissiveness and obedience to your Word, kindness, healing and wholeness, mercy and grace, blessings and favor, restoration of the years that the locusts have eaten, the resurrection power of Yahushua, miracles, divine healings, reconstruction, deliverance, revival, a mighty harvest, and a powerful anointing. I loose supernatural wisdom, understanding, and knowledge, supernatural strength and divine energy. Energize me from the crown of my head to the soles of my feet. I loose supernatural guidance and supernatural love, help me to walk in the love of Yahushua. I loose the desires of my heart, tearing down strongholds and breaking yokes of bondage for breakthrough.

Father, I claim that you will restore twice as much, twice as much in Yahushua's name, and a boldness and passion to continue to witness for Yahushua as long as I live. I loose the desire to spend time in God's presence, a hunger and thirst for the Word of God and the will of God in my life. I plead the BLOOD OF YAHUSHUA over my family and me and over these prayers by the resurrection power of Yahushua.

I draw the bloodline around my family and me to protect us from all the forces of darkness. We are sealed by blood covenant. We are loved, healed, blessed, forgiven, sealed, protected, and prospered.

AMEN! AMEN! AMEN!

Posted on Thursday, April 07, 2016

WILL YOU GO TO THE DEPTHS WITH ME? MY AGONY TO MY ASCENSION, HOW MUCH OF MY HEART DO YOU DESIRE?

APRIL 8, 2016

Dear family in Yahushua,

This message came in over the last week, Father imprinting His revelation and understanding from His heart to mine. There is no limit to the heights or the depths of His love for His people, and if we truly desire Him, no there is no limit to how much of His glory He will reveal to us. The more we seek Him, the more He chases after us. His love abounds and what He seeks most is covenant and love in return with His children. The Kingdom of Heaven lies within us when we abide in Him, and just as He displayed here while on earth, true joy and peace do indeed come from a fully surrendered and crucified life. He lived it to show us by example that it can be

done. He wants us to understand we should desire ALL of Him, and partake of ALL He endured here. His Word teaches us that we must partake of His sufferings to fully abide in Him. Seek Him with everything in you. He will not disappoint.

I send my shalom and blessings to you all. Julie

Daughter, it is I, the Suffering Servant, the Lamb who was slain and the Glorified King, the Risen One, the Lion of Judah. There is no other name than Yahushua, whereby man can be saved. I wish to share what is on My heart with you, as you have been praying to have a deeper understanding of My heart and My great love for My people.

In order to be called one of Mine, to be My elect and My chosen, My set-apart ones and My royal priesthood, you must desire to join Me in the fullness of who I AM. Those who know Me intimately must not only pray to join Me in My sufferings, but seek Me there earnestly. It is not possible to truly know Me in the fullness of who I AM, unless you are willing to embrace all that I endured. You cannot have the glorified life without the crucified one. To only seek My glory and My joy robs you of the deeper understanding of the love that was required in My sacrifice on the Cross, and it limits you from attaining the unconditional love for My lost ones that I require My chosen ones to embody. My resurrection is only part of the journey. The pain and the sacrifice required to attain the glorified life is more than most are willing to ask for and walk in, in this life.

As I continue to teach you, it is always a heart matter. It is not what goes in and out of a man that defiles a man, but what is sown and then matured and displayed from the heart. Truly, the heart of a man tells all. It is not enough to agree to walk the narrow path with Me, if you are not willing to taste the bitterness of the crucified life as well. Pain and suffering bring about humility, and I give My grace to the humble. It will always be enough for every situation, for I will mercifully season your journey with My grace when I have been given your whole heart; when you have come in complete covenant with Me and choose to start in the garden of sorrows first, joining Me in My agony, and then continuing on My road of Calvary to the ultimate display of unconditional love the world has ever known.

This is what I seek from My remnant. This is what is pleasing to My heart. This is the crucified life, a life of selflessness, a life of surrender, a life in harmony and unity with the One who not only came to display this in human, bodily form, but who also led by example in showing you that this way can be done. Nothing is impossible with God, and nothing is unattainable when you fully abide in Me.

Do you feel this is asking too much? Remember My most important instructions to you. Love the Lord your God with all your heart, soul and mind, and love each other with My love, as I have loved you. What greater thing could I tell you? I do not ask of you anything I have not already done, or anything that you are not able to do. It is always your choice. You are the ones who limit the fullness of what you are permitted to walk in here by your unwillingness to accept and embrace the entire truth of what it means to walk the narrow way. There is comfort and ease going the wide and broad way which only leads to destruction. Choose My way, and the joy We will share from the surrendered life will far exceed anything you could ever imagine!

Choose this moment all you who are reading these words. Do you believe the words I have given to My messengers and My prophets that time is indeed over? You have seen in My words that I am faithful, and I am true. My hands are extended to those of you who have not yet fully committed. Make the choice to be all in- NOW, for in a moment you know not, everything will change. Doubt not that every jot and tittle of My Word will come to pass, and that My judgment is upon the lands. For you see, I am merciful, but I am also just, and it is

through My judgments that My glory will be revealed and My righteousness established forevermore. You know not the day or the hour that your life will be required of you, so choose this moment and choose wisely. What an honor and a privilege it is to be called a son or a daughter of the most High God. There is no greater position or calling. You do not want to find yourselves standing before The King of kings and Lord of lords making excuses for the lives you have lived here. Pray to be found blameless and holy in My sight, and pray to be found worthy to escape all these things which are now coming upon the earth. For you who have made covenant with Me shall know no fear, and I will hide you under My wings.

My agony to My ascension - pray to join Me in the completeness of this journey.

YAHUSHUA

Romans 8:17 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁷ And if children, then heirs; heirs of God, and joint-heirs with Christ; if so be that we suffer with him, that we may be also glorified together.

Philippians 3:10

¹⁰ That I may know him, and the power of his resurrection, and the fellowship of his sufferings, being made conformable unto his death:

1 Peter 4:16

¹⁶ Yet if any man suffer as a Christian, let him not be ashamed; but let him glorify God on this behalf.

1 Peter 5:10

¹⁰ But the God of all grace, who hath called us unto his eternal glory by Christ Jesus, after that ye have suffered a while, make you perfect, stablish, strengthen, settle you

Philippians 1:29

²⁹ For unto you it is given in the behalf of Christ, not only to believe on him, but also to suffer for his sake;

Matthew 26:40

⁴⁰ And he cometh unto the disciples, and findeth them asleep, and saith unto Peter, What, could ye not watch with me one hour?

Jeremiah 17:10

¹⁰ I the Lord search the heart, I try the reins, even to give every man according to his ways, and according to the fruit of his doings.

Jeremiah 20:12

¹² But, O Lord of hosts, that triest the righteous, and seest the reins and the heart, let me see thy vengeance on them: for unto thee have I opened my cause.

Matthew 15:11

¹¹ Not that which goeth into the mouth defileth a man; but that which cometh out of the mouth, this defileth a man.

Titus 3:5

⁵ Not by works of righteousness which we have done, but according to his mercy he saved us, by the washing of regeneration, and renewing of the Holy Ghost

Hebrews 5:8

8 Though he were a Son, yet learned he obedience by the things which he suffered;

James 4:6

⁶ But he giveth more grace. Wherefore he saith, God resisteth the proud, but giveth grace unto the humble.

2 Corinthians 12:9

⁹ And he said unto me, My grace is sufficient for thee: for my strength is made perfect in weakness. Most gladly therefore will I rather glory in my infirmities, that the power of Christ may rest upon me.

Genesis 9:11a

¹¹ And I will establish my covenant with you

Exodus 34:10

¹⁰ And he said, Behold, I make a covenant: before all thy people I will do marvels, such as have not been done in all the earth, nor in any nation: and all the people among which thou art shall see the work of the Lord: for it is a terrible thing that I will do with thee.

John 15:7

⁷ If ye abide in me, and my words abide in you, ye shall ask what ye will, and it shall be done unto you.

Matthew 7:13-14

Enter ye in at the strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in thereat: Because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way, which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.

Job 11:13-15

If thou prepare thine heart, and stretch out thine hands toward him; If iniquity be in thine hand, put it far away, and let not wickedness dwell in thy tabernacles. For then shalt thou lift up thy face without spot; yea, thou shalt be stedfast, and shalt not fear:

Luke 1:37

³⁷ For with God nothing shall be impossible.

Matthew 22:36-40

Master, which is the great commandment in the law? Jesus said unto him, Thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy mind. This is the first and great commandment. And the second is like unto it, Thou shalt love thy neighbour as thyself. On these two commandments hang all the law and the prophets.

Matthew 5:18

¹⁸ For verily I say unto you, Till heaven and earth pass, one jot or one tittle shall in no wise pass from the law, till all be fulfilled.

Matthew 9:13

¹³ But go ye and learn what that meaneth, I will have mercy, and not sacrifice: for I am not come to call the righteous, but sinners to repentance.

Psalm 119:142

¹⁴² Thy righteousness is an everlasting righteousness, and thy law is the truth.

Isaiah 32:17

¹⁷ And the work of righteousness shall be peace; and the effect of righteousness quietness and assurance for ever.

Colossians 1:22

²² In the body of his flesh through death, to present you holy and unblameable and unreproveable in his sight:

Ephesians 1:4

⁴ According as he hath chosen us in him before the foundation of the world, that we should be holy and without blame before him in love:

Philippians 2:15

¹⁵ That ye may be blameless and harmless, the sons of God, without rebuke, in the midst of a crooked and perverse nation, among whom ye shine as lights in the world;

Luke 21:36

³⁶ Watch ye therefore, and pray always, that ye may be accounted worthy to escape all these things that shall come to pass, and to stand before the Son of man.

Matthew 25:13

¹³ Watch therefore, for ye know neither the day nor the hour wherein the Son of man cometh.

Isaiah 41:10

¹⁰ Fear thou not; for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee; yea, I will uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness.

Psalm 91:4

⁴ He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Posted on Friday, April 08, 2016

DON'T QUIT NOW, NOT NOW...

APRIL 17, 2016

I am the Rock, I do not sway. I am unaffected by external circumstances. I do not waver, and I am unmovable. I maintain the same disposition at all times. My response to all things is always consistent. I am steadfast. I am the Tower. Abiding in Me, this strong Tower and Fortress will ensure that the walls, the spiritual foundations of all I have taught you will never crumble as they are not the walls of man. The Tower, the Fortress in which you reside is Me, the Living Word. Abiding in Me, the Word, enables you to also be the Word embodied.

You can be both here and in My Kingdom at the same time, that is why I teach you that you are in this world but not of it. You can reside in both kingdoms at the same time when you are born again in Me, even though My Kingdom is your permanent spiritual home. When you abide in Me, you are in and of all things. Spirit resides in My heart, not in a temple or place. Truly this is not your home, this is where you serve. Your home is in My heart. You are simply extensions of My heart in a physical and geographical location, that even in itself is temporary. For from here, I will move you to other situations and places, for other experiences, because have I not told you there is so much more than this? I have gone to prepare a place for you so that I may bring you where I am, and there is no limit to where I go. I am the Creator of all, and you know not the vastness of My creation. You have only begun to scratch the surface of what I have shown you. There is so much more than this. Your eyes are open now spiritually and you see. You see that I have placed you into something. Think of it as what I have shown you with the inner workings of a clock, the mechanisms that come together, the operation of that device would be perfect but there are many parts.

I give you the keys, I place you where I would have you to be, and you turn those keys to create the desired outcome that is My design, My inner workings through you, the emptied vessels, the surrendered vessels. When that outcome is achieved, you are then given a new position and a key that is then fit and designed specifically for the next position and the next task, never out of sequence, never outside of the appropriate time as you call it. Although with Me, there is no time but only the moment of the 'now' that you are in.

So you see in this, there is perfect peace in all I have given you to do, because when you abide in Me and have the perfect moment of 'time' in that I have placed you in, and you are being obedient to all I've asked of you,

then My design is complete and the desired outcome is attained. It is simply then a shift again to the next. In this, you flow in My River of Life. Does My Word not tell you how I move you by My Spirit? The Spirit is alive and I take you from glory to glory.

So what have you learned these last few days? You have learned that every opportunity that is presented to you is another opportunity for intimacy with Me, no? Is it not by perfect design, when you pray for maturity in Me? How quickly I have answered your prayers, have I not? Only hours have gone by since you have prayed this, and I have already given you your answer. I have already offered you another opportunity to grow deeper in Me. Come deeper, come higher. Truly I give you the desires of your hearts. Ask and you will receive, seek and you will find, continue to knock and the door will be open to you. I will blow the doors open for you. There is no limit to what you can have in Me, but do not be content as most will do, even in your present circumstances to be satisfied with the level of intimacy that We have.

Because of My love for you, I will give you a very stern warning, the enemy will come in. He will try and be very aggressive against you because of your prayers, because of the sacrifice you have offered Me, because of the level of obedience, because of the agreement you have made with Me and the covenant We share. He will do everything he can to prevent you from growing more in this intimacy. His greatest fear is what I am manifesting through you, for he fears Me not you, for you know you are nothing without Me, but he fears Me. He fears the knowledge of who you know you are in Me. He fears the authority, the maturity and the leadership. He recognizes the strength and he knows it belongs to Me alone. He knows the outcome of a soul that has agreed to live a crucified life. This is what truly terrifies him the most. For he also knows that where two or more are gathered in My name, the power that is manifested through those two and more is so much greater than what he could ever have. So My warning to you is this, be very circumspect in all you say and do, especially now.

Do not be caught up in external circumstances for all of this is passing away. Soon the very basic necessities of life will be what most people are talking about. The idolatry and the greed, the lust and the selfishness of this world has become too much to bear any longer. I will bring not only this nation to her knees but every soul on this earth will come to know Me as Lord and Savior of All. I will make Myself known. It is time. I have waited far too long. All will know of My righteousness. Every knee will bow, every tongue will confess and all of Heaven will rejoice that the day has finally come.

I do not mean to diminish what I have called you to walk in here, but it is imperative that you keep your perspectives. Having a soul nature that is still fallen, you will find it very easy to slip into your feelings and your thoughts, into intellect and reasoning. This is not what I am asking for you to do. Because I have taught you to respond the way I respond, you must walk in this from here forward. You must. There is no other way at this point. There is no other way. There is no other response that can be given. You must engage and you must utilize everything you have been taught. I cannot stress this enough. It is imperative. It is crucial to the work I am doing on this earth, not only here and individually, but in My Bride. In order to bring in the harvest, My Bride must unite. They must hear One voice. It must be the same voice with the same instructions. The response must be unified and it must be the same, One Spirit. It is not the mind of man, it is God Himself. It is the Designer Himself, the Master, the Potter, the Creator Himself that must manifest through My Bride. You have been given the cup, taken the dregs of My offering, agreed to the sacrifice, laid down your lives, surrendered. You have given Me your hearts, I have replaced it with Mine. So what more is there for you? Do you then turn back to intellect, reasoning, emotions, feelings, instinct? As My son Paul would say, 'God forbid!'

God forbid you do these things for you know you are not being fed milk anymore. So this day, I call upon you

to do the things My Father does. Be about My Father's business, as I was when I walked this earth. Do as My Father does. Only do what you hear Me do, only say what you hear Me say. Only walk and move when I move. So simple, yet in this realm it can be so difficult if you lose perspective. Remember who is the god of this world. It is not I. So although My Spirit dwells within, you still temporally reside in his realm- so be careful. Be so very careful. You are yet again at another crossroads. We cannot afford to repeat anymore, any of the patterns of the old man, of the old nature. Those days are far gone My children. Do everything in love. This is My command. Love others as I have loved you. There is no greater love than I in you and you to others. I have taught you much this week. But you must know, much, much more is yet to come, much more wisdom and understanding, for truly I come, and My people must be ready. I speak to you out of My great love for you for I do see your hearts, and I know them intimately. I know the love you carry for Me and for each other. I see the purity of your motives and your intentions. I know that you desire what I desire, and this is why I have drawn close to you. So fear not for My ways are perfect.

Do not lose sight of the glory that awaits you, not now.

Not now...

Never fear, I am always with you, as close as your next breath and your next heartbeat.

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 18:2 King James Version (KJV)

² The Lord is my rock, and my fortress, and my deliverer; my God, my strength, in whom I will trust; my buckler, and the horn of my salvation, and my high tower.

John 17:16

¹⁶ They are not of the world, even as I am not of the world.

John 14:2-3

In my Father's house are many mansions: if it were not so, I would have told you. I go to prepare a place for you. And if I go and prepare a place for you, I will come again, and receive you unto myself; that where I am, there ye may be also.

2 Corinthians 4:18

¹⁸ While we look not at the things which are seen, but at the things which are not seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; but the things which are not seen are eternal.

Hebrews 13:14

¹⁴ For here have we no continuing city, but we seek one to come.

Ephesians 3:17

¹⁷ That Christ may dwell in your hearts by faith; that ye, being rooted and grounded in love

1 Corinthians 12:12

¹² For as the body is one, and hath many members, and all the members of that one body, being many, are one body: so also is Christ.

Matthew 16:19

¹⁹ And I will give unto thee the keys of the kingdom of heaven: and whatsoever thou shalt bind on earth shall be bound in heaven: and whatsoever thou shalt loose on earth shall be loosed in heaven.

John 7:37-38

In the last day, that great day of the feast, Jesus stood and cried, saying, If any man thirst, let him come unto me, and

drink. He that believeth on me, as the scripture hath said, out of his belly shall flow rivers of living water.

2 Corinthians 3:18

¹⁸ But we all, with open face beholding as in a glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the same image from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the Lord.

Romans 8:31

31 What shall we then say to these things? If God be for us, who can be against us?

Romans 14:11

For it is written, As I live, saith the Lord, every knee shall bow to me, and every tongue shall confess to God.

Hebrews 5:12

For when for the time ye ought to be teachers, ye have need that one teach you again which be the first principles of the oracles of God; and are become such as have need of milk, and not of strong meat.

John 5:19

¹⁹ Then answered Jesus and said unto them, Verily, Verily, I say unto you, The Son can do nothing of himself, but what he seeth the Father do: for what things soever he doeth, these also doeth the Son likewise.

Posted on Sunday, April 17, 2016

EVERYWHERE YOU LOOK ARE THE SIGNS OF MY COMING-HAVE YOU MADE YOURSELVES READY??

MAY 10, 2016

I am the Savior of the world, your Kinsman Redeemer, God made flesh. I am the manifestation of the eternal, limitless One in this temporal realm.

There are layers upon layers of revelation in My Kingdom. More will continue to unfold as you pray to know more of My heart. As you draw more near in your understanding of all that I am, you will know that in order to truly know Me intimately, you must know My heart's sufferings.

I came so that men could believe, so they would have a tangible example of spirit made flesh. I came to show you how to bring soul and spirit into harmony on this side of the veil, even dwelling in a fallen world.

What an incredible gift to this world that your Creator would come personally and teach by example, to demonstrate Kingdom living and Kingdom principles. And what a privilege and a great honor to be My chosen ones, you who are heirs to My Throne, to be taught how to walk and indwell the Kingdom of Heaven in this place.

You have seen by My life and learned in My Word that to be one of My chosen, in joining hearts to Me, you will suffer much. They hated Me before they hated you. The way is narrow, and so few find it. Does it continue to surprise you that you will always experience heartache and suffering here? It should not, for how else could I teach you how to die and resurrect again as I did?

Those of you who desire to be called My over- comers must experience all that I endured in this life. I led by example, but then you must walk in My footsteps. Embrace your cross, and follow Me. How could one learn humility, servanthood, mercy, forgiveness, and unconditional love without there being opportunities to do so through experience and practice?

The key to all you will face in the trials and tribulations of this life is to learn My response. Learn deeply from My Word what My response was to every situation. Learn when to speak and when to stay silent. Learn when to act and learn when to remain still. Always listen for My still small voice to guide you and counsel you in the way you should go.

In following My wisdom and learning of My ways, you will then have mastered the crucified life. Come with Me on this journey, as I bring you from glory to glory. Allow self to die, then rise with Me again. Remember what I last spoke of? Come with Me from My agony to My ascension. You cannot have one without the other.

It is in your deepest pain that I will come and fill you to overflowing with My River of Living Water, bathing you in My love and My comfort. In this place of surrender and brokenness, I have promised you that here you will find true rest.

I desire that you would move quickly through the maturing process, standing on My promises and continuously praying for greater measures of faith. For truly I tell you, the Bridegroom is coming for His Bride.

Forsaking all else to follow Me means laying down all of you-- your thoughts and ideas, your opinions and perspectives, your strategies and your agendas. My desire is that you would step aside and allow all those I send you to see Me. How will they find Me if you have set up idols in the way? For you see, anything that comes from you that is before Me is an idol. Take this to heart My children for this is very serious. Most are walking in idolatry without ever knowing it. Examine yourselves.

What have you put before ME??

A serious question indeed. Remove all that hinders others from seeing Me when they look at you.

The free will that I have given you will many times in this life be your biggest obstacle and present the largest hurdle for one to over-come. For you see, I could never force someone to love Me or obey My commandments. For then your love and obedience would only be conditional. My love is unconditional and this is My desire in return.

In being given free will, therefore, it will always be your choice how you respond to all of the trials and situations I allow in your lives. You can continue to step in front of Me and respond with you, or you can step aside and allow Me to use you to draw others to Me. I will continue to send various situations and circumstances of the same nature until I see that you have matured and mastered the desired outcome and your responses in all things remains constant and consistent. This is the growth process.

I am patient and I am long suffering in your development. It is up to you the intimacy that We share. I will never hold back from you. All I have is yours.

Everywhere you look are the signs of My coming. HAVE YOU MADE YOURSELVES READY??

TRULY, I AM AT THE DOOR ... YAHUSHUA

John 1:14 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁴ And the Word was made flesh, and dwelt among us, (and we beheld his glory, the glory as of the only begotten of the Father, full of grace and truth.

Philippians 2:2

² Fulfil ye my joy, that ye be likeminded, having the same love, being of one accord, of one mind.

2 Corinthians 4:10

¹⁰ Always bearing about in the body the dying of the Lord Jesus, that the life also of Jesus might be made manifest in our body.

Matthew 6:10

¹⁰ Thy kingdom come, Thy will be done in earth, as it is in heaven.

John 15:18-20

If the world hate you, ye know that it hated me before it hated you. If ye were of the world, the world would love his own: but because ye are not of the world, but I have chosen you out of the world, therefore the world hateth you. ²⁰ Remember the word that I said unto you, The servant is not greater than his lord. If they have persecuted me, they will also persecute you; if they have kept my saying, they will keep yours also.

Matthew 7:13-14

Enter ye in at the strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in thereat: Because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way, which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.

Romans 6

¹What shall we say then? Shall we continue in sin, that grace may abound? God forbid. How shall we, that are dead to sin, live any longer therein? Know ye not, that so many of us as were baptized into Jesus Christ were baptized into his death? Therefore we are buried with him by baptism into death: that like as Christ was raised up from the dead by the glory of the Father, even so we also should walk in newness of life. For if we have been planted together in the likeness of his death, we shall be also in the likeness of his resurrection: Knowing this, that our old man is crucified with him, that the body of sin might be destroyed, that henceforth we should not serve sin. For he that is dead is freed from sin. Now if we be dead with Christ, we believe that we shall also live with him: Knowing that Christ being raised from the dead dieth no more; death hath no more dominion over him. For in that he died, he died unto sin once: but in that he liveth, he liveth unto God. 11 Likewise reckon ye also yourselves to be dead indeed unto sin, but alive unto God through Jesus Christ our Lord. Let not sin therefore reign in your mortal body, that ye should obey it in the lusts thereof. Neither yield ye your members as instruments of unrighteousness unto sin: but yield yourselves unto God, as those that are alive from the dead, and your members as instruments of righteousness unto God. For sin shall not have dominion over you: for ye are not under the law, but under grace. What then? shall we sin, because we are not under the law, but under grace? God forbid. Know ye not, that to whom ye yield yourselves servants to obey, his servants ye are to whom ye obey; whether of sin unto death, or of obedience unto righteousness? But God be thanked, that ye were the servants of sin, but ye have obeyed from the heart that form of doctrine which was delivered you. Being then made free from sin, ye became the servants of righteousness. I speak after the manner of men because of the infirmity of your flesh: for as ye have yielded your members servants to uncleanness and to iniquity unto iniquity; even so now yield your members servants to righteousness unto holiness. For when ye were the servants of sin, ye were free from righteousness. What fruit had ye then in those things whereof ye are now ashamed? for the end of those things is death. But now being made free from sin, and become servants to God, ye have your fruit unto holiness, and the end everlasting life. For the wages of sin is death; but the gift of God is eternal life through Jesus Christ our Lord.

Galatians 2:20

²⁰ I am crucified with Christ: nevertheless I live; yet not I, but Christ liveth in me: and the life which I now live in the flesh I live by the faith of the Son of God, who loved me, and gave himself for me.

Ephesians 4:22-24

That ye put off concerning the former conversation the old man, which is corrupt according to the deceitful lusts; And

be renewed in the spirit of your mind; And that ye put on the new man, which after God is created in righteousness and true holiness.

Posted on Tuesday, May 10, 2016

PROPHECY OF WEST COAST TSUNAMI GIVEN MAY 17, 2016

MAY 18, 2016

On the night of May 17, 2016, I had a dream/night vision in which I was shown the tsunami that will strike the West coast of the US, as a judgment from Father on the United States. It was very short, but very clear.

There were many people on the coast, and as I looked out to the horizon, I suddenly saw the waves approaching. Father confirmed that this was indeed the tsunami that will strike the California and the NW coasts. He told me to warn the people.

A few people in my dream listened to me and quickly began leaving the area, but most laughed and did not take me seriously when I told them that they had to evacuate the area immediately or be killed. Some ignored me altogether.

I understand that this is representative of the groups of people in the world. A small remnant are listening to Father's warnings of judgment and are repenting and seeking Him with all their hearts. Most have not taken the warnings from His messengers seriously. Some mock and scoff, believing it will never happen to them in this lifetime.

Again, I beseech you to listen carefully and heed all that Father is saying in these last days, preparing your hearts for His return. Of course, we are always to live our lives in anticipation of His imminent return, and no one knows the day or the hour, but His instructions are to always be prepared. I am not clear as to 'when' this will occur, but I have no doubt whatsoever it will. This is one of many times I have seen this judgment in a warning. I had not planned on making this public, but Father has insisted I do. In His incredible mercy and love, He always reveals to His servants what He is about to do. I must obey Him and warn the people as His messenger or the blood is on my hands. What you do with the warnings is in your hands. Pray for the lost. Pray for those who will die suddenly. Pray for the ones who mock and scoff at His watchmen, for the most powerful weapon we have is prayer. He hears our cries for those we love, and He knows our hearts.

Shalom, Julie

Posted on Wednesday, May 18, 2016

JUSTICE SHALL BE SERVED

MAY 21, 2016

A tempest is upon you, a storm of monumental proportions. Do you not see the lateness of the hour in which you are in? I ask My body, My beloved, will you not watch and pray with Me in this hour of trial which is come upon the earth? My army of angels stands ready as the hordes of hell are unleashed. They long for the sweet victory foretold from before time began.

Set the watchmen upon the towers and stand high upon the walls as the Lion of Judah is made known from the heavens. Swift and mighty will My arm sweep across the lands and thunder and lightning will proceed before Me. A great and terrible day comes as I wield My Sword of Truth, dividing and piercing the heart, tearing asunder the soul from the spirit, for no heart will remain hidden in its intentions and its motives. I will expose every evil deed and thought and I will cast down all that has exalted itself above My name. No more will your sins stay secret, and no more will I wait to bring recompense where it is due.

To My remnant, My request to you this day is pray, pray, pray for the lost and the unrighteous, and those who will be found sleeping for what I am about to do. Pray to be found worthy to escape all these things that are coming upon the earth. Pray to be found holy and blameless in My sight. Pray to be hidden under the shelter of My wings as justice is served.

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 55:8 King James Version (KJV)

⁸ I would hasten my escape from the windy storm and tempest.

Proverbs 10:25

²⁵ As the whirlwind passeth, so is the wicked no more: but the righteous is an everlasting foundation.

Jeremiah 25:32

³² Thus saith the Lord of hosts, Behold, evil shall go forth from nation to nation, and a great whirlwind shall be raised up from the coasts of the earth.

Psalm 83:15

¹⁵ So persecute them with thy tempest, and make them afraid with thy storm.

Jeremiah 23:19

¹⁹ Behold, a whirlwind of the Lord is gone forth in fury, even a grievous whirlwind: it shall fall grievously upon the head of the wicked.

Jeremiah 30:23

²³ Behold, the whirlwind of the Lord goeth forth with fury, a continuing whirlwind: it shall fall with pain upon the head of the wicked.

Revelation 3:10

¹⁰ Because thou hast kept the word of my patience, I also will keep thee from the hour of temptation, which shall come upon all the world, to try them that dwell upon the earth.

Jeremiah 51:12

¹² Set up the standard upon the walls of Babylon, make the watch strong, set up the watchmen, prepare the ambushes: for the Lord hath both devised and done that which he spake against the inhabitants of Babylon.

Jeremiah 6:17

¹⁷ Also I set watchmen over you, saying, Hearken to the sound of the trumpet. But they said, We will not hearken.

Habakkuk 2:1

¹I will stand upon my watch, and set me upon the tower, and will watch to see what he will say unto me, and what I shall answer when I am reproved.

Revelation 4:5

⁵ And out of the throne proceeded lightnings and thunderings and voices: and there were seven lamps of fire burning before the throne, which are the seven Spirits of God.

Hebrews 4:12

¹² For the word of God is quick, and powerful, and sharper than any twoedged sword, piercing even to the dividing asunder of soul and spirit, and of the joints and marrow, and is a discerner of the thoughts and intents of the heart.

1 Corinthians 4:5

⁵ Therefore judge nothing before the time, until the Lord come, who both will bring to light the hidden things of darkness, and will make manifest the counsels of the hearts: and then shall every man have praise of God.

Ecclesiastes 12:14

¹⁴ For God shall bring every work into judgment, with every secret thing, whether it be good, or whether it be evil.

2 Corinthians 10:5

⁵ Casting down imaginations, and every high thing that exalteth itself against the knowledge of God, and bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of Christ;

2 Thessalonians 1:6

Seeing it is a righteous thing with God to recompense tribulation to them that trouble you;

Deuteronomy 32:35

³⁵ To me belongeth vengeance and recompence; their foot shall slide in due time: for the day of their calamity is at hand, and the things that shall come upon them make haste.

1 Timothy 2:1-6

I exhort therefore, that, first of all, supplications, prayers, intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for all men; For kings, and for all that are in authority; that we may lead a quiet and peaceable life in all godliness and honesty. For this is good and acceptable in the sight of God our Saviour; Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto the knowledge of the truth. ⁵ For there is one God, and one mediator between God and men, the man Christ Jesus; ⁶ Who gave himself a ransom for all, to be testified in due time.

Mark 13:35-36

Watch ye therefore: for ye know not when the master of the house cometh, at even, or at midnight, or at the cockcrowing, or in the morning: Lest coming suddenly he find you sleeping.

Luke 21:36

³⁶ Watch ye therefore, and pray always, that ye may be accounted worthy to escape all these things that shall come to pass, and to stand before the Son of man.

1 Thessalonians 5:23

²³ And the very God of peace sanctify you wholly; and I pray God your whole spirit and soul and body be preserved blameless unto the coming of our Lord Jesus Christ.

Psalm 17:8

8 Keep me as the apple of the eye, hide me under the shadow of thy wings,

Psalm 91:4

⁴ He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Posted on Saturday, May 21, 2016

THE HOUR HAS COME-YEA, THE MOMENT OF THE VALLEY OF DECISION

JUNE 10, 2016

Your journey through this life is always a heart matter. When My Spirit lives within you, I reside in the heart of the one who has given Me permission and granted Me access to mold and fashion you to be the expression of who I am and manifest Myself through you in word and deed. It is then My life force that drives and motivates you to move in the direction of My will. My heart's desire is then your heart's desire. This higher calling that I draw each of you into will bring you deeper and deeper into My rest, a place where you truly abide.

You can go through crucible after crucible until you come to a place of abiding and find true rest in Me. Your purpose is to abide in Me, so that I can bathe you with My presence. Those who know Me and truly abide in Me, praise and worship Me in good times and in sorrowful and difficult times, in sickness and in health, in wealth or in poverty, it matters not. Those who are Mine speak One truth and praise My design no matter what the situation. It is intricately made, a tapestry of moments knit together to glorify Me in all things.

So, when you dwell in this realm where gross darkness has covered the lands, because My heart lives within you, you are neither shaken nor are you moved off your foundation which is Me, the Rock. I have spoken it, this world is full of tribulation and sorrow, but rejoice in that your Messiah has overcome. Your victory becomes evident to you as you remain steadfast and firm through the struggles of this life as My laws have been written on your heart. In Me you live, you move, and have your being. You understand what you are, an eternal being residing in a temporal place designed to have an experience in this space and time that reflects the personification of your Creator's true heart and unconditional love for His creation.

For always remember, you are not alone. I will never leave you. All of your experiences here are just a small piece of a much larger design, one that originated from your Father's heart, and with His desire that each step of your journey would draw you closer in intimacy, therefore glorifying Him. In Me is the perfection of this design.

This time that I have chosen you to be in is like no other. You have been chosen to tether Heaven and earth. You have been chosen to be Me and display to this lost and dying world that I am the Bridge, and I am the Ladder, I am the Gateway, and I am the Good Shepherd. I am the only Way.

Everything is about to change. The former things will pass away, as I sweep across this earth. It is time to reap that which has been sown. So I ask you this day, is your heart prepared truly to receive all that I have prepared for you? Wherein does your bed lie? Who are you most intimate with, Me or the world? Will your fruit be found pleasing to Me, or have you neglected to till your garden and nurture all that has been so freely given?

This question I bring to you this day, for surely My warnings have been direct and numerous through all My watchmen and prophets.

The hour is come, yea - the moment of the valley of decision, for I must be true to My Word and I must act upon all that has been spoken and ordained from before the foundation of time. Does My Word not teach that not one jot or tittle will disappear until all is fulfilled?

Know therefore My children, that you are a mere breath away from the midnight hour. What will your position and response be when facing the culmination of all things as you have known them? To whom will you turn for your deliverance? To whom will you find shelter, protection, and true abiding rest from My judgments?

All has been presented before you, and those who have ears to hear have heard their Master, their Shepherd's voice and have entered the ark. For those who have not heard until now, do not be as those in the days of Noah, seeking entrance and safety from the storms that are upon you after they arrive, for the door will have been sealed and you will endure much.

Hear Me now this moment... Yahushua

John 1:4 King James Version (KJV)

⁴ In him was life; and the life was the light of men.

1 John 2:6

⁶ He that saith he abideth in him ought himself also so to walk, even as he walked.

Proverbs 17:3

³ The fining pot is for silver, and the furnace for gold: but the Lord trieth the hearts.

Philippians 4:11-13

Not that I speak in respect of want: for I have learned, in whatsoever state I am, therewith to be content. I know both how to be abased, and I know how to abound: every where and in all things I am instructed both to be full and to be hungry, both to abound and to suffer need. I can do all things through Christ which strengtheneth me.

Colossians 3:17

¹⁷ And whatsoever ye do in word or deed, do all in the name of the Lord Jesus, giving thanks to God and the Father by him.

Psalm 16:8

⁸ I have set the Lord always before me: because he is at my right hand, I shall not be moved.

John 16:33

³³ These things I have spoken unto you, that in me ye might have peace. In the world ye shall have tribulation: but be of good cheer; I have overcome the world.

Hebrews 10:16

¹⁶ This is the covenant that I will make with them after those days, saith the Lord, I will put my laws into their hearts, and in their minds will I write them:

Joshua 1:9

⁹ Have not I commanded thee? Be strong and of a good courage; be not afraid, neither be thou dismayed: for the Lord thy God is with thee whithersoever thou goest.

Acts 17:28

²⁸ For in him we live, and move, and have our being; as certain also of your own poets have said, For we are also his offspring.

Galatians 6:7

⁷ Be not deceived; God is not mocked: for whatsoever a man soweth, that shall he also reap

Galatians 5:15-26

But if ye bite and devour one another, take heed that ye be not consumed one of another. This I say then, Walk in the Spirit, and ye shall not fulfil the lust of the flesh. For the flesh lusteth against the Spirit, and the Spirit against the flesh: and these are contrary the one to the other: so that ye cannot do the things that ye would. But if ye be led of the Spirit, ye are not under the law. Now the works of the flesh are manifest, which are these; Adultery, fornication, uncleanness, lasciviousness, Idolatry, witchcraft, hatred, variance, emulations, wrath, strife, seditions, heresies, ²¹ Envyings, murders, drunkenness, revellings, and such like: of the which I tell you before, as I have also told you in time past, that they which do such things shall not inherit the kingdom of God. But the fruit of the Spirit is love, joy, peace, longsuffering, gentleness, goodness, faith, Meekness, temperance: against such there is no law. And they that are Christ's have crucified the flesh with the affections and lusts. If we live in the Spirit, let us also walk in the Spirit. Let us not be desirous of vain glory, provoking one another, envying one another.

Joel 3:14

¹⁴ Multitudes, multitudes in the valley of decision: for the day of the Lord is near in the valley of decision.

Matthew 5:18

¹⁸ For verily I say unto you, Till heaven and earth pass, one jot or one tittle shall in no wise pass from the law, till all be fulfilled.

Job 34:20

²⁰ In a moment shall they die, and the people shall be troubled at midnight, and pass away: and the mighty shall be taken away without hand.

Mark 13:35

³⁵ Watch ye therefore: for ye know not when the master of the house cometh, at even, or at midnight, or at the cockcrowing, or in the morning:

1 Peter 4:7

⁷ But the end of all things is at hand: be ye therefore sober, and watch unto prayer.

Isaiah 55:6

⁶ Seek ye the Lord while he may be found, call ye upon him while he is near:

Posted on Friday, June 10, 2016

FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE *** PLEASE READ ***

JUNE 11, 2016

Dear brothers and sisters,

This prayer is the result of several personal situations, experiences, attacks and cries from the hearts of those who have contacted me for prayer and assistance in dealing with enemy spirits. It comes as a result of the need for deliverance and breakthrough, to walk in freedom from curses, not only generational but curses placed on people by witches or warlocks or those in the demonic realm.

The fact that the darkness is so widespread and ever-increasing is more than apparent. We as the people of God,

must obey the commandments given to us to rise to the occasion and utilize the tools Father has given us in His Holy Word to battle the enemy forces. We are not victims! We have been given instructions on how to pray, and it is our responsibility to take this seriously and be vigilant in doing so each and every day.

This is not a prayer to be taken lightly, or said quickly. Please examine your hearts and consider having communion in fellowship with Father prior to saying this prayer as you are led by The Holy Spirit.

Shalom, Julie

I am also adding links below that point to the seriousness and reality that we are all facing as the body of Christ.

http://allnewspipeline.com/Mystery_Babylon_Identified_America_Entere d.php

http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/elections/2016/05/27/tru mp-voodoo-dolls/85034974/

http://nbc4i.com/2016/06/08/witches-gather-online-to-hex-brock-turner/

http://endoftheamericandream.com/archives/was-the-gotthard-base- tunnel-opening-ceremony-an-illuminati-ritual-intended-to-honor-satan

http://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2016/05/sleep-paralysis/484490/

WORDS FROM OUR FATHER

My children, it is I your Kinsman Redeemer, the One who was raised from the dead. You are precious in My sight, and I love you with an everlasting love, this you know.

I would this day ask you again to trust Me with all of your steps, from the first to the last. When I ask you to step out boldly, I mean in the Spirit, for your weapons of warfare are not carnal.

This prayer that I have asked My daughter to make known is for this time. A very powerful darkness has descended upon you and this world, and the gates of hell have been opened. Prayer is your most powerful weapon, as it allows My hand of mercy and grace to move powerfully on your behalf and on the behalf of others.

This prayer that I am asking you to say out loud in faith is to set the captives free from the grip that the enemy has on their hearts and lives. Bondage has many layers and the effectual prayers of the righteous availeth much in My Kingdom.

Will you trust Me to lead you? Will you trust Me to know that I would never put you in harm's way? Will you answer My call upon your lives to be prayer warriors and intercede for not only your loved ones and families, but the lost and all of mankind?

My words are holy and they are true. They will never return void. I am asking you to join Me in this prayer. We walk as One mind, One body, and One Spirit. I am calling you now to step out in faith. Will you allow Me to move through your prayers powerfully? Will you do this for Me, as I have done for you?

Your loving Savior, YAHUSHUA

(*) Please pray the prayer below, believing with all of your heart that Yahushua will set you free and deliver you from the enemy and all he has used to come against you in this life.

FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE

Dearest Father ABBA,

Yahushua, I pray that Your blood would wash over my mind, my body and my spirit and cleanse me from any unrighteousness that may be found in me. Renew in me a pure thought life, and make me holy as you are holy. Create in me clear eyes, clean hands, a pure heart, and a steadfast spirit that desires you and only you in this life.

I come to you to ask you for healing from the evil, demonic and perverse spirits and demonic attachments that have manifested in and/or around me, or have affected me or any of my loved ones. I take responsibility for the things I've done, the things I've allowed, and even things that have been done to me against my will.

• I bind and come against in Yahushua's name any one or anything that has cursed me, placed a spell on me, or attacked me. I stand in your power and authority and will take a stand against any anti-christ spirit that has arisen in my life.

Right now, I forgive (speak the names of those that have sinned against you) so that I can also have my own sins forgiven, and I ask You to empower me to do so. As a matter of my will, I choose to forgive them and ask that You, Father give me grace and strength to not take this offense back into my heart. I ask that You heal those that have perpetrated sins against me, and set us free from the perversity and sin that has had us bound. Wall in with a hedge of thorns all those who have arisen against me or my loved ones, in the seen or unseen realm, until they find you as their first love, Father. Yahushua, I give myself to You and ask that You forgive all sin in my life.

Father, in the name of Yahushua, I repent on behalf of myself and those in my family line who have had sexual relations with evil spirits, familiar spirits, with Incubus/Succubus spirits, and the demon Mare. I renounce and break any covenants or dedications to the Nephilim, Baal, or Belial.

I repent for anyone in my family line who has had any connections, ties, agreements, or allegiances to the Harlot spirit and the Queen of Heaven. (Jeremiah 7:18-spirit of Jezebel) I repent for all who participated in any fertility rites or rituals, and who sacrificed, worshipped, danced before, or gave offerings to any gods or goddesses.

Father, I repent for myself and all those in my family line who have had night or spirit husbands, night or spirit wives. Father, forgive us/them for rejecting You as our husband and forgive us/them for our unfaithfulness towards You. Forgive us/them for finding comfort from these spirits and for looking to them to fulfill our/their desires and needs.

Father, I repent of every contact, personal and generational with all night-husbands and night-wives, and I renounce all night husbands and night wives which have been assigned to function specifically within my family. I repent of the blood covenants which opened the door to these spirits. I cut every soul tie with this family spirit. I repent of the deception adopted by my ancestors that polygamy is acceptable and for any deception which

was one of the ways in which the door was opened to sexual spirits.

I repent for those in my family line who were involved in astral travel, dark practices such as the occult, and new age practices. I repent for any involvement with witches, sorcerers, magistellus, or familiar spirits. I renounce all night spells, charms, enchantments, or allurements used by witches and warlocks at night. I renounce any positions, possessions, powers, or any secret knowledge that have come from darkness.

Please close all ungodly pathways, gateways, portals, cracks, or seams into ungodly realms or the underworld. Bind anyone or anything that is using astral travel to torment me or my loved ones. Remove all defilement and tainting, and as Your child, please restore my godly dreams from heavenly places.

I repent for myself or any of my ancestors who have visited sangomas, witches, or warlocks for their "love witchcraft." I repent of them buying, accepting, and using their love potions. I repent of rituals performed, invocations offered up, and any using of baths, washes, charms and psychic prayers. I repent of having my body rubbed with ungodly ceremonial liquids or allowing ungodly ceremonial or commercial liquids to be poured over my body with or without my knowledge.

I repent for the breaking up of marriages, covenants, divorces, and the destroyed relationships that resulted from having relations with these spirits. I ask that you would break off from me and my family line all false love, lust, hatred, impotency, frigidity, sickness and disease that have been caused by these spirits and renounce any stronghold formed by these spirits.

I repent on behalf of myself and my family line for all fornication, adultery, incest, orgies, sodomy, homosexuality, and sexual addiction. I repent for all pornography, rape, abuse, ungodly masturbation, lust and fantasy lust, and any ungodly sexual contact with other people, any bestiality, and all sexual perversion and sex for money.

I repent on behalf of myself and my family line for shedding innocent blood through abortion and human sacrifices. I repent of murder, pride, greed, rage, hate, jealousy, pretense, falseness, cursing, and lying.

Father, on behalf of myself and my family line, I repent of having been involved in acts that showed worship and obedience to Satan and his demons through having sexual relations outside of marriage. Father, forgive us for not following Your commands.

In the Name of Yahushua, I renounce all ungodly soul ties with every person I have been sexually involved with, physically or spiritually. Father, I ask You to break these soul ties from my spirit, my mind and my body. Break, you evil spirits in Yahushua's mighty name. I now apply the Blood of Yahushua Ha Mashiach over all ungodly ties.

Father, I repent for allowing these evil spirits to reduce and control my will. I now command my emotions, my mind, my will and my intellect to come under your authority.

I am no longer vulnerable, or accessible to these demon spirits. I bind Satan and all his works. I stand in the authority that I have as a believer and in the name of Yahushua Ha Mashiach, I cast out any spirits that have been residing in or around my body or my dwelling place, or those of my loved ones. I command all confusion to leave, and I call back all parts that have been scattered or fragmented to come back into one accord with my Master and King, Yahushua.

Satan, you are not my husband or my master. I renounce you. I divorce you. I want nothing to do with you ever again. I reject your seed and your lies. I reject, refuse, renounce and divorce all unclean demonic spirits of perversity including spirits of lust, pornography, pedophilia, voyeurism, domination, brutality, homosexuality,

confusion, gender confusion, astral projection and spirit travel, mischievous

and trouble-making spirits, spirits of double-mindedness, unbelief, sodomy, rape, anger, rage, bitterness, unforgiveness, witchcraft, lust, idolatry, hardheartedness, accusation, familiar and familial spirits, pride, rebellion, and death.

I renounce and divorce Lilu and Lilith, and all the offspring that comes from Satan and his demons. If there is anything of Satan's seed implanted within me, I command it to shrivel and die immediately in the name and authority of Yahushua Ha Mashiach. I repent for any ways that I have knowingly or unknowingly come into agreement with these spirits, and I humbly submit myself to the King of kings and the Lord of lords, Yahushua, and the authority of His Holy Spirit.

I submit to You, O God, and I resist the enemy, commanding him to flee from me and take everything he has put on me, everything he has brought into my life, and every seed that he has implanted into my belief system. I reject every seed of Satan - I command them to die immediately in Yahushua's name. I curse Satan's seed and declare, "YOU WILL BEAR NO MORE FRUIT EVER AGAIN," by the name and authority of Jesus Christ. His blood covers these sins, and I command these doors to be shut, never to open again.

Let every cord of sin, shame, fear, witchcraft, and soul ties from ungodly sources be severed now, in Jesus' name. I renounce the soul ties to former lovers, spouses, and others that may be tied to me in the spirit. Let any fragments of their souls return to them, and let any scattered and fragmented parts of my soul return to me, in Yahushua's name. Let all those that practice witchcraft find the door sealed and closed by the blood of Yahushua. I bind and forbid the entrance of demonic spirits into my life in Jesus' name, according to your promise in Matthew 18:18 - what is bound on earth has already been bound in heaven.

I loose myself from all shame, resentment, fear, insecurity and feelings of inferiority that have come upon me as a result of sexual molestation and other sins against my body-both those that were done without my consent, and those that I may have participated in willingly or unwillingly. I command them to go now back to the abyss in Yahushua's name. I bind the screech owl that brings terror by night and forbid it to enter my life, that of my family or my home, in the name and authority of Yahushua.

In the name of Yashusha Ha Mashiach, I renounce and repent of all worship of the Baphomet goat god through my own sexual sin or the sins of my ancestors, and I bind any and all spirits that have come to torment me or attach themselves to me or my loved ones because of those sins. I bind the goat god and break every effect of the black art and craft, of riding the goat, the violence of that ceremony and the resulting fear. I break the ties of ritual abuse through this spirit, the goat god. I renounce and break off from my life the insanity that comes from worship of the goat god and its spirit of bestiality. I repent on behalf of my and my spouse's forefathers who have demonstrated their sworn loyalty to Lucifer through performing the obscene kiss. Cleanse me of every vile effect that has come down the generational line as a result of this allegiance.

- I renounce the worship of satanic consummation, satanic ritual consummation and satanic ritual abuse.
- I repent and break the aphrodisiac of inflamed sexual lust and sexual addiction coming from the fire of the goat god.
- I renounce and repent of any involvement I may have had with the zodiac stars, horoscopes, sun worship, reading of the stars or worship of the sun, moon or stars. I renounce and break every effect of tarot card reading, clairvoyance and communication with the dead.

- I cut all ties to Baphomet worship through freemasonry, druidism, the New Age, Mormonism, and Hinduism.
- I cut all ties to worship through Islam, and I renounce and break every effect of the crescent moons of goat worship.
- I renounce and break every effect and tie to the satanic bible and its Baphomet seat, along with all satanic magic, sex magic or sex alchemy.
- I renounce all curses of sodomy, bestiality and perversion that come from worshiping this male, female and animal 'in-one'Azoth sexual deity.
- I renounce and break every effect of the witchcraft symbolism of the Baphomet hand.
- I renounce and break the seal of satan, the pentagram on the forehead and the opening of the psychic 'third eve'.
- I renounce and break off my forehead the 'Golden Triangle' and its opening of the psychic 'third eye'.

Father, I ask you to cleanse me from every dimension of the third eye and close that psychic entry point. I ask you to close all psychic entry points in Yahushua's mighty name.

- I renounce, smash and break every effect of the twisted horns of the goat god and break their power over my life and that of my family's life.
- I renounce and break all fragmentation of the mind, schizophrenia and personality disorders in my family line as well as myself through the worship of the goat god, bestiality and all abuse.
- I renounce and break the Baphomet tie to female breasts to destroy, mutilate, maim and dismember, or any worship tied to the female breast, and the spirit of pornography and worship of oral sex.
- I repent of, renounce and break masturbation, known as the mysteries of solitude.
- I repent, renounce and break the power of the caduceus rod over my spine and my life as a whole, and its representation of male sexuality and all sex magic and death magic.
- I renounce and break the power of the two snakes around that rod and over my sexuality in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I renounce and break every effect of perverted sex and the poison of the two serpents.
- I renounce and break the worship of the male phallic and every compulsion and lust to rape and sodomize in the name of Yahushua Ha Mashiach.
- I renounce and break every effect and attempt by Satan to make me his bride in the physical or in the spirit through the initiation of and sealing by the acts of rape and/or sodomy.
- I renounce and break every effect of the goat god's cloven feet, their uncleanness and their power to trample underfoot. I take myself out from under the power of these feet and declare the Baphomet goat god is under my feet in Yahushua Ha Mashiach's mighty name. I renounce and break every effect of being terrorized by the goat god, and I break all night terror.
- I renounce and break the false angel wings of the goat god, all astral travel and every tie to the astral plane.

(Men please pray):

I renounce and break misogyny, the hatred of women and the wife I love that comes from the goat god.
 I break it off from my life in Yahushua's mighty name. I declare I will not be a misogynist in Yahushua's mighty name.

(Women please pray):

- I renounce and break misandry, the hatred of men and the husband I love that comes from the goat god. I break it off from my life in Yahushua's mighty name. I declare I will not be a misandress in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I renounce and break misogamy, the hatred of marriage that comes from the goat god and the spirit of feminism and male chauvinism. I break it in Yahushua's mighty Name.
- I renounce and break the despising of men and the hatred that comes from being used to satisfy their lust.
- I renounce and break the spirit of prostitution that comes with pornography and the murder of the soul of the man through prostitution and the absolute hatred of men.
- I renounce and break every effect of the death and hell of Apollyon coming from pornography, homosexuality, prostitution, temple prostitution, sodomy, incest and polygamy.
- I renounce and break the spirit of whoredoms and prostitution that comes with pornography.
- I renounce and break the Baphomet symbolism of sex with a man, sex with a woman, sex with an animal and sex with a demon. I break this attack of perversion off my life in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I renounce and break anger, rage, and murder that comes with Baphomet consummation and all satanic rape.
- I renounce and break every effect of the Baphomet cross, the grid of satan off my life. I break the dedication to satan on that grid and I take myself off the grid in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I renounce and break every tie to Leviathan, the King of the Sea through Baphomet worship.
- I renounce and break every effect of Kundalini and Kali.
- I renounce and break every effect of the bowing of yoga and unifying with the spirit of the universe.
- I renounce and break every effect of the Lotus flame coming out of the goat god's head which I break off my life.
- I renounce and break off my life the seven chakras, the spinning wheels of yoga, and I close every one of those psychic entry points.
- I renounce and break all self-enlightenment, occult enlightenment and occult revelation.
- I renounce and break every effect of declaring 'I am a god'.
- I renounce and break every effect of being in an altered state of consciousness.
- I renounce and break the prince of devils, Om off my life. I bind and cast out every demon that came in through that state and command it to leave in the name of Yahushua Ha Mashiach.
- I bind and cast out every spirit of an altered state of consciousness and command them to leave me in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I ask you Father God to close every psychic entry point or door to the astral plane and seal it closed.

- I bind and cast out the spirit of the gatekeeper to the astral plane and command it to leave me now in Yahushua's mighty name.
- I break every effect of these strongholds, and I ask you Father God to cleanse me and seal every release in the name of Yahushua Ha Mashiach.
- I submit to You, O God, and I resist the enemy, commanding him to flee from me and take everything he has put on me, everything he has brought into my life, and every seed that he has implanted into my belief system and go now. I command all evil trees, ungodly seeds and demonic roots to come out, shrivel and die immediately, in Jesus' name. Let all evil trees be pulled up by the roots out of my life now in Yahushua's name. I command every spirit that does not worship Jesus Christ; every spirit that does not confess Jesus Christ has come in the flesh, and any spirit that does not declare Jesus Christ as Master to leave me and my household at once, in the name of Jesus.

I BIND AND CAST OUT ALL SPIRITS OF WITCHCRAFT: sorcery, mysticism, new age spirits, drugs, pharmacea, passive mind demons, hypnotism, enchanter demons, familiar spirits, clairvoyance, all baphomet spirits, all goat of mendes spirits, strongman of jealousy spirits of anger, rage, bitterness, resentment, envy, strife, confusion, suffocation, strangulation and murder.

I BIND AND CAST OUT ALL LYING SPIRITS: deception, superstitious spirits, accusing spirits, and religious bondages.

I BIND AND CAST OUT ALL PERVERSE SPIRITS: evil actions, wounded spirits, abortion spirits, spirits of contention, sexually perverse spirits, spirits of pornography, spirits of child abuse, and incest.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF PRIDE: Leviathan, haughtiness, python, self-rightousness, self-deception, and the rejection of God.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF HEAVINESS: sorrow, grief, rejection, broken-heartedness, hard-heartedness, suicide tendencies, inner hurts and torn spirits, self-pity, shame and embarrassment, low self-esteem, and low self-confidence.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF WHOREDOM: unfaithfulness, adultery, soul and body prostitution, body worship, chronic dissatisfaction, and idolatry.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF BONDAGE: any and all addictions, drugs and alcoholic spirits, fear and paranoia, corruption spirits, bondage to sin spirits, and compulsive sin and slavery to satan spirits.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF FEAR THAT MAY HAVE ENTERED THROUGH ALL THE MENTIONED ACTIVITIES: phobias, torment, night terrors, anxiety, stress, panic attacks, fear of death, worry, unbelief and doubting spirits.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF SEDUCTION: hypocritical lying spirits, seared conscience spirits, deception, fascination to evil ways, objects or persons, fetishes and/or satanic symbols.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRITS OF ANTI-CHRIST: anything that denies the deity of Yahushua Ha Mashiach, denies the atonement of sins and all who are against the teachings of Yahushua and carry the spirits of lawlessness.

I BIND AND CAST OUT THE SPIRIT OF ERROR: any spirit un-submissive to Yahushua, unteachable spirits, corruptive spirits, those of defensiveness and argumentative spirits, contentious spirits and any spirits of the new age movement.

I BIND AND CAST OUT SPIRITS OF DEATH, DESTRUCTION, ROBBERY AND THIEVERY, AND THE DESTROYER: In Yahushua's name, I bind and cast out all of the above spirits! I draw the blood of Yahushua around the root at which they came in. I close the doors and seal them with Yahushua's blood. I send these spirits to Yahushua for judgment and forbid them to enter me or my life, or the lives of my loved ones ever again. Get out of me and from around me you evil spirits and go to Yahushua NOW!

I loose now the power of the living God, Yahushua Ha Mashiach to cleanse and purify my body, soul, mind and spirit from these demonic spirits. I loose Father's love, joy and peace upon me and my loved ones. I loose pure thoughts and dreams of the Kingdom and my Father, prophetic visions and dreams. I pray to be completely infused with the powerful Spirit of God in my temple, His holy sanctuary.

Father, I pray for a complete recovery and fresh revelation because of your holiness and grace pouring over me and through me.

I receive by faith the healing for my mind, my emotions, my body and spirit. I receive by faith the mind of Christ, and I choose this day to pull up the root of bitterness and replace it with the love of God. I ask You, Lord to plant forgiveness, purity, obedience, peace, joy and love in place of bitterness. Fill me with Your Holy Spirit and let the spirit of adoption be poured out into my heart in Yahushua's name. Let your love and acceptance captivate my heart, O God.

I receive by faith healing for my emotions, belief system, and perspective towards God, myself and others. I declare: "Because the Great I AM lives within me, I become what YOU are, O God. Because the living Word of God dwells within me, You are transforming me, renewing my mind to become the living word, as Your truth is lived out in me. You are transforming me to become the anointed of God. I am not a victim, I am victorious. I do not fear; the enemy is fearful of me. I declare that no weapon formed against me shall prosper, and every tongue that rises up against me is refuted according to Your word in Isaiah 54:17. I walk in the fullness of God in Yahushua's name.

Help me, Father to identify and break free from any relationships and situations that are unhealthy and undesirable in Your eyes. Help me to honor Your word, Your will and Your wishes. You know my weaknesses. I pray for strength to overcome them. For those things that You know I cannot or will not be able to overcome in my own strength, I pray that You would take them out of my hand and let it be done according to Your will for my life, and for the benefit of Your will carried out in the lives of others, too. Father, replace those relationships with better ones that will strengthen me in my walk with you and fill the void for love, relationship and friendship.

I thank you, Yahushua Ha Mashiach – Jesus Christ for being my Healer, Restorer, Redeemer and Protector. I thank you for replacing every lie in my belief system with the truth that will set me free.

Thank You, Holy Spirit for releasing revelation as to my true identity in Christ. Show me how You see me. Show me if I have believed lies about my true identity. I thank You for establishing and settling me in faith and truth in Yahushua's mighty name.

I trust in you Abba and I obey. I receive by faith all of the promises you have made to me in your Holy Word. Please hear my prayers and answer them according to your perfect will.

Amen and Amen!

IMPORTANT FOLLOW UP TO FATHER'S PRAYER AGAINST ALL FORMS OF SATANIC BONDAGE

JUNE 12, 2016

Dear family,

After posting the prayer that Father gave us against all forms of satanic bondage, I was given a vision/dream early this morning of several very large poisonous snakes outside my childhood home. All of the snakes had eaten their fill and were lethargic except for two. They were two of the most deadly and venomous snakes, one a pit viper and the other a white ball python. The pit viper was intent on getting in the home, and did briefly before we were able to get him back out. I heard Spirit saying that we had to sever the heads and kill them all.

Father reminded me then, as He interpreted that it is of the utmost importance after starting this prayer and the commitment to breaking all the strongholds in our lives, we must be extra sober and extremely vigilant and discerning, as the enemy will possibly be quelled for a short time, but then come back at us with seven more spirits. This prayer is not the end of attacks and trouble in our lives, it is a new and stronger beginning as we are taking a stand against the enemy camp, and we must not forget his hatred towards us because Yahushua lives in us, and to what lengths he will go to attempt to defeat us. I can't stress enough the importance of cleansing your dwelling places of anything tied to these demonic spirits, anointing your homes, drawing the blood line of Yahushua around everything and everyone you love and continuing to pray this prayer, the warfare prayer and others in order to maintain and intensify our spiritual covering. We will not be intimidated!

Use scripture always and verbally recite scripture over yourselves, your family, and your places of dwelling, work, and travel.

Shalom, Julie

Ephesians 6:11-19 King James Version (KJV)

Put on the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to stand against the wiles of the devil. For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places. Wherefore take unto you the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to withstand in the evil day, and having done all, to stand. Stand therefore, having your loins girt about with truth, and having on the breastplate of righteousness; And your feet shod with the preparation of the gospel of peace; Above all, taking the shield of faith, wherewith ye shall be able to quench all the fiery darts of the wicked. And take the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the Spirit, which is the word of God: Praying always with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and watching thereunto with all perseverance and supplication for all saints; And for me, that utterance may be given unto me, that I may open my mouth boldly, to make known the mystery of the gospel,

Matthew 12:45

⁴⁵ Then goeth he, and taketh with himself seven other spirits more wicked than himself, and they enter in and dwell there: and the last state of that man is worse than the first. Even so shall it be also unto this wicked generation.

Luke 10:19

¹⁹ Behold, I give unto you power to tread on serpents and scorpions, and over all the power of the enemy: and nothing shall by any means hurt you

Isaiah 41:10

¹⁰ Fear thou not; for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee; yea, I will uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness.

Psalm 91

¹He that dwelleth in the secret place of the most High shall abide under the shadow of the Almighty.

I will say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress: my God; in him will I trust.

Surely he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence.

He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Thou shalt not be afraid for the terror by night; nor for the arrow that flieth by day; 6 Nor for the pestilence that walketh in darkness; nor for the destruction that wasteth at noonday.

A thousand shall fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; but it shall not come nigh thee.

Only with thine eyes shalt thou behold and see the reward of the wicked.

Because thou hast made the Lord, which is my refuge, even the most High, thy habitation;

There shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any plague come nigh thy dwelling.

For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways.

They shall bear thee up in their hands, lest thou dash thy foot against a stone. ¹³ Thou shalt tread upon the lion and adder: the young lion and the dragon shalt thou trample under feet.

Because he hath set his love upon me, therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he hath known my name.

He shall call upon me, and I will answer him: I will be with him in trouble; I will deliver him, and honour him.

With long life will I satisfy him, and shew him my salvation.

Proverbs 19:23

²³ The fear of the Lord tendeth to life: and he that hath it shall abide satisfied; he shall not be visited with evil.

2 Timothy 4:18

¹⁸ And the Lord shall deliver me from every evil work, and will preserve me unto his heavenly kingdom: to whom be glory for ever and ever. Amen.

2 Thessalonians 3:1-3

Finally, brethren, pray for us, that the word of the Lord may have free course, and be glorified, even as it is with you: And that we may be delivered from unreasonable and wicked men: for all men have not faith. But the Lord is faithful, who shall establish you, and keep you from evil.

Psalm 23

The Lord is my shepherd; I shall not want.

He maketh me to lie down in green pastures: he leadeth me beside the still waters. ³ He restoreth my soul: he leadeth me in the paths of righteousness for his name's sake.

Yea, though I walk through the valley of the shadow of death, I will fear no evil: for thou art with me; thy rod and thy staff they comfort me.

Thou preparest a table before me in the presence of mine enemies: thou anointest my head with oil; my cup runneth over.

Surely goodness and mercy shall follow me all the days of my life: and I will dwell in the house of the Lord for ever.

Isaiah 54:17

¹⁷ No weapon that is formed against thee shall prosper; and every tongue that shall rise against thee in judgment thou shalt condemn. This is the heritage of the servants of the Lord, and their righteousness is of me, saith the Lord.

Samuel 22:3-4

The God of my rock; in him will I trust: he is my shield, and the horn of my salvation, my high tower, and my refuge, my saviour; thou savest me from violence. ⁴ I will call on the Lord, who is worthy to be praised: so shall I be saved from mine enemies.

Psalm 46:1

¹God is our refuge and strength, a very present help in trouble.

James 4:7

⁷ Submit yourselves therefore to God. Resist the devil, and he will flee from you.

Posted on Sunday, June 12, 2016

EVENTS ESCALATE WITH GREAT INTENSITY AS THE DAYS OF AWE ARE BEING USHERED IN

JUNE 23, 2016

If today you have heard My voice, harden not your hearts as in the day of your provocation. I am the Lamb crucified, come to save all from their sins, come to bring eternal living water to all men. You ask what is on My heart this day daughter. You ask me to share more of Myself. I am, for those who accept My sacrifice and the gift of My sacrifice and the gift of My life through the shedding of My blood and My Resurrection, your Eternal Destiny. I am all that you have sought in the past, all you seek now, and all you will ever desire or need. I am the fulfillment of all things and every heart.

My Sword, My Word, the eternal truth is the living, breathing essence of all that I AM. My Word holds the key to all the answers you seek in this life and to the most intimate relationship of created with Creator which can ever be known. I am the Ladder, and as you place your feet upon My path and follow in My footsteps, I bring you higher and deeper into My Father's heart, and grant you great wisdom and understanding for these days.

Many speak of the great shift that has occurred in the spirit. Have I not told you that Heaven comes to earth and all that is not in harmony with Me will be brought low? This is the great transition I have been speaking about for years.

It is here My beloved, the Days of Awe are being ushered in. Throw off the spirit of heaviness and put on the spirit of praise, for I inhabit the praises of My people.

Yes, from the world's perspective, all seems chaotic and broken, grossly dark and full of suffering. There is much sorrow here, as I have given the unrighteous all they sought after, and I will continue to rain down fiery judgment until this earth is cleansed of its wickedness.

But you My loves are shielded from the wicked one and all the powers of darkness, as I place My seal on My own and hide you under the shelter of My wings.

Although events now will escalate with great fervor and intensity, My children are the shining ones. You will continue to be indwelled with My Spirit, and I will pour out My grace to overflowing for all you are about to experience and all I will ask of you. You are the salt and the light of this earth, and it is time for My manifested sons and daughters to ascend.

Anchor My glory in this place. Cause all I bring to you to see My face, for the more you consume Me, the more they see Me, and so many are so desperate for Me.

Cast off all of your burdens and bind these spirit of heaviness and weariness for in Me you have all the strength required for all I have purposed for you.

Worship Me in Spirit and in Truth, and together, let Us radically transform this world.

YAHUSHUA

Hebrews 3:15 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁵ While it is said, Today if ye will hear his voice, harden not your hearts, as in the provocation. (rebellion)

John 19:28

²⁸ After this, Jesus knowing that all things were now accomplished, that the scripture might be fulfilled, saith, I thirst.

John 1:1

¹In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, and the Word was God.

Genesis 28:12

¹² And he dreamed, and behold a ladder set up on the earth, and the top of it reached to heaven: and behold the angels of God ascending and descending on it.

John 1:51

⁵¹ And he saith unto him, Verily, verily, I say unto you, Hereafter ye shall see heaven open, and the angels of God ascending and descending upon the Son of Man.

Proverbs 2:6

⁶ For the Lord giveth wisdom: out of his mouth cometh knowledge and understanding.

Revelation 21:1

¹And I saw a new heaven and a new earth: for the first heaven and the first earth were passed away; and there was no more sea.

Psalm 58:11

¹¹ So that a man shall say, Verily there is a reward for the righteous: verily he is a God that judgeth in the earth.

Daniel 12:1

¹ And at that time shall Michael stand up, the great prince which standeth for the children of thy people: and there shall be a time of trouble, such as never was since there was a nation even to that same time: and at that time thy people shall be delivered, every one that shall be found written in the book.

Revelation 3:5

⁵ He that overcometh, the same shall be clothed in white raiment; and I will not blot out his name out of the book of life, but I will confess his name before my Father, and before his angels

Revelation 20:15

¹⁵ And whosoever was not found written in the book of life was cast into the lake of fire.

Isaiah 61:3

³ To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the Lord, that he might be glorified.

Psalm 22:3

³ But thou art holy, O thou that inhabitest the praises of Israel.

Daniel 12:10

¹⁰ Many shall be purified, and made white, and tried; but the wicked shall do wickedly: and none of the wicked shall understand; but the wise shall understand.

Ephesians 1:13

¹³ In whom ye also trusted, after that ye heard the word of truth, the gospel of your salvation: in whom also after that ye believed, ye were sealed with that holy Spirit of promise,

Psalm 91:4

⁴ He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Matthew 5:13

¹³ Ye are the salt of the earth: but if the salt have lost his savour, wherewith shall it be salted? it is thenceforth good for nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden under foot of men.

Psalm 28:7

⁷ The Lord is my strength and my shield; my heart trusted in him, and I am helped: therefore my heart greatly rejoiceth; and with my song will I praise him.

John 4:24

²⁴ God is a Spirit: and they that worship him must worship him in spirit and in truth.

Posted on Thursday, June 23, 2016

VISION OF THE STATUE OF LIBERTY SWALLOWED BY TIDAL WAVES - MY BRIDE STEPS INTO IMMORTALITY

JUNE 29, 2016

This morning, June 29, 2016 upon waking, I was given a vision. I saw the Statue of Liberty in the United States being overtaken suddenly by tidal waves. Everywhere around the statue was under water. The waves came fast and engulfed her until she was out of sight. I also saw types of containers and the word 'cistern' came to mind. They were man- made, placed all over the world, and filled with water representing the power and strength that man feels he has built for himself. These cisterns were cracking, pieces dropping to the ground as their substance poured out, then disintegrated completely. From the Throne of God, Father then showed me living water being poured out like never before in great measure, while He smiled upon His remnant. This living water is radically transforming His remnant into a glorified people, each one receiving a beautiful crystal like pitcher of this living water that is poured in and through the Bride member, and then from there onto all who they minister to. This living water is actually made up of millions of tiny jewels, radiant and brilliant and intricately designed, treasures beyond measure from the Kingdom of Heaven for this time of now, and with this outpouring, His Bride is illuminated and appears transparent.

WORD FROM YAHUSHUA THAT FOLLOWED:

It is I dear one, the Lamb that was slain, now come as the roaring Lion. It is I your Redeemer, He who ever lives to intercede for you and for all men. It is I, the Supreme King and Counselor to all. Hear Me sweet child, as I desire your focus to be acute and your perception sharp.

A great and mighty outpouring is upon My people. Kingdoms and nations once mighty and powerful will fall,

as they are not built on My foundations, but they are built on the greed, lust and idolatry of man in his pride. I announce this day, open wide your arms My chosen ones, reach Heavenward and lift your eyes to your King, His Majesty!

It brings great joy to Me and to My Father, and all of Heaven gathers for this great and glorious outpouring reserved for this time of now. This is your latter day outpouring, and this that I bestow upon you serves to draw many, many of the lost to Me so We may then usher in the new Kingdom upon this earth.

I have been preparing a set-apart people, a sanctified assembly, a holy people to carry out My mandates, anchoring them here in this place, as the systems of this world crumble. Hold fast My people to all I have taught you and My laws which have been written upon your hearts.

My true remnant church know who they are. To the world, they are no one. They are the homeless, the downtrodden, the persecuted and the outcast. They are My shut away ones, the ones who the world shuns, and the ones overlooked. Many of My true Bride are the homemakers, the lowly in the world's eyes, those doing jobs and tasks that the proud would never consider doing. These are the ones closest to My heart, because they are pure in heart, because every simple and small task they perform is for My glory, and to advance My Kingdom. These contrite and humble ones do not seek recognition here but rest in the knowing that they have the highest honor in My Kingdom because they have given Me their all. These ones are the passionately weak ones for My fire burns hotly within them and they are violently desperate for Me and Me alone. Truly I tell you, the first shall be last and the last shall be first.

To you My loves, My precious jewels, I have brought you out of the world to bring you into My heart. You have been patient and long-suffering for so long. I say to you now, arise! Rise and stretch forth your arms to receive the glorious latter day rain outpouring I have reserved for you for this time. I am ready to cause you to work great and mighty exploits in My name.

Much, much chaos now ensues. You who walk in complete faith and trust in Me shall not be shaken nor shall you be moved. As the world succumbs to the recompense due her because of her gross sin, My shining ones rise to glory, your faces transforming to Mine, the Shining One, radiating the unconditional love of a Father for His children.

You will transcend this realm and all its earthly boundaries and limitations, stepping into immortality, while yet still here in this realm. This is a mystery that My Bride understands, as she has taken My wisdom into her heart and has readied herself and My vessels, her bodies, as My sanctuaries. Prepare to receive unto Me the lost and the inconsolable, the broken and the battered. My love through you is the healing balm they require and the only remedy for the pain they will experience due to all I release in judgment upon the earth. Salvation will be nearer to these ones suffering than it ever was before.

Give them My heart. So great a gift, so simple a message to bring them. Unconditional love is and always has been the saving life force, along with the gift that My blood sacrifice offers and its redeeming power. Profound, truly, and all encompassing.

Ready yourselves My army, ready yourselves. The time is come...

YAHUSHUA

Daniel 2:21 King James Version (KJV)

²¹ And he changeth the times and the seasons: he removeth kings, and setteth up kings: he giveth wisdom unto the wise, and knowledge to them that know understanding:

Joel 2:23

²³ Be glad then, ye children of Zion, and rejoice in the Lord your God: for he hath given you the former rain moderately, and he will cause to come down for you the rain, the former rain, and the latter rain in the first month.

Hosea 6:3

³ Then shall we know, if we follow on to know the Lord: his going forth is prepared as the morning; and he shall come unto us as the rain, as the latter and former rain unto the earth.

James 5:7

⁷ Be patient therefore, brethren, unto the coming of the Lord. Behold, the husbandman waiteth for the precious fruit of the earth, and hath long patience for it, until he receive the early and latter rain.

Hebrews 8:10

¹⁰ For this is the covenant that I will make with the house of Israel after those days, saith the Lord; I will put my laws into their mind, and write them in their hearts: and I will be to them a God, and they shall be to me a people:

Psalm 4:3

³ But know that the Lord hath set apart him that is godly for himself: the Lord will hear when I call unto him.

Joshua 3:5

⁵ And Joshua said unto the people, Sanctify yourselves: for tomorrow the Lord will do wonders among you.

1 Corinthians 1:27

²⁷ But God hath chosen the foolish things of the world to confound the wise; and God hath chosen the weak things of the world to confound the things which are mighty;

Matthew 5:5,8

⁵ Blessed are the meek: for they shall inherit the earth. ⁸ Blessed are the pure in heart: for they shall see God.

Exodus 20:2

² I am the Lord thy God, which have brought thee out of the land of Egypt, out of the house of bondage.

Leviticus 26:13

¹³ I am the Lord your God, which brought you forth out of the land of Egypt, that ye should not be their bondmen; and I have broken the bands of your yoke, and made you go upright.

Daniel 11:32

³² And such as do wickedly against the covenant shall he corrupt by flatteries: but the people that do know their God shall be strong, and do exploits.

Malachi 4:2

² But unto you that fear my name shall the Sun of righteousness arise with healing in his wings; and ye shall go forth, and grow up as calves of the stall.

1 Corinthians 15:53-55

For this corruptible must put on incorruption, and this mortal must put on immortality. So when this corruptible shall have put on incorruption, and this mortal shall have put on immortality, then shall be brought to pass the saying that is written, Death is swallowed up in victory. O death, where is thy sting? O grave, where is thy victory?

Isaiah 61:1-3

¹The Spirit of the Lord God is upon me; because the Lord hath anointed me to preach good tidings unto the meek; he hath sent me to bind up the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of the prison to them that are bound; To proclaim the acceptable year of the Lord, and the day of vengeance of our God; to comfort all that mourn; To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning,

the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the Lord, that he might be glorified.

Romans 13:11

¹¹ And that, knowing the time, that now it is high time to awake out of sleep: for now is our salvation nearer than when we believed.

1 Timothy 1:5

⁵ Now the end of the commandment is charity out of a pure heart, and of a good conscience, and of faith unfeigned:

Posted on Monday, June 29, 2016

THE HOURGLASS EMPTIES ITSELF AND THE TRUMPETS SOUND, CAN YOU NOT HEAR THEM?

JULY 9, 2016

The morning of June 30, 2016, I woke up to a scripture that kept repeating itself over and over in my spirit. I'm released now to post Father's words.

A radical shift is occurring in the spirit. I am shaking! I am over-turning and I am sifting! I will uproot and I will tear down. I am He that tore the veil, and I am the Gate and the Door. I am He who has breached the entrance to the Kingdom for all whose hearts yearn and long for something deeper, whose hearts desire an existence with great meaning and substance.

I have made the way for all of you, the way out of darkness into My glorious light. This way was paved so that all may enter in, but My question to you is how desperately do you want what I am offering? How far will you go to receive the blessings I wish to bestow upon you? What risks will you take to forsake all but gain Me?

Are you zealous for Me, as I am zealous for you? Do you want to devour Me and consume Me? Will you boldly and courageously ask Me to strip you of you? Of self? Of your will, your emotions, your desires, so I then can replace these with My own? My invitation to My sheep must be seized! Obeying the Shepherd's call on your lives must be aggressively acted upon. I give rest to those who labor for Me! Thrust yourselves into the will of My heart for you and radically press in. Possess with everything in you that which I, The Breaker have breached for you, My Kingdom of Heaven! Enter in through Me, the Gate and the patterns of Heaven will then be established in your lives here. I will then use your position to tether the Kingdom here.

Take hold of all that has been so freely offered you and receive! This is My clarion call once again for My sheep to come quickly into My fold. There will come a moment when this decision could be made too late, for the Heaven's and the earth thunder at the nearness of My return. All creation trembles and awaits the glorious return of Messiah! I am speaking to you this way to stir your hearts into action. I want to shake you to your very core. I want to cause you to be radically transformed into the likeness of My image, and I want to tear you from this world to have you eternally synchronized in My heart. It is and always has been a matter of the heart.

And so, the most profound question to you and the most important response to any question you will ever have

is - 'to whom have you given your whole heart?' Will you allow Me to place all the treasures of My Kingdom within you? Will you endure the severe trials and testings of this life in order to tap into the sorrows of My heart? For those who give Me their yes and amen will be granted the highest authority and be called heirs to My Kingdom. I will then use the scars inflicted in this life to heal the hurts of others, drawing those lost to Me.

So My people, I say RUN!!! Forsake all else to follow Me! The hourglass empties itself, the end is near.

The trumpets are sounding, can you not hear them? RUN TO ME!!!

I am asking you to rend your hearts. Tear away from all that is familiar here, all that satisfies the soul here, all that is comfortable. This great separation that is taking place is a monumental shift from the temporal to the eternal. I am tearing apart foundations, tearing down walls, tearing apart preconceived thoughts, ideas and notions, man's doctrines and traditions. I am doing a new thing! I am making everything new again.

What was in the beginning shall be again as there is nothing new under the sun. I AM is tearing down and I will build back up again. I AM will cause this earth and all its inhabitants to glorify its Creator once again. I am tearing down strongholds of fear, of separation, of lack and unworthiness, and I will put in its place complete trust, unity, and companionship, richness and plenty, and unconditional love. I will bathe this earth and all its inhabitants with the wonder of who I am. I will take what is broken and lovingly piece it together again. Not one soul will be spared the opportunity to know the love of a Father. All will be given a choice. All were created to be in fellowship with Me. All were created for intimacy with their Father. All were purposed to be My extensions here. I turn away no one who opens their heart to Me. Cry out to Me, and I will hear the cries of your heart and I will answer. I wait for you. I long for you.

I desperately want you to want Me... YAHUSHUA

Matthew 11:12 King James Version (KJV)

¹² And from the days of John the Baptist until now the kingdom of heaven suffereth violence, and the violent take it by force."

Haggai 2:6

⁶ For thus saith the Lord of hosts; Yet once, it is a little while, and I will shake the heavens, and the earth, and the sea, and the dry land;

Haggai 2:22

²² And I will overthrow the throne of kingdoms, and I will destroy the strength of the kingdoms of the heathen; and I will overthrow the chariots, and those that ride in them; and the horses and their riders shall come down, every one by the sword of his brother.

Ezekiel 21:27

²⁷ I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no more, until he come whose right it is; and I will give it him

Matthew 15:13

¹³ But he answered and said, Every plant, which my heavenly Father hath not planted, shall be rooted up.

Jeremiah 1:10

¹⁰ See, I have this day set thee over the nations and over the kingdoms, to root out, and to pull down, and to destroy, and to throw down, to build, and to plant.

Matthew 27:51

⁵¹ And, behold, the veil of the temple was rent in twain from the top to the bottom; and the earth did quake, and the rocks rent

Hebrews 10:19-22

Having therefore, brethren, boldness to enter into the holiest by the blood of Jesus, By a new and living way, which he hath consecrated for us, through the veil, that is to say, his flesh; And having an high priest over the house of God; Let us draw near with a true heart in full assurance of faith, having our hearts sprinkled from an evil conscience, and our bodies washed with pure water.

John 10:7-11

Then said Jesus unto them again, Verily, Verily, I say unto you, I am the door of the sheep. All that ever came before me are thieves and robbers: but the sheep did not hear them. I am the door: by me if any man enter in, he shall be saved, and shall go in and out, and find pasture. The thief cometh not, but for to steal, and to kill, and to destroy: I am come that they might have life, and that they might have it more abundantly. I am the good shepherd: the good shepherd giveth his life for the sheep.

Isaiah 58:9-12

Then shalt thou call, and the Lord shall answer; thou shalt cry, and he shall say, Here I am. If thou take away from the midst of thee the yoke, the putting forth of the finger, and speaking vanity; And if thou draw out thy soul to the hungry, and satisfy the afflicted soul; then shall thy light rise in obscurity, and thy darkness be as the noon day: And the Lord shall guide thee continually, and satisfy thy soul in drought, and make fat thy bones: and thou shalt be like a watered garden, and like a spring of water, whose waters fail not. And they that shall be of thee shall build the old waste places: thou shalt raise up the foundations of many generations; and thou shalt be called, The repairer of the breach, The restorer of paths to dwell in.

Luke 14:33

³³ So likewise, whosoever he be of you that forsaketh not all that he hath, he cannot be my disciple.

Romans 12:11

¹¹ Not slothful in business; fervent in spirit; serving the Lord;

Psalm 69:9

9 For the zeal of thine house hath eaten me up; and the reproaches of them that reproached thee are fallen upon me.

Matthew 16:24

²⁴ Then said Jesus unto his disciples, If any man will come after me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross, and follow me.

Matthew 11:28-30

- ²⁸ Come unto me, all ye that labour and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest. ²⁹ Take my yoke upon you, and learn of me; for I am meek and lowly in heart: and ye shall find rest unto your souls.
- ³⁰ For my yoke is easy, and my burden is light.

Psalm 104:32

³² He looketh on the earth, and it trembleth: he toucheth the hills, and they smoke.

Proverbs 23:26

²⁶ My son, give me thine heart, and let thine eyes observe my ways.

Luke 17:20-21

And when he was demanded of the Pharisees, when the kingdom of God should come, he answered them and said, The kingdom of God cometh not with observation: Neither shall they say, Lo here! or, lo there! for, behold, the kingdom of God is within you.

Joel 2:13

¹³ And rend your heart, and not your garments, and turn unto the Lord your God: for he is gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil.

1 Peter 2:21

²¹ For even hereunto were ye called: because Christ also suffered for us, leaving us an example, that ye should follow

his steps:

James 1:2-4

My brethren, count it all joy when ye fall into divers temptations; Knowing this, that the trying of your faith worketh patience. But let patience have her perfect work, that ye may be perfect and entire, wanting nothing.

2 Corinthians 4:17

¹⁷ For our light affliction, which is but for a moment, worketh for us a far more exceeding and eternal weight of glory;

2 Timothy 2:12

¹² If we suffer, we shall also reign with him: if we deny him, he also will deny us:

Hebrews 2:10

¹⁰ For it became him, for whom are all things, and by whom are all things, in bringing many sons unto glory, to make the captain of their salvation perfect through sufferings.

Revelation 21:5

⁵ And he that sat upon the throne said, Behold, I make all things new. And he said unto me, Write: for these words are true and faithful.

Ecclesiastes 1:9

⁹ The thing that hath been, it is that which shall be; and that which is done is that which shall be done: and there is no new thing under the sun.

Jeremiah 33:3

³ Call unto me, and I will answer thee, and show thee great and mighty things, which thou knowest not.

Psalm 91:15

¹⁵ He shall call upon me, and I will answer him: I will be with him in trouble; I will deliver him, and honour him.

Exodus 22:23

²³ If thou afflict them in any wise, and they cry at all unto me, I will surely hear their cry;

Posted on Saturday, July 09, 2016

I HAVE CLOSED A DOOR-THERE IS NO TURNING BACK NOW

JULY 11, 2016

In the early morning hours of July 11, 2016, as I was praying and trying to sleep, I suddenly heard an extremely loud sound, as if a door had been slammed shut. It was so loud that I thought someone in the house had done it, and I sat up to see what was going on. However, the house was silent. After asking Father what had happened, He told me that He had shut a door permanently very forcefully and powerfully in the spiritual. It was so powerful that it jolted me, and I was naturally rattled after this. I said to Father that despite the hour, I would remain awake until He gave me further revelation. This is what He spoke to me.

There is no turning back now. As I have told you, the end is from the beginning, as the beginning is from the end. To know My ways in the past is to know where you are now, as I change not. I am the same yesterday, today, and tomorrow. Just as I showed mercy and long-suffering towards sin and unrighteousness in days of old in

My Word, I have done the same towards the evil and wicked generation you dwell in now. But, just as I had an appointed time for judgment for that disobedience then, I have an appointed time for recompense now. I tell you this, you are in that time. Judgment has begun and will be poured out with greater and greater intensity as events escalate exponentially.

What has been will be no more. All you have depended on in this world will be taken away. The days of comfort and idle living are gone. I have closed this door. Your only comfort is to be found in Me. I am the Source of all you need, and only by being in fellowship and relationship with Me will you be sheltered from all that is upon you. I am allowing extreme and monumental change so that the inhabitants of every land will know the Great I Am lives.

I will hold back no longer as all of creation responds to not being in harmony with its Creator. Nothing will be the same again. My people, do not look back. Do not mourn for what is past and what I must do. Pray for those who do not know Me continuously throughout each day. Do not fear your tomorrow's, for I will never leave you or forsake you. Trust in Me, your Father. I am doing a new thing, and I desire that you place all of your confidence in Me and My design. You are chosen to participate in the greatest time there ever will be, the generation that sees My return.

Focus on only Me and My will in every moment. Stay very alert now and sober, always listening for My counsel and My instructions. Be bold and courageous, and step forward to each challenge presented with great faith. Do not grow weary My saints for you approach the finish line quickly. Finish strong and hear My words to you, 'Well done good and faithful servant'. I will give you the strength you need. Such glory awaits all who have ears to hear and obey these words.

Watch... Wait... Listen... Pray...

Be still and know I am God, and look up.. for surely your King comes!

YAHUSHUA

Isaiah 46:10 King James Version (KJV)

¹⁰ Declaring the end from the beginning, and from ancient times the things that are not yet done, saying, My counsel shall stand, and I will do all my pleasure

Hebrews 13:8

⁸ Jesus Christ the same yesterday, and to day, and for ever.

Habakkuk 2:3

³ For the vision is yet for an appointed time, but at the end it shall speak, and not lie: though it tarry, wait for it; because it will surely come, it will not tarry.

Isaiah 41:10

¹⁰ Fear thou not; for I am with thee: be not dismayed; for I am thy God: I will strengthen thee; yea, I will help thee; yea, I will uphold thee with the right hand of my righteousness.

1 Thessalonians 5:17

¹⁷ Pray without ceasing.

Matthew 24:34

³⁴ Verily I say unto you, This generation shall not pass, till all these things be fulfilled.

Matthew 25:21

²¹ His lord said unto him, Well done, thou good and faithful servant: thou hast been faithful over a few things, I will make thee ruler over many things: enter thou into the joy of thy lord.

Posted on Monday, July 11, 2016

I HAVE TURNED UP THE HEAT - FINISH YOUR SPIRITUAL PREPARATIONS MY BRIDE, MAKE HASTE!

JULY 14, 2016

The tide has turned My children and I have caused it to turn in your favor. No more will My children continue to be trampled by the wicked one. It is enough! These are My words this day.

Are you ready for My great outpouring? Are you ready to fulfil all you were sent to do to advance My Kingdom? Are you ready for My holy fire? For I tell you I have turned up the heat, and I will turn your vessels into the purest of gold, tested and tried by fire.

The world has never seen what I am about to do in and through My people, for I will demonstrate mightily My power and My authority poured through these, My purified ones.

Walk through this last door My cherished ones, My Beloved, as I make beauty from the ashes. Shed these last vestiges of self in order that you be shaped now into brilliant diamonds, jewels in My crown.

I have set you forth as pillars of My glory and My light and you will do much to display My love and the ways of My Kingdom to a dark and dying world before I gather you to Myself.

This is the time I have been preparing you for. You are in the season. Rejoice as I turn your sorrow to joy, and your mourning into dancing. So many in the unseen that have gone before you have anticipated this moment and continue to pray for you. Heaven is so eager for the ensuing celebration.

Finish your preparations spiritually My Bride, make haste! Prepare to rise on eagles wings! Prepare to fly with your King and Bridegroom...

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 118 King James Version (KJV)

O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: because his mercy endureth for ever.

Let Israel now say, that his mercy endureth for ever.

Let the house of Aaron now say, that his mercy endureth for ever.

Let them now that fear the Lord say, that his mercy endureth for ever.

I called upon the Lord in distress: the Lord answered me, and set me in a large place.

The Lord is on my side; I will not fear: what can man do unto me?

The Lord taketh my part with them that help me: therefore shall I see my desire upon them that hate me.

It is better to trust in the Lord than to put confidence in man.

It is better to trust in the Lord than to put confidence in princes.

All nations compassed me about: but in the name of the Lord will I destroy them. ¹¹ They compassed me about; yea, they compassed me about: but in the name of the Lord I will destroy them.

They compassed me about like bees: they are quenched as the fire of thorns: for in the name of the Lord I will destroy them.

Thou hast thrust sore at me that I might fall: but the Lord helped me.

The Lord is my strength and song, and is become my salvation.

The voice of rejoicing and salvation is in the tabernacles of the righteous: the right hand of the Lord doeth valiantly.

The right hand of the Lord is exalted: the right hand of the Lord doeth valiantly.

I shall not die, but live, and declare the works of the Lord.

The Lord hath chastened me sore: but he hath not given me over unto death. ¹⁹ Open to me the gates of righteousness: I will go into them, and I will praise the Lord:

This gate of the Lord, into which the righteous shall enter.

I will praise thee: for thou hast heard me, and art become my salvation.

The stone which the builders refused is become the head stone of the corner.

This is the Lord's doing; it is marvellous in our eyes.

This is the day which the Lord hath made; we will rejoice and be glad in it.

Save now, I beseech thee, O Lord: O Lord, I beseech thee, send now prosperity. ²⁶ Blessed be he that cometh in the name of the Lord: we have blessed you out of the house of the Lord.

God is the Lord, which hath shewed us light: bind the sacrifice with cords, even unto the horns of the altar.

Thou art my God, and I will praise thee: thou art my God, I will exalt thee.

O give thanks unto the Lord; for he is good: for his mercy endureth for ever.

Joel 2:28-30

And it shall come to pass afterward, that I will pour out my spirit upon all flesh; and your sons and your daughters shall prophesy, your old men shall dream dreams, your young men shall see visions: And also upon the servants and upon the handmaids in those days will I pour out my spirit. And I will shew wonders in the heavens and in the earth, blood, and fire, and pillars of smoke.

Acts 2:3-4

And there appeared unto them cloven tongues like as of fire, and it sat upon each of them. And they were all filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to speak with other tongues, as the Spirit gave them utterance.

Matthew 3:11-12

I indeed baptize you with water unto repentance. but he that cometh after me is mightier than I, whose shoes I am not worthy to bear: he shall baptize you with the Holy Ghost, and with fire: Whose fan is in his hand, and he will throughly purge his floor, and gather his wheat into the garner; but he will burn up the chaff with unquenchable fire.

1 Peter 1:7

⁷ That the trial of your faith, being much more precious than of gold that perisheth, though it be tried with fire, might be found unto praise and honour and glory at the appearing of Jesus Christ:

Isaiah 61:1-3

¹The Spirit of the Lord God is upon me; because the Lord hath anointed me to preach good tidings unto the meek; he hath sent me to bind up the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty to the captives, and the opening of the prison to them that are bound; To proclaim the acceptable year of the Lord, and the day of vengeance of our God; to comfort all that mourn; To appoint unto them that mourn in Zion, to give unto them beauty for ashes, the oil of joy for mourning, the garment of praise for the spirit of heaviness; that they might be called trees of righteousness, the planting of the Lord, that he might be glorified.

1 Corinthians 3:11-15

For other foundation can no man lay than that is laid, which is Jesus Christ. Now if any man build upon this foundation gold, silver, precious stones, wood, hay, stubble; Every man's work shall be made manifest: for the day shall declare it, because it shall be revealed by fire; and the fire shall try every man's work of what sort it is. If any man's work abide which he hath built thereupon, he shall receive a reward. ¹⁵ If any man's work shall be burned, he shall suffer loss: but he himself shall be saved; yet so as by fire.

Jeremiah 1:18

¹⁸ For, behold, I have made thee this day a defenced city, and an iron pillar, and brasen walls against the whole land, against the kings of Judah, against the princes thereof, against the priests thereof, and against the people of the land.

Psalm 30:11-12

Thou hast turned for me my mourning into dancing: thou hast put off my sackcloth, and girded me with gladness; To the end that my glory may sing praise to thee, and not be silent. O Lord my God, I will give thanks unto thee for ever.

Isaiah 40:28-31

Hast thou not known? hast thou not heard, that the everlasting God, the Lord, the Creator of the ends of the earth, fainteth not, neither is weary? there is no searching of his understanding. He giveth power to the faint; and to them that have no might he increaseth strength. Even the youths shall faint and be weary, and the young men shall utterly fall: But they that wait upon the Lord shall renew their strength; they shall mount up with wings as eagles; they shall run, and not be weary; and they shall walk, and not faint.

Posted on Thursday, July 14, 2016

COME TO ME IN THE JOY AND IN THE SORROW

JULY 19, 2016

MESSAGE RECEIVED JULY 2, 2016

I am the Alpha and the Omega, the beginning and the end, the light and the darkness. I am the fullness of all you will ever need, and I am the empty and dry place you must visit in order to know your Father. I am complete joy, and I am the deepest sorrow of your heart.

I am in the greatest triumphs of your life, and I meet you in your deepest failures. I am the night, the day, the fullness of all things. I have your tomorrow's, and I remember not your yesterdays. When all else fades, there I am. When all is stripped away, I remain. I am the One constant you will always have.

Will you meet Me in all places and in all things? Are you willing to go to both extremes with Me? The highest summit and the deepest darkest valley? To have the intimacy of your Father, you must be able to embrace both extremes, the highest to the lowest. I am everything in between.

You will find the greatest revelation of who I AM in traveling the full and complete wheel. I will teach you through all points in between, if you would only allow Me. To be My vessel, I must mold and shape you, My clay through the fire of My refinement. It is only through the testing that purification can be successful in your surrendered vessel.

Allow Me to bring you to the place where you join in the sorrows and sufferings of My heart, and I will reveal to you My joy and My glory, and this will far surpass any experience here in this realm that you have ever known.

Take My hands, My arms are outstretched for you. No one cares for you as your Creator cares for you, for I have intricately fashioned you in My image. All I ask of you is this, give Me the opportunity to show you all that has been spoken.

YAHUSHUA

FROM SORROW TO JOY BY CHARLES SPURGEON

John 16:20

"Your sorrow shall be turned into joy."

Our Lord was very honest with His followers when any enlisted beneath His banner. He did not profess that they would find an easy service if they took Him to be their leader. Over and over again He stopped some young enthusiastic spirits by bidding them count the cost; and, when some said they would follow Him wherever He might go, He reminded them that though the foxes had holes and the birds of the air had nests, yet He had no where to lay His head. He never duped any man. He told all the truth to them, and He could honestly say to them, "If it were not so, I would have told you." He kept back nothing which it was needful for them to know in enlisting under His name.

In this verse He reminds His people that they will have sorrow. Let no Christian forget that. Be he old or young, sorrow is an appointed portion for all mankind. And there is a sorrow which is the especial benediction of the saints. They shall have that sorrow if none others do.

Oh, young spirit, you have just found a Savior, and your heart is very glad. Be glad while you may, but expect not that the sun will always shine. Reckon for days of rain and days of frost and days of tempest, for come they will, and I tell you of them now lest when they come they should be strange to you and overwhelm you with confusion.

And oh, child of God, you have for many years been prospering; you have walked in the light of God's countenance, and the Lord has made a hedge about you and all that you have, until you have prospered in the land like the Patriarch of Uz.

Remember that evil days will come even to you as they did to Job, and expect them, for "in the world you shall have tribulation." This part of the inheritance of children, namely, the rod, will be quite sure to fall to your portion if you be one of the sacred family.

Our Savior, in the verse before us, not only tells His disciples that they will have sorrow, but He warns them that sometimes they would have a peculiar sorrow. When the world was rejoicing they would be sorrowing.

"The world shall rejoice," says He, "but you shall weep and lament." Now this is sometimes hard for flesh and blood. We cannot understand this riddle — God's people sighing and God's enemies laughing — a saint on the dunghill with dogs licking his sores and a sinner clothed in scarlet and faring sumptuously every day — a child of God sighing and groaning, chastened every morning, and an heir of Hell making the world ring with his merriment! Can these things be so? Yes, they are so, and we must expect them so to be; and if we read this riddle by the eye of faith, we shall understand it. Yet we shall see God working even in these mysterious circumstances, and dealing out the best to the best after all, and giving still the worst to the worst in the long run.

Now, our Lord, in order to sustain His servants under the ill news of sorrow and of special sorrow, gave them two thoughts. The first He put into three words — "a little while." And there is a whole mint of golden consolation here — "a little while." When things are only temporary, we put up with them. If we are traveling, and we come to an uncomfortable inn, we are off tomorrow, and therefore we make no great noise about it.

A painful operation has to be performed, but, when the surgeon tells us it will only occupy a second or two, we submit to it. "A little while "— it takes off the edge of sorrow. If it be but a minute, and then afterwards there shall be never-ending blessing coming out of it, oh, then we glory in the tribulation, and count it not worthy to be compared with the glory that shall be revealed in us. Afflicted child of God, I commend to you those three words, "a little while." I beseech you to roll them under your tongue as a sweet morsel when your mouth is filled with the wormwood of sorrow. "A little while," and after that little while is over then it shall be "forever with the Lord." The other reflection which He gave them for their comfort is that which is furnished by our text, "Your sorrow shall be turned into joy." May God the Spirit give us comfort while we think over these words.

And first, brethren, this language was strictly true with regard to the remarkable sorrow which was then coming upon them when our Lord spoke. You know the chapter. The Lord had been telling them of His death. They had been sitting around the table, and He had revealed to them the fact that He was about to be delivered into the hands of wicked men and be crucified, and that this would make them weep and lament; but concerning this He says, "Your sorrow shall be turned into joy." We have also another sorrow coming out of that, namely, the sorrow that our risen Lord has gone away from us, has risen from Mount Olive and left His Church a widow; yet that sorrow, too, is turned into joy. Let us speak, then, about those two things.

You will soon see before you, brethren, a sacred feast. We are preparing tonight to come around the table on which we have the bread and wine which celebrate our Savior's death. Now, it is a very pleasing thought that to celebrate the death of Christ we have not an ordinance that is full of sorrow. There is no rubric which tells us that we are to come clothed in mourning, that we are to come together as to a funeral, that dirges are to be sung, that violet colors, or such as represent sorrow are to be used. On the contrary, the ordinance which commemorates and shows the death of Christ is one of joy, if properly used. We come around a table, and sit there at our ease and eat and drink, for the death which was so sorrowful is turned into joy, and the memorial of it is meant to set it forth not as it was on the sorrowful side, but as it is to us on the joyful side. Our sorrow is in the symbol turned into joy.

Now, let us think of the sorrow of Christ's death a moment. It was great sorrow to see Him suffer, sorrow unspeakable to see Him die. You mothers who love your sons, what a sword would have gone through your hearts if it had been your son who was nailed to the tree! You brothers who love your brothers, what pangs would have rent your spirit if he had been your brother who was hanging there. We would, if it had been possible, have spared Him the thirst, have spared Him the shame and spittle; we would have spared Him the nails and spared Him the crown of thorns. We can never think of His sufferings without smiting upon our breast with grief and saying — "Alas! my sins, my cruel sins, His chief tormentors were!" And as we look on His sufferings we ask: Oh, why should man offend, And make the Lord his Savior die?

Bitter ought to be our regret that ever we should have wandered from the path of right and made it necessary that our wanderings should be laid upon the Shepherd's head. Woe, woe, woe unspeakable, that the elect of God should thus have multiplied their transgressions and have compelled their Savior to be smitten even to death for their sakes!

We sorrow, too, from another thought that in the death of Christ, sin for a time appeared to get the mastery

over goodness. There He was, the perfect Man, content until they had washed their hands in His blood. When I see Him upon the cross, I seem to feel as if Satan, the old serpent, had bitten the heel of truth and poisoned it. I begin to tremble for truth and righteousness when I see thus the pure and perfect One laid low in the dust, but all these three sorrows put together, for His sufferings, for our sins and for the temporary triumph of evil, are at once turned into joy when we know that now the Savior has finished the atoning work, that He is accepted of His Father, that He has crushed the old dragon's head, that He has given to sin and death and Hell a total defeat. Brethren, there is nothing to sorrow for when we look at the cross now, for Jesus is again alive; He has glory about Him that He had not, and could not have had, if He had not stooped to conquer and bowed His head to death. The man Christ Jesus now sits at the right hand of the Father exalted far above principalities and powers, and every name that is named. He sees of the travail of His soul, and He is satisfied, and instead of mournful dirges we say, "Bring forth Miriam's timbrel yet again, and let us sing unto the Lord, for He has triumphed gloriously! The horse and his rider has He cast into the sea. All the host of His enemies has He drowned in the Red Sea of His atoning blood."

Moreover, brethren, we are gainers now. It is true our sin crucified Him, but our sin is gone. The last act of sin was sin's own destruction. It pulled down the house upon itself like Samson, and there it died. Our sin is put away by the death of Christ. He has "finished transgression, and made an end of sin." And as for truth and righteousness, they are gainers, too. Now, on the cross the crisis of the great battle comes. Now is the prince of this world cast out. Now do righteousness and holiness and truth win the day, and that forever. Glory be unto God, we come to the memorial of the death of Christ as to a festival. Our sorrow is turned into joy.

And as to our Lord's going away from us into Heaven, it does at first sight wear a very sorrowful aspect. We should be glad if He should occupy that chair tonight and say, "Take, eat; this is My body." Oh, what a happy crowd would you all be who love Him, if He stood in this pulpit tonight and showed you His hands and His feet. We would stand at the posts of the doors by the week together to get a sight of Him. If He had His throne in Jerusalem this day, what pilgrimages would we make if we might but come anywhere near His blessed person, and might kiss the very dust He trod upon! For what a precious Lord was He! Oh, in our times of sorrowing, if we could but once see His face, those dear lustrous eyes that seem to say, "I know your sorrows, for I have felt the same," that blessed countenance that would speak consolation, though it said not a word, and would say to every mourner, "I will help you. I have borne your burden of old "— would not it be a joy to see Him? Surely I should be glad enough to cease my ministry, and you might be glad enough, however useful you might be, to give up your work as the stars hide their diminished heads when the sun rises.

But, brethren, there is no cause for sorrow. I am talking idly for the moment now, for our sorrow is turned into joy. It is a great gain to us not to have the Savior here. And see you how it is? He said, "If I go not away, the Comforter will not come unto you." Now, it is a nobler thing to have the Spirit of God dwelling in us than it would be to have Jesus Christ dwelling upon earth. For, as I have hinted, if He were on earth we could not all get at Him; He could only be in one place at a time, and how would the poor be able to get where He is? And if He wandered all the world yet in the natural order of things, it is only now and then He could come to one place, and so some of us would have to be pining all our lives to see Him. But now the Holy Spirit is here. The Holy Spirit is wherever believers are. "Know you not that He dwells in us forever?" And whereas we see nothing, this is all the better for us. A life of sight is for babes; a living by feeling is for poor puny infants, but the life of faith is for men in Christ Jesus, and ennobles us by taking away anything that is to be seen and giving us to walk after the unseen. "Though we have known Christ after the flesh," says the apostle, "yet now after the flesh know we Him no more." We have not Christ among us after the flesh, and we are glad of it, for now our faith is exercised

and God loves faith, and faith makes men into true men in the sight of God, and ennobles them and makes them friends of God. For who was "the friend of God" like Abraham, who believed God? Faith, then, being so much more for our good than the most delightful sight, we have reason to thank God that Jesus is gone and that the Spirit is given.

Besides, beloved, Christ can serve our turn better where He is than He could here, What is He doing for us yonder in the unseen land? Why, know you not He has gone to take possession for us — gone ahead that He may say, "This Heaven belongs to My people; I am come here as their legal representative." The moment that He put that pierced foot of His upon the golden streets He said, "These streets belong to all whom I have redeemed with My blood, to all whom My Father gave Me, and they shall possess this, for lo! I take possession of it." And inasmuch as there was something to do to make Heaven fit for us — I do not know what it was — what a joy it is to hear Him say, "I go to prepare a place for you." Why, brethren, Heaven was not fit for us any more than we were fit for Heaven until He went there, and He is getting it ready, so that when we come home we shall find our house furnished and all prepared.

When God made Adam, He did not make Adam first and suspend him in the air until he made Eden for him to live in, but He made the garden, fitted it for Him, and then He made the man and put him in it. And so our great Lord is gone to make Heaven fit for us, and He will come again and take us unto Himself that where He is we may be also. Now for this cause we are glad that He is not here. We comfort one another with these words, and we see how true was this promise of His, "Your sorrow shall be turned into joy." Sorrow at His death, sorrow at His departing out of the world — these two sorrows are now" turned into joy."

We pause awhile and change the subject. I see before me still the preparation for the feast — for the supper, and therefore let me remind you that in coming to that table we experience a transmutation of spiritual emotions with regard to Him. I will show you what I mean. Some time ago, the Lord made us hungry and thirsty after righteousness. We could not any longer be satisfied with the world. We came to feel ourselves miserable. Our heart was pining for something. We had once been quite content with present joys, but, on a sudden, we were dissatisfied and felt a craving we had never felt before. Are you not glad of it, because when you come to the table here you see that there is bread to eat and wine to drink, emblems of the body and the blood of Christ? Do you know, when I sit down at a good table, what I feel thankful for? Two things, if I have got them.

First, for what is on the table; but, secondly, for an appetite. For a feast is a poor thing without an appetite. So, see you, the hunger and thirst which God has given us after Christ are turned into joy when we come to see Christ, for now we say, "How glad I am, how thankful I am that I could no longer remain content! How happy am I that God gave me a distaste for all the joys of the world, for now I am the man that can enjoy a crucified Savior. Now I can eat His flesh, which is meat indeed, and drink His blood, which is drink indeed!"

Well, at the same time when we felt our hunger we had another sorrow, namely, that hungry as we were, we had not a crust in the house: we could not satisfy our own hunger, do what we would. We went about the world to try and find something to satisfy our need, but we could find nothing whatever. The husks that contended the swine would not content us. We wanted something more. I know at that time I had not a pennyworth of merits, though I had a mass of sins. I tried to pray, but my prayers could no more fill my soul than wind could. I tried to be diligent in hearing the word and doing good, but there is nothing to stay a hungry soul in all that we can do. But now today, today in the sight of that table and remembering this bread and wine, to picture Christ crucified the food of the soul, I am glad that I had not got anything to eat, because now I was driven to feed on Christ. Oh, what a blessed thing is an empty cupboard when it brings a soul to the Savior! Our sorrow is turned

into joy, and we call it a blessed famishing, a blessed emptiness, when we can have the emptiness and famishing removed by feeding upon an all-sufficient Savior.

So, you see again, our sorrow is turned into joy. And on the table of fellowship tonight we see the wine-cup, and while it represents to us our Savior as our refreshment, it also reminds us that we were once foul and needed to be washed in His blood. Now, it was a great sorrow to feel ourselves foul; it was a horror to discover that we were soiled from head to foot with scarlet sins. But, for my part, now that I have washed in the fountain filled with blood, I have forgotten my sorrow about sin. It is turned into joy. Oh, the blessedness of being made clean in Christ Jesus!

Why, I think if I had been Adam, and had never sinned, I should always have had some little fear that perhaps I had come short somewhere if I had to depend on my own merits, even if I hoped I was perfect. Now, sinner that I am, I entertain no fears, for I know Christ's righteousness is perfect; I know His death cleanses from all sin; and so the sorrow about sin is turned into joy in the sense of perfect pardon and complete righteousness which belong to us through the precious blood of our dear Lord and Savior. Oh, when you come to the table, my dear brethren and sisters, lay aside all your griefs, whatever they may have been. Feel that if you must bring them with you they are transformed and transmuted on the road; for your sorrow since you have believed on Jesus is turned into joy.

Now, for a moment or two, let me remind you that this truth will hold good of all believers' sorrows. Your sorrow shall be turned into joy. It shall be good of some of them today. God will make your present sorrows to be turned into joys. Do I address one person tonight who has been persecuted for Christ's sake? Do I speak with one young person whose parents treat her ill because she follows Jesus? Brother, sister, your sorrow is turned into joy, even now, for, if you be persecuted for righteousness' sake, happy are you. Not, happy shall you be, but happy are you. Even now you have a great honor put upon you: you are counted worthy not only to believe on the Lord Jesus but to suffer for His sake, At the thought of Him, then, that sorrow is turned into joy.

Perhaps I address some who are under very severe afflictions. Beloved brother, if the Lord shall reveal Himself in your afflictions, you will be very sorry to be rid of them; you will feel that they are even now turned into joy. Constantly, in reading Rutherford's letters you meet with the expression of his wonder that his enemies should be so kind to him as they were. He speaks in a sort of holy sarcasm. They banished him, sent him away from where he was accustomed to preach the Gospel, but he said, "I find my Lord lives here and they have sent me into His arms. They would not let me preach," he says, "and now my Lord does make up for my dumb Sabbaths, for, whereas I may not speak, He speaks to me and cheers my soul," and it seems from his letters that, the more his enemies persecuted him, the more deep, the more high his joy became.

I, too, know such a thing as that, that pain can come upon you and grace can come with the pain, so that you feel thankful for it. I have heard saints of God say that they have had great losses, but that the love of God has flowed into their soul so that their losses they have reckoned to be their gains. We have heard of one that said, "Let me go back to my bed again; let me go to my pain again, for I had so much of Christ there that I would sincerely rather be always sick than lose the sickness and lose the love of my Lord."

Yes, beloved, He can, at this moment, turn your sorrows into joys. If you have a great lump of sorrow, you will have a great lump of joy, for He turns it all into joy. One touch of His finger can turn the granite stones into gold; bring them to His feet; ask Him to do it, and you shall be rich in joy tonight. Well, if it is not done at once, it will be done before long. It sometimes takes a little time for a sorrow to turn into a joy. It is rather an odd figure of Cowper's, but it is a true one: The bud may have a bitter taste, but sweet will be the flower.

It takes a little time for our bitters to bloom out into sweetness, but they will. If you are praying for your dear child, praying for his conversion but do not see it, yet pray on, for your sorrow will be turned into joy. If you are in great trouble about your husband, or your brother, or your friend, whose conversion you are seeking, strive on still, for it will come. One day you shall have the joy of your heart, and your sorrow shall be turned into joy. And that trial you are laboring under just now — don't faint under it; wait a little. It is a rough wind, but it is blowing you towards the port. It is a rough wave, but it is washing you on to the rock. It is not today that you will see it, nor tomorrow; but afterwards, and by-and-bye it will bring forth the comfortable fruits of righteousness, and you will rejoice.

And, mark you, if never in this world, yet in the blessed country "on the hither side of Jordan" your sorrow shall be turned into joy. It will be among the delights of Heaven, I do not doubt, to look back on the sorrows of life and to see how they ministered to our fitness for the better land. There we shall make songs out of our sighs and music out of our mournings; only let us wait and be patient. The people of the world have the laughter today and we have the sighing; they shall have the sighing by-and- bye and we shall have the laughter. God is like a certain great man who had in his house two sets of cups. Those cups were for his friends, and these were for his enemies; but they might take which they would. He knew his friends were wise; his enemies were fools. Now, these cups which were for his foes were very sweet; they sparkled on the brim; they flashed. The wine was red, and it moved itself aright. But they were warned that whoever drank these cups would find that the dregs were full of death. And his foes came in and drank and drank and laughed, and said the good man of the house loved them best, for he had given them the sweetest wines. But on the other table stood the cups that were ready for his friends, and his friends were wise, and they went to them, and the cups were very bitter — very bitter! Ah, how they set their teeth on edge and filled their mouths with wormwood! But they knew that these were health-cups that would purge them of all disease and fill their frames with a vitality and force which magic could not give; and therefore these friends of his drank the cups with joy and thankfulness, for they knew that he had prepared them in love; and while they heard his enemies laughing at them they bore the laughter with composure, for they knew what the end would be.

Today the saints and the sinners in the world are like two armies on the eve of battle; you go through yonder tents. On the left side you will hear the sound of revelry; you shall see them enjoying the dance. Full bowls they quaff, merrily. Say they, "We go forth to battle and to victory tomorrow.!"

That is the camp of sin and of the enemy. Here you see the other camp; and the soldiers there make not merry. They are men of sober stuff. They have a solid joy within them, for they expect to win tomorrow; but they boast not. Each man is looking well to his buckler, seeing that his harness is complete and his sword well- sharpened; and you will hear at intervals the prayer, the cry to God, "Make strong our arms, and send us like thunderbolts upon our foes." Now, by tomorrow's eve, you shall know what has become of them, for you mirthful and haughty cavaliers, with all their mirth, shall strew the field, and their carcasses shall be given to the dogs and to the fowls of Heaven. But you suppliant hosts there, though they be reviled as Puritans, shall dash through the hosts of their foes and shall lead their captivity captive.

In which camp would you wish to be? I have taken my choice, and I pray my brethren to take theirs, and may the Spirit of God rule their choice that they may take the bitter cups that are full of health and that they may go with the sober prayerful camp whose song of victory shall turn their sorrows into joys. Brethren, if the saints' sorrows are turned into joys, what are their joys? If their bitters are sweet, how sweet are their sweets! And if the finger of Christ touching the things of life can make them sweet, how sweet must Christ Himself be! If He turns the

water into wine, how rich must He be! And if He turns on earth our sorrows into joy, what can the joys be where there are no sorrows, but where the joys are unalloyed and undiluted and last on forever! Blessed sorrows, blessed joys! Who would not be a believer when even his sorrows shall be turned into joys?

But lastly, this little text is a Gospel. I think it is a Gospel for all my hearers tonight. Your sorrows shall be turned into joys. Whoever among you shall come tonight to those dear feet that were pierced by the nails, and will come and trust in Jesus Christ to save him, shall have his sorrow turned into joy. Are you sorrowing for sin? It shall be pardoned, and in a moment joy shall fill your spirit. Do you sorrow because you are afraid you are not one of the elect? Come and trust in Jesus, and you shall make your election sure, and the doctrine that was so horrible to you shall be full of consolation. Are you mourning because you are unfit to come?

Come with all your unfitness, and you shall thank God that you were saved from making a fitness and were enabled to come as a sinner to Christ. Do you mourn because you have a hard heart? Come and trust Jesus, and He will give you a heart of flesh and you shall bless His name that you were another instance of His Almighty power to change the hearts of men.

I desire tonight that you would try my Lord and Master. I have known Him now more than two and twenty years. Two and twenty years ago, last Friday, I avowed my faith in Him in baptism, and I would not give Him a good character if He did not deserve it. I would not lie even for Him, I trust. But, oh, there was never such a Lord as He is! Sorrow He told us we should have, and we have had it, but He has always turned it into joy, and up to this moment I can say of Him, if I had to die like a dog and there were no hereafter, I would prefer to be a Christian; and if there were no joy about religion but the present joy which it gives to a believing heart, let me have it beyond all the joys of wealth, or fame, or honor. There is none like Christ. I would that some of you would come and take Him.

May His Spirit guide you and may you tonight become His disciples, and your sorrow shall be turned into joy. The Lord grant it for His name's sake. Amen.

Posted on Tuesday, July 19, 2016

AN HOUR OF PRAYER WITH OUR FATHER - WILL YOU ANSWER THE CALL?

JULY 24, 2016

Prayer in the Garden of Gethsemane

Matthew 26:36-46 New King James Version (NKJV)

Then Jesus came with them to a place called Gethsemane, and said to the disciples, "Sit here while I go and pray over there." And He took with Him Peter and the two sons of Zebedee, and He began to be sorrowful and deeply distressed. Then He said to them, "My soul is exceedingly sorrowful, even to death. Stay here and watch with Me." He went a little farther and fell on His face, and prayed, saying, "O My Father, if it is possible, let this cup pass from Me; nevertheless, not as I will, but as You will Then He came to the disciples and found them sleeping, and said to Peter, "What! Could you not watch with Me one hour? Watch and pray, lest you enter into temptation. The spirit indeed is willing, but the flesh is weak." Again, a second time, He went away and prayed, saying, "O My Father, if this

cup cannot pass away from Me unless I drink it, Your will be done." And He came and found them asleep again, for their eyes were heavy. So He left them, went away again, and prayed the third time, saying the same words. Then He came to His disciples and said to them, "Are you still sleeping and resting? Behold, the hour is at hand, and the Son of Man is being betrayed into the hands of sinners. Rise, let us be going. See, My betrayer is at hand."

Hour of Prayer Request

In Matthew 26:36-46, Yahushua (Jesus) came to the Garden of Gethsemane with His disciples after celebrating the feast of Passover and asked them to wait while He went to pray. He took with Him Peter, James and John and said to them, "My soul is exceedingly sorrowful (Perilypos), even unto death. Stay here and watch with Me." Perilypos in Greek means surrounded by sorrow on all sides. It is sorrow of the highest degree, and He entered into this level of sorrow as a result of the world's sins being placed on Him. Jesus asked His three disciples to watch and pray with Him because of their level of intimacy. By selecting them, He offered them a chance to enter into His sufferings, as well as into His joy, but they fell asleep.

We know the judgments that God is and will use to purify this world and bring cold hearts back to Him are very serious, and many will die suddenly. It is Father's request that His children 'watch and pray with Him' 24 hours a day, 7 days a week for the lost, misguided, and deceived, as well as for those who are being martyred for their faith, and those who will die in their sins. It is through our prayers that His hand of mercy and grace is extended to those who have not yet come home to His heart.

We are asking all of our brothers and sisters globally to commit to praying for 1 hour a week at the same time every week. Please review the calendar listed on the right side of the blog and choose a day of the week and hour that you will be available consistently.

Our goal is to fill every hour so that God is not 'praying in the garden alone.' Once you have made a choice, please e-mail us your day and hour at meetmeinthegarden4prayer@gmail.com. If you have friends or family you know who can be counted on to join Father in prayer for one hour, will you please share the request with them?

We are calling this request: MEET ME IN THE GARDEN - DEVOTE YOUR PRAYER TIME TO FATHER HERE over on the right hand side of the blog.

Please help us to fulfil this important request. We understand that time is so precious, and we appreciate all of your support in answering the call to pray and be more intimate with Our Savior.

Shalom and God Bless Julie

Posted on Sunday, July 24, 2016

PLEASE COME HOME

AUGUST 8, 2016

It is I dear one, the Savior of all mankind. It is I, the God-man who has come to save men from themselves. The greatest deception one could believe here is that you could do anything outside of Me your Creator. For you see, you were first only formed by a thought in My Heart. Then I breathed My Spirit into you, therefore, you were created to simply be extensions of Me. Never were the Two made to be separate. Therefore, I sent My Son to redeem you from the lie that you are outside of Me. I sent My Son to once again open up the way for all to come back into fellowship and relationship with Me and be free from the bondage of slavery and sin that man has been under since the Garden.

Come back to Me, My Beloved. Come back to My Garden. Come back to the place of true abiding where you will always only find peace and rest.

Truly, the treasures of My Kingdom are to be found in My Garden which is the center of My Heart. Do I not continue to teach you that all is a heart matter? When you seek Me with all your heart, all your soul and all your mind, I have promised you will find Me. Ask, seek, knock and it shall be opened unto you. Surely united with Me, goodness and mercy will follow you all the days of your life.

Do not be troubled and do not be afraid for I always go before you to make your paths straight. I will always make a way where there is seemingly no way for those who walk in trust and obedience.

The more your systems and foundations are crumbling around you, the more I ask you to be filled with My Spirit, for when you view this reality through My lens, you have the understanding that Heaven is coming to indwell My people in this place, it is already here and this reveals the nearness of My return.

Give to Me the cares and the worries of this life. Allow Me to take your burdens, for you were never meant to carry them alone. I never desired for My creation to leave the Garden, so My Beloved, I ask you this moment, please return.

Please come home. Please know Me intimately again through My Word and your devotion to Me here, for I am doing a new thing in this season. I am making all things new.

Yes I am going to destroy and bring down all that is not of Me, it has already begun. But I ask your focus to be My glory now. Come back to Me, and find true peace and rest.

Come back to the Garden. ABBA FATHER, ELOHIM

Genesis 2:7 King James Version (KJV)

⁷ And the Lord God formed man of the dust of the ground, and breathed into his nostrils the breath of life; and man became a living soul.

Galatians 5:1

⁵ Stand fast therefore in the liberty wherewith Christ hath made us free, and be not entangled again with the yoke of bondage.

Matthew 7:7-8

Ask, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you: For every one that asketh receiveth; and he that seeketh findeth; and to him that knocketh it shall be opened

Psalm 23:6

⁶ Surely goodness and mercy shall follow me all the days of my life: and I will dwell in the house of the Lord for ever.

Proverbs 3:5-6

Trust in the Lord with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding. In all thy ways acknowledge him, and he shall direct thy paths.

Matthew 11:28-30

²⁸ Come unto me, all ye that labour and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest. ²⁹ Take my yoke upon you, and learn of me; for I am meek and lowly in heart: and ye shall find rest unto your souls. ³⁰ For my yoke is easy, and my burden is light.

Posted on Monday, August 08, 2016

MY PEOPLE HAVE LABORED LONG-YOUR DAYS OF TOIL AND STRIVING ARE VERY, VERY SOON ENDING

AUGUST 21, 2016

Thank you My love, for always including Me into your heart and into your home, into every thought, every decision and every action. I thank you for remembering Me, and remembering that I am always with you. I see every thought, I know every motive of every heart. Thank you that I am welcome in this place.

Few people truly welcome Me into every aspect of their lives, for very few people know that I am the Supreme Judge and Ruler of all. I am the Supreme Ruler of nations and kingdoms. I make them rise, and I make them fall. Nothing exists without Me.

Nothing is sustained if I do not say it is so.

Many times I have spoken of the gauges that you must live by, so that you will understand the nearness of My return. Everywhere, you see signs in the smallest detail I am showing you; for eyes that are open to receive and hearts that are wide open- all is being fulfilled before your very eyes.

Many things are changing drastically, and yes, so quickly My child. Surely the signs are all around you. Those who walk in intimacy with Me, who truly find their rest in My Heart, see that the great separation has taken place. And those who honor, obey, trust, and walk in My ways have been set apart from those who blatantly throw My laws and My words to the dogs and to the swine, for they do not believe.

My people have labored long and hard in My fields, and I see the dedication of your hearts. I know the thoughts and the intentions and the motives of every soul that I have created, and I understand that I have a remnant, a remnant that has been purified in the fires of tribulation in order to become the perfected, glorified vessels that will serve to usher in a new Kingdom, a new season. It has already begun!

I am pouring forth My new wine into these new and purified vessels for the days of your toil and your striving are very, very soon coming to an end. You need not fear the terrors of the night and the evil that has been

unleashed on this earth, for truly I tell you, it will be short lived. I will not allow the enemy, your adversary to have much time here in this season. He already knows his days are extremely short. Much will come, yes, there is a great transition taking place. I have been speaking of this for many years now. Nothing is as it seems. Right is now wrong, evil is now good. Does My Word not say it would be so in these last days? Does My Word not teach you to watch for these signs? Truly I say to you, they are here.

Come higher My loves and leave this world behind. All that burdens you, your cares, and your worries are of no concern to Me, for you see, in Me you find rest, you find peace. I am limitless, I am full abundance, and I have your tomorrows. Nothing will stop what has already been put into motion, and why would you choose it to be so anyway, for you know My design is perfect. Watch for Me in everything, watch how I move. My hand is in everything. Nothing occurs outside of Me, nothing. See Me in everything, and then you will see the completion of all that has been spoken.

YAHUSHUA

James 4:12 King James Version (KJV)

¹² There is one lawgiver, who is able to save and to destroy: who art thou that judgest another?

Psalm 46:6

⁶ The heathen raged, the kingdoms were moved: he uttered his voice, the earth melted.

John 1:3

³ All things were made by him; and without him was not any thing made that was made.

Matthew 7:6

⁶ Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye your pearls before swine, lest they trample them under their feet, and turn again and rend you.

Luke 5:37

³⁷ And no man putteth new wine into old bottles; else the new wine will burst the bottles, and be spilled, and the bottles shall perish.

Isaiah 5:20

²⁰ Woe unto them that call evil good, and good evil; that put darkness for light, and light for darkness; that put bitter for sweet, and sweet for bitter!

Isaiah 45:18-20

For thus saith the Lord that created the heavens; God himself that formed the earth and made it; he hath established it, he created it not in vain, he formed it to be inhabited: I am the Lord; and there is none else. I have not spoken in secret, in a dark place of the earth: I said not unto the seed of Jacob, Seek ye me in vain: I the Lord speak righteousness, I declare things that are right. Assemble yourselves and come; draw near together, ye that are escaped of the nations: they have no knowledge that set up the wood of their graven image, and pray unto a god that cannot save.

Posted on Sunday, August 21, 2016

MY HEART GRIEVES AT WHAT I MUST DO

AUGUST 23, 2016

My Heart grieves at what I must do. I alone am Creator, yet man has meddled in things he knows not of. The consequences of tampering with what I alone have the authority and sovereignty to create will be dire for it will bring eternal death to all who have played God.

I will use the very things that men have manipulated and genetically engineered to cause great destruction as all idols will be brought to ruin. Your weather patterns will continue to become more erratic and devastating, and because you have played the harlot and blatantly mocked Me, those who were bound (under the earth, the Nephilim) will now be used to meter out judgment upon you. All that was not created in My image will now be used as punishment against you as I reveal Myself to be Supreme.

To My people who are of Me, I cannot emphasize enough the importance of knowing Me for who I am. I am My Word and the very essence and manifestation of this, My Word. So when you engrave these words on your hearts, you enthrone Me there. You must know Me intimately or you will be swept away by the great deception which is upon you. Darkness and evil and wickedness are being presented as light, and unless you have sought Me with all you have, you will not know the difference. The enemy comes in various ways, always disguised as light, but his is a superficial light that is temporary, for in him, there is found no truth or light.

I AM the only way, the truth, and the life. Humble yourselves before Me and implore Me to teach you light from the darkness and truth from lies. A humble, repentant and contrite heart I will always receive.

You are on the threshold of a new day, but first I will purify. Be counted amongst those who choose love and truth and life and I will carry you through the tempests. You must choose now, for all that is written commences.

YAHUSHUA

Recreating DNA article today

Weather manipulation

Isaiah 45:7 King James Version (KJV)

⁷ I form the light, and create darkness: I make peace, and create evil: I the Lord do all these things.

Genesis 6.4

⁴ There were giants in the earth in those days; and also after that, when the sons of God came in unto the daughters of men, and they bare children to them, the same became mighty men which were of old, men of renown.

Hahraws 10:16

¹⁶ This is the covenant that I will make with them after those days, saith the Lord, I will put my laws into their hearts, and in their minds will I write them;

Isaiah 5:20

²⁰ Woe unto them that call evil good, and good evil; that put darkness for light, and light for darkness; that put bitter for sweet, and sweet for bitter!

Isaiah 14:12-15

How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the morning! how art thou cut down to the ground, which didst weaken the nations! For thou hast said in thine heart, I will ascend into heaven, I will exalt my throne above the stars of God: I will sit also upon the mount of the congregation, in the sides of the north: I will ascend above the heights of

the clouds; I will be like the most High. Yet thou shalt be brought down to hell, to the sides of the pit.

John 14:6

⁶ Jesus saith unto him, I am the way, the truth, and the life: no man cometh unto the Father, but by me.

Psalm 34:18

¹⁸ The Lord is nigh unto them that are of a broken heart; and saveth such as be of a contrite spirit.

Isaiah 43:2

² When thou passest through the waters, I will be with thee; and through the rivers, they shall not overflow thee: when thou walkest through the fire, thou shalt not be burned; neither shall the flame kindle upon thee.

Posted on Tuesday, August 23, 2016

YEARN DESPERATELY FOR MY TRUTH OR YOU WILL NOT STAND FOR WHAT IS UPON YOU

SEPTEMBER 11, 2016

I am Absolute Truth, the Author and Perfecter of your faith. My words are truth and they are life. I am the only Just Lawgiver.

Much of the church that call themselves Mine are being fed truth laced with poison, and I tell you even the littlest leaven leavens the whole lump. I do not change and I cannot lie, therefore, if you hear teachings and words that twist My holy Word, add to, or take away from the absolute truth I have taught, you must not drink from the polluted cup.

Many will stand before Me declaring it was My words and My truth they professed, but when mixed with lies, I will cause them to know they have drunk from the cup filled with gall, rooted in pride, designed not to bring glory to Me but to elevate man himself as he wishes, only to see his own reflection.

The pride and the greed and the lust of this world brings it to a point now where the Great I Am will sift and shake and remove all that is not of Me. I must separate as nothing defiled or unholy is permitted to stand any longer.

I will use judgments and events to uproot foundations built on sinking sand and make a way once again for only My Truth and righteousness to be fully manifested and maintained from here on.

I will bring clarity where there has been confusion. I will bring peace where there has been none. I will shed light where gross darkness established strongholds. I will lift and build up where walls were torn down. I will bring unity where there has been division. I will make straight where the paths have been crooked. I will bring liberty where oppression has been the rule. I will humble the exalted and raise up the meek and contrite of heart. I will gather My lost sheep and they will finally know their Shepherd. I will make a way for light and love and truth where before was only darkness and pain and suffering.

I will cause each and every soul in existence to know truth from lies, to know their Father, the Creator of all and all will be given a choice.

Yearn desperately for truth, for all around you is great deception. Seek Me with all your heart, soul, and mind for

I have promised you will find Me for I am ever faithful. Do this now, or you will not stand for what is upon you.

YAHUSHUA

Galatians 5:9 King James Version (KJV)

9 A little leaven leaveneth the whole lump.

Numbers 23:19

¹⁹ God is not a man, that he should lie; neither the son of man, that he should repent: hath he said, and shall he not do it? or hath he spoken, and shall he not make it good?

Revelation 22:18-19

For I testify unto every man that heareth the words of the prophecy of this book, If any man shall add unto these things, God shall add unto him the plagues that are written in this book: And if any man shall take away from the words of the book of this prophecy, God shall take away his part out of the book of life, and out of the holy city, and from the things which are written in this book.

Matthew 7:21-23

Not every one that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter into the kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of my Father which is in heaven. Many will say to me in that day, Lord, Lord, have we not prophesied in thy name? and in thy name have cast out devils? and in thy name done many wonderful works? And then will I profess unto them, I never knew you: depart from me, ye that work iniquity.

Revelation 21:27

²⁷ And there shall in no wise enter into it any thing that defileth, neither whatsoever worketh abomination, or maketh a lie: but they which are written in the Lamb's book of life.

1 Corinthians 14:33

³³ For God is not the author of confusion, but of peace, as in all churches of the saints.

John 8:12

¹² Then spake Jesus again unto them, saying, I am the light of the world: he that followeth me shall not walk in darkness, but shall have the light of life.

Ephesians 2:17-19

And came and preached peace to you which were afar off, and to them that were nigh. For through him we both have access by one Spirit unto the Father. Now therefore ye are no more strangers and foreigners, but fellowcitizens with the saints, and of the household of God;

Proverbs 3:6

⁶ In all thy ways acknowledge him, and he shall direct thy paths.

2 Corinthians 3:17

¹⁷ Now the Lord is that Spirit: and where the Spirit of the Lord is, there is liberty.

Luke 14:11

¹¹ For whosoever exalteth himself shall be abased; and he that humbleth himself shall be exalted.

Ezekiel 34:11

¹¹ For thus saith the Lord God; Behold, I, even I, will both search my sheep, and seek them out.

Deuteronomy 6:5

⁵ And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might.

Posted on Sunday, September 11, 2016

REMINDER TO PLEASE STAY VIGILANT AND WATCHFUL

SEPTEMBER 26, 2016

Dear family and friends,

Many things are being circulated on the internet about the timing of Father's judgments, some with scientific evidence as confirmation. We have been in a high-watch window this past week, and will continue to be now as the nearness of these judgments draws closer each day.

The Word teaches us to watch, wait, and pray, to be ever vigilant and sober, to keep our armor on, and never let our guards down. We are to eagerly anticipate His coming every day, and remain in a state of grace at all times. Daily communing with Father is crucial.

I am led to post this so we will all keep our eyes Heavenward, and never cease praying and doing what we know to do to be prepared. We see through the glass dimly, but Father in His great mercy has warned us of many things to come. Do not be complacent and feel there is more time to be right with the Lord. The moment is NOW.

Also, please remember to dedicate an hour of prayer for the lost on our Prayer Watch calendar on the right, we still have many hours with Father in the Garden unattended. Thank you so much.

Shalom, Julie

Posted on Monday, September 26, 2016

SOUND THE SHOFAR AND ANNOUNCE THE KING IS COMING, THE SPIRIT OF ELIJAH IS HERE! ROSH HASHANAH MESSAGE

OCTOBER 2, 2016

Message received on Sept. 29, 2016 to be released for Rosh Hashanah

I am Yahushua, the only One worthy to receive the rewards of My suffering. I am the Lamb who was slain, sacrificed for the sins of all men for all time, now coming as the roaring Lion, coming in great power and great might.

I am coming to bring great shaking and to reveal Myself powerfully in the earth. Does My Word not tell you that before that great and terrible Day of the Lord that I would send forth the spirit of Elijah to prepare men's hearts for My return? Have I not sent this very spirit to convict men of their unrighteousness and to warn all to repent? Surely I have done this thing, and I have sent forth My Spirit to prepare hearts and call forth fasting and repentance in My people.

A day of reckoning is upon you now. For many, I have weighed you and I have found you wanting. Who is worthy

to be found blameless in My sight? Who will stand for what this Day of the Lord brings you? Who will be found worthy to escape all these things which are upon the earth? Who amongst you have heeded My warnings and learned My truths? How many empty, contrite and humble vessels will I find in order that My Spirit may pour forth in this hour and My glory be made manifest in this earth?

Those who have chosen to seek Me with everything, who walk the narrow way in holiness and righteousness and purity, to you My Beloved, I call upon you to sound the shofars and announce to all:

THE KING IS COMING! THE KING IS COMING! THE KING IS COMING!

He is coming to tabernacle with men. He is coming in great power and with great glory, and all in the earth will know that He is the King of kings and Lord of lords, Master of all Creation. Every tongue will confess and every knee will bow as nothing stands before the Great I Am. Make haste to ready yourselves. I have prepared a table before you in the presence of your enemies. I have anointed My chosen ones with oil and your cups are overflowing, unified with Me- My Word, the Sword of Truth. We are springing forth to cut through the darkness, establishing My presence once again in the hearts of men.

I ride with ten thousand times ten thousand in My army, to conquer and to bring low all that has arisen against Me. Great will be the demise of the wicked.

Woe to those who have no conscience, who have no after-thought in the wickedness they perpetuate. I shall make them to lie in the graves of the wicked and they will have no eternal rest. Hell has enlarged her gates to receive these ones.

The signs of My return are unmistakable and they are everywhere. It is only for you to see and hear with your spiritual senses so that you may know that this is truth I am speaking. How long must I suffer you My people, how long?

Take great care in reading these words which I give you. I always reveal Myself to My servants, the prophets what I am about to do.

Fast, pray, watch and be sober I implore you. Be steadfast in heart and come to Me with great courage in all things. I am your Source of All and I am always faithful.

Prepare your hearts for We shall soon meet face to face.

YAHUSHUA

Malachi 3 King James Version (KJV)

¹Behold, I will send my messenger, and he shall prepare the way before me: and the Lord, whom ye seek, shall suddenly come to his temple, even the messenger of the covenant, whom ye delight in: behold, he shall come, saith the Lord of hosts. But who may abide the day of his coming? and who shall stand when he appeareth? for he is like a refiner's fire, and like fullers' soap: And he shall sit as a refiner and purifier of silver: and he shall purify the sons of Levi, and purge them as gold and silver, that they may offer unto the Lord an offering in righteousness. Then shall the offering of Judah and Jerusalem be pleasant unto the Lord, as in the days of old, and as in former years. And I will come near to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against the sorcerers, and against the adulterers, and against false swearers, and against those that oppress the hireling in his wages, the widow, and the fatherless, and that turn aside the stranger from his right, and fear not me, saith the Lord of hosts. For I am the Lord, I change not; therefore ye sons of Jacob are not consumed. Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have not kept them. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the Lord of hosts. But ye said, Wherein shall we return? Will a man rob God? Yet ye have robbed me. But ye say, Wherein have we robbed thee?

In tithes and offerings. Ye are cursed with a curse: for ye have robbed me, even this whole nation. Bring ye all the tithes into the storehouse, that there may be meat in mine house, and prove me now herewith, saith the Lord of hosts, if I will not open you the windows of heaven, and pour you out a blessing, that there shall not be room enough to receive it. And I will rebuke the devourer for your sakes, and he shall not destroy the fruits of your ground; neither shall your vine cast her fruit before the time in the field, saith the Lord of hosts. And all nations shall call you blessed: for ye shall be a delightsome land, saith the Lord of hosts. Your words have been stout against me, saith the Lord. Yet ye say, What have we spoken so much against thee? Ye have said, It is vain to serve God: and what profit is it that we have kept his ordinance, and that we have walked mournfully before the Lord of hosts? And now we call the proud happy; yea, they that work wickedness are set up; yea, they that tempt God are even delivered. Then they that feared the Lord spake often one to another: and the Lordhearkened, and heard it, and a book of remembrance was written before him for them that feared the Lord, and that thought upon his name. And they shall be mine, saith the Lord of hosts, in that day when I make up my jewels; and I will spare them, as a man spareth his own son that serveth him. Then shall ye return, and discern between the righteous and the wicked, between him that serveth God and him that serveth him not.

Malachi 4

For, behold, the day cometh, that shall burn as an oven; and all the proud, yea, and all that do wickedly, shall be stubble: and the day that cometh shall burn them up, saith the Lord of hosts, that it shall leave them neither root nor branch. But unto you that fear my name shall the Sun of righteousness arise with healing in his wings; and ye shall go forth, and grow up as calves of the stall. And ye shall tread down the wicked; for they shall be ashes under the soles of your feet in the day that I shall do this, saith the Lord of hosts. Remember ye the law of Moses my servant, which I commanded unto him in Horeb for all Israel, with the statutes and judgments. Behold, I will send you Elijah the prophet before the coming of the great and dreadful day of the Lord: And he shall turn the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to their fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse.

Revelation 6:17

¹⁷ For the great day of his wrath is come; and who shall be able to stand?

Joel 2:1

¹Blow ye the trumpet in Zion, and sound an alarm in my holy mountain: let all the inhabitants of the land tremble: for the day of the Lord cometh, for it is nigh at hand;

Psalm 23:5

⁵ Thou preparest a table before me in the presence of mine enemies: thou anointest my head with oil; my cup runneth over.

Jude 14

¹⁴ And Enoch also, the seventh from Adam, prophesied of these, saying, Behold, the Lord cometh with ten thousands of his saints,

Isaiah 5:14

¹⁴ Therefore hell hath enlarged herself, and opened her mouth without measure: and their glory, and their multitude, and their pomp, and he that rejoiceth, shall descend into it.

Luke 21:36

³⁶ Watch ye therefore, and pray always, that ye may be accounted worthy to escape all these things that shall come to pass, and to stand before the Son of man.

Posted on Sunday, October 02, 2016

THE FINAL ACTS OF BETRAYAL BY YOUR LEADERS COMMENCE, WHERE WILL YOU BE IN THAT HOUR WHEN EVERYTHING CHANGES?

OCTOBER 17, 2016

Lamentations upon lamentations!

I, the Lord, will afflict this nation (US) because of the multitude of her transgressions. You have grievously rebelled and turned aside from My commandments. I will do that which I have devised. My Word will be fulfilled, as I will cause all to fall and I will not pity. I will cause the enemy to rejoice over you as he dominates for a time.

Where will you stand in that hour in which everything changes? For I tell you, in an hour, on a day you know not, your existence here will be forever altered. In a moment of time, nothing will ever be the same again. Will your faith stand the test? Will you rest in My promises and stand on Me, solid ground or will you succumb to the madness that will ensue? You have been given ample time to prepare yourselves. The days of mercy now give way to the hour of justice.

The final acts of betrayal by your leaders commence. It is not possible for you to comprehend the depths of evil at work now. Satan works in fury as the hourglass empties itself. Revelation (the book of Revelation in the Word) is your reality. **words in parentheses are mine for clarification with Father's permission**

Gird your loins, brace for impact. Stand firm, be strong and be courageous. Fear not, you who have chosen the narrow way of righteousness and holiness, for I AM your Pavilion. You shall not fear the terrors by night nor the arrows that fly by day.

THE HOUR OF TESTING IS HERE.. YAHUSHUA

Lamentations 1:5 King James Version (KJV)

⁵ Her adversaries are the chief, her enemies prosper; for the Lord hath afflicted her for the multitude of her transgressions: her children are gone into captivity before the enemy.

Lamentations 2:17

¹⁷ The Lord hath done that which he had devised; he hath fulfilled his word that he had commanded in the days of old: he hath thrown down, and hath not pitied: and he hath caused thine enemy to rejoice over thee, he hath set up the horn of thine adversaries.

1 Corinthians 16:13

¹³ Watch ye, stand fast in the faith, quit you like men, be strong.

Proverbs 21:15

¹⁵ It is joy to the just to do judgment: but destruction shall be to the workers of iniquity.

Psalm 27:5

⁵ For in the time of trouble he shall hide me in his pavilion: in the secret of his tabernacle shall he hide me; he shall set me up upon a rock.

Psalm 91

¹He that dwelleth in the secret place of the most High shall abide under the shadow of the Almighty.

² I will say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress: my God; in him will I trust. ³ Surely he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence.

He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Thou shalt not be afraid for the terror by night; nor for the arrow that flieth by day; 6 Nor for the pestilence that walketh in darkness; nor for the destruction that wasteth at noonday.

A thousand shall fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; but it shall not come nigh thee.

Only with thine eyes shalt thou behold and see the reward of the wicked.

Because thou hast made the Lord, which is my refuge, even the most High, thy habitation;

There shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any plague come night hy dwelling.

For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways.

They shall bear thee up in their hands, lest thou dash thy foot against a stone. ¹³ Thou shalt tread upon the lion and adder: the young lion and the dragon shalt thou trample under feet.

Because he hath set his love upon me, therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he hath known my name.

He shall call upon me, and I will answer him: I will be with him in trouble; I will deliver him, and honour him.

With long life will I satisfy him, and shew him my salvation

Posted on Monday, October 17, 2016

AN EVENT OF SUCH GREAT MAGNITUDE IS HERE, A JUDGMENT THAT WILL SHAKE EVEN THE STRONGEST TO THEIR CORE

OCTOBER 25, 2016

Message received Oct. 22, 2016

Do you remember that day? Were you there when they crucified My Son on the Cross? When the earth shook and the Heaven's thundered? All creation cried out as they crucified the Son of God. Creation is crying out once again, but I will not allow the wicked to crucify Him again!

IT IS DONE!!

An event of such great magnitude is here, a judgment that will shake even the strongest to their core.

I will cause great thunder, fire, hail and smoke, as I make My presence known. The skies will roll back like a scroll and the seas will roar.

What began at Pentecost, I will complete in My church all over the world. There will not be another opportunity like what has been offered now, after the ark door is closed.

Evil will reign for a time and a season, then the wicked will reap what they have sown. Only those rooted in righteousness, holiness and purity will stand, as no one and nothing can stand in his own power or strength before the Great I Am. You have nothing to offer Me but obedience and trust, as I have already given the most

precious gift to you, My Son Yahushua.

My fire is here to judge the wicked, but also brings great cleansing and purification to My church.

Those who profess Me with their lips but whose hearts are far from Me will be stripped of everything and see their sins before a holy God. Pray for their repentance.

My Son led by example. He made a way for you back to Me, your Father, when the way was hindered in the Garden. My Son showed you how to walk the crucified life, fully surrendered and in complete obedience. He showed you how to walk a surrendered life so you could then display a glorified one.

Is this where you abide??

You see, you must be emptied in order to be filled, just as My Son was. What is it to you to be stripped of everything, alone, naked and afraid, shamed, mocked, and rejected as He was if it means you gain it all? My Kingdom for all eternity. Was ever a choice so clear? Make this choice now, for I am shaking all things.

Give to Me your obedience and I will give you My Kingdom.

As My fire falls in judgment, it will also overflow and ignite a passion on the earth, as it is the fire of My love in My people which is even now igniting the earth and simultaneously ushering in My glory and My presence.

Keep your oil lamps filled to overflowing, as you are My pillars, My ambassadors, the salt and the light, the tabernacles where I not only find My rest, but you are the foundations through which all that is written for the end ushers forth. You will show them My fountains of living water to be deeply drunk from, as My Spirit floods this earth. Truly there has never been a day like this before, nor will there ever be again.

Trust Me for all your tomorrows and I will make sure your steps.

Give Me your hopes, dreams and plans, and I, the Artisan will mold and fashion your life with My design specifically for you, made after My very own image.

Stop chasing after the things of this world to satisfy the longing in your soul. I alone will satisfy and fulfill you.

Do not continue seeking another to truly know you only the way I, your Creator could possibly know you, for I am a jealous God.

When you realize you can do nothing in your own strength, it is here you will find true freedom and the peace only I give.

Run with desperation into My Heart, your only safety now, for the signs of My Word fulfilled are everywhere! EVERYWHERE! I will show mercy, but I must also be just.

Never forget that the most ultimate sacrifice was made by My Son to purchase you back to Me, and He is coming again to claim what is rightfully His.

The only fear you must possess is the fear of the Lord, for the Great and Almighty One has spoken thus to you this day.

HEAR ME MY PEOPLE

IT IS UPON YOU

GOD THE FATHER ELOHIM

EL SHADDAI EL OLAM

Matthew 27:50-51King James Version (KJV)

Jesus, when he had cried again with a loud voice, yielded up the ghost. And, behold, the veil of the temple was rent in twain from the top to the bottom; and the earth did quake, and the rocks rent;

Joel 2:30

³⁰ And I will shew wonders in the heavens and in the earth, blood, and fire, and pillars of smoke.

Psalm 148:8

⁸ Fire, and hail; snow, and vapours; stormy wind fulfilling his word:

Revelation 6:14

¹⁴ And the heaven departed as a scroll when it is rolled together; and every mountain and island were moved out of their places.

Acts 2:1-4

And when the day of Pentecost was fully come, they were all with one accord in one place. And suddenly there came a sound from heaven as of a rushing mighty wind, and it filled all the house where they were sitting. And there appeared unto them cloven tongues like as of fire, and it sat upon each of them. And they were all filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to speak with other tongues, as the Spirit gave them utterance.

Psalm 73:26

²⁶ My flesh and my heart faileth: but God is the strength of my heart, and my portion for ever.

Isaiah 48:10-12

Behold, I have refined thee, but not with silver; I have chosen thee in the furnace of affliction.

For mine own sake, even for mine own sake, will I do it: for how should my name be polluted? and I will not give my glory unto another. Hearken unto me, O Jacob and Israel, my called; I am he; I am the first, I also am the last.

Isaiah 29:13

Wherefore the Lord said, Forasmuch as this people draw near me with their mouth, and with their lips do honour me, but have removed their heart far from me, and their fear toward me is taught by the precept of men:

Galatians 2:20

²⁰ I am crucified with Christ: nevertheless I live; yet not I, but Christ liveth in me: and the life which I now live in the flesh I live by the faith of the Son of God, who loved me, and gave himself for me.

Job 11:13-15

If thou prepare thine heart, and stretch out thine hands toward him; If iniquity be in thine hand, put it far away, and let not wickedness dwell in thy tabernacles. For then shalt thou lift up thy face without spot; yea, thou shalt be stedfast, and shalt not fear:

Matthew 9:17

¹⁷ Neither do men put new wine into old bottles: else the bottles break, and the wine runneth out, and the bottles perish: but they put new wine into new bottles, and both are preserved.

Psalm 86:11

¹¹ Teach me thy way, O Lord; I will walk in thy truth: unite my heart to fear thy name.

Matthew 25:3-4

They that were foolish took their lamps, and took no oil with them:

But the wise took oil in their vessels with their lamps.

Revelation 3:12

Him that overcometh will I make a pillar in the temple of my God, and he shall go no more out: and I will write upon him the name of my God, and the name of the city of my God, which is new Jerusalem, which cometh down out of heaven from my God: and I will write upon him my new name.

Matthew 5:13-16

Ye are the salt of the earth: but if the salt have lost his savour, wherewith shall it be salted? it is thenceforth good for nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden under foot of men. Ye are the light of the world. A city that is set on an hill cannot be hid. Neither do men light a candle, and put it under a bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth light unto all that are in the house. Let your light so shine before men, that they may see your good works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven.

Isaiah 61:10-11

I will greatly rejoice in the Lord, my soul shall be joyful in my God; for he hath clothed me with the garments of salvation, he hath covered me with the robe of righteousness, as a bridegroom decketh himself with ornaments, and as a bride adorneth herself with her jewels. For as the earth bringeth forth her bud, and as the garden causeth the things that are sown in it to spring forth; so the Lord God will cause righteousness and praise to spring forth before all the nations.

Psalm 37:23-24

The steps of a good man are ordered by the Lord: and he delighteth in his way. ²⁴ Though he fall, he shall not be utterly cast down: for the Lord upholdeth him with his hand.

Deuteronomy 6:24

And the Lord commanded us to do all these statutes, to fear the Lord our God, for our good always, that he might preserve us alive, as it is at this day.

Posted on Tuesday, October 25, 2016

MUCH, MUCH IS ABOUT TO BEFALL YOU - IT IS TIME

NOVEMBER 13, 2016

The stage is set, the curtain falls...

From My Kingdom perspective, I see a nation divided, and a kingdom divided will not stand. Events transpiring are shaking foundations. As I have previously warned foundations would shake. I have seen the end from the beginning however, and the events transpire like clockwork. Deep and dark is the deception upon you, but I warn you it will grow darker. Many have placed their faith and trust on sinking sand. Many look to men and not Me for their refuge. Have I not told you that in the end there would be great deception? That even the elect would be deceived?

For many, they now have their new king. Beware when you hear peace and safety, for sudden destruction still comes! He who still remains in office deals treacherously, and your very lives are at stake. He wishes to see his evil schemes through to the end. All is not as it seems, hence My admonition to you- to stay sober, be watchful, wise as serpents, harmless as doves. Your discernment in these times is crucial. Unless you know your Shepherd's voice, how will you know and heed My instructions?

People do desperate things in desperate times and will trust in a man, in a system that is tangible, because they have not learned to hear their Master's voice. Operating from your spirit, you will see that everything that is tangible is temporal, temporary. All is simply a manifestation of a thought, My thought from before creation and you came into existence. My first thought for creation and for you was born out of pure and endless love directly

from My Heart. You were breathed into being by My very breath, made in Our image, pure and untainted. Your DNA, your genetic code was made in Our image to be a representation of pure light and love here in this realm.

After the fall, this became tainted and corrupt. Sin entered and death was introduced. Man's purpose and destiny in and with Me became veiled and redemption was then required. I came as your Redeemer, shedding My innocent life's blood so the veil could be torn, and you could once again freely access My Kingdom, your true home. My shed blood offers so much more than you have previously understood, but here is wisdom. I am releasing more wisdom and understanding in these last days. I am revealing that your DNA is being changed, corruptible to incorruptible. If you would release all the limitations of your minds and your previous perceptions of Me, I will reveal who you truly are when you are in Me and this truth will alter everything and set you free. As I reveal hidden truths and mysteries, I unlock your very cells memories and strip the corruption from you that was instilled by the fall and has been overshadowing you for 6000 years. This is how I purify you. This is how I move you from glory to glory.

I am asking you yet again to have My perspective on all that is occurring around you. When you see all of it as complete, as My first thought, as My perfect design from before the foundation of time, perfect from beginning to end, this opens your spiritual eyes and ears to receive the impartations I am so eager to give you. You are as My remnant, strategically placed around the world, shining as My jewels and burning with the fire of My love within you. When these fires collectively burn and My revelation is imparted, the results are the fires of My love spreading throughout the world, as you draw the lost unto Me.

You stand on the precipice of monumental change. You will shine as the purest reflection of Me and the love I have for all in My Heart. You must see both sides of what is happening now in the current state of affairs. In the judgments that are here, and I will not delay, the greatest mercy is shown, as it will afford many an opportunity to cry out to Me in their distress. Unlike in the days of Noah when the floodwaters covered the earth, these judgments will be met with an opposing, yet victorious force- My glory manifested through My remnant church, the mysteries revealed and unlocking the truth of who I am and who you are.

I am the Door, the Gate, and the Way as I dwell within you. This enables Creator to walk with His created ones once again as We did in the Garden. I am come again to walk with you face to face once again on this earth, once the purification is complete.

I am causing you to remember, your very cell memories to respond and reflect Me in the design that was originally My first thought for you. Such power is in this rememberance, this awakening, and this activating!

Ask Me to reveal the greater mysteries of My Kingdom to you and it shall be done. Seek Me with all your hearts and I shall be found. I always reveal what I am about to do to My servants, the prophets so you will have no fear. You will see great and terrible things. I am making Myself known by the signs in the Heaven's, in the seas, above the earth and from below it.

Remember as all these things manifest, your Kingdom home is not of this place and all must come to pass as My Word must be fulfilled. Let your focus not be on events which will cause you to rely on your responses to what is seen and felt in the natural, all based in experiences. This would be a limited perspective based in soulnature. I am calling you higher and deeper now.

I desire that your focus be on Me, on My Heart, in our fellowship and communion together, so your relationship with Me will become more intimate, and your purpose here fulfilled because you have allowed Me complete access to your hearts by your full surrender.

I will be very direct with you now. Much, much is about to befall you. You must have your spiritual houses in order with the natural to follow as you are led by My Spirit. I will counsel you in every step if you would only be sensitive to the move of My Spirit. Release all things that hinder this process. These instructions are crucial and may mean life or death for many of you.

The evil one also is very aware of the times you are in and knows My scripture. He understands I am unlocking and revealing mysteries in these last days. He is well aware of the power and authority My Bride carries and he is reacting to the fulfillment of all My prophecies with an increasing urgency, intensity and fervor. His days are numbered and he fears his end. He knows he is only a created being but you are created in My image, and so he hates you as he hates Me. He will attempt to create doubt, fear, distraction and confusion in My people as the terrible judgments fall. Know this though My precious ones, your steps are sure, and I will never leave you or forsake you. I give you the power to tread on all manner of evil things, and no weapon formed against you shall prosper.

As I have said in many previous messages to you, in a moment, in the blink of an eye, the sudden-lies will be upon you.

Have you made My Heart your abode? If not, your hesitation will be costly.

Heed My voice and My words through this, My messenger. Truly you are hearing truth and being given the wisdom required for this moment.

Consume all that has been presented and respond accordingly.

It is begun.

YAHUSHUA

Mark 3:25 King James Version (KJV)

And if a house be divided against itself, that house cannot stand.

Matthew 7:24-27

Therefore whosoever heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth them, I will liken him unto a wise man, which built his house upon a rock: And the rain descended, and the floods came, and the winds blew, and beat upon that house; and it fell not: for it was founded upon a rock. And every one that heareth these sayings of mine, and doeth them not, shall be likened unto a foolish man, which built his house upon the sand: And the rain descended, and the floods came, and the winds blew, and beat upon that house; and it fell: and great was the fall of it.

Matthew 24:24

²⁴ For there shall arise false Christs, and false prophets, and shall shew great signs and wonders; insomuch that, if it were possible, they shall deceive the very elect.

1 Thessalonians 5:3

³ For when they shall say, Peace and safety; then sudden destruction cometh upon them, as travail upon a woman with child; and they shall not escape.

Matthew 10:16

¹⁶ Behold, I send you forth as sheep in the midst of wolves: be ye therefore wise as serpents, and harmless as doves.

John 10:27

²⁷ My sheep hear my voice, and I know them, and they follow me:

Genesis 1:26

²⁶ And God said, Let us make man in our image, after our likeness: and let them have dominion over the fish of the sea, and over the fowl of the air, and over the cattle, and over all the earth, and over every creeping thing that creepeth upon the earth.

Hebrews 10:19-22

Having therefore, brethren, boldness to enter into the holiest by the blood of Jesus, By a new and living way, which he hath consecrated for us, through the veil, that is to say, his flesh; And having an high priest over the house of God; Let us draw near with a true heart in full assurance of faith, having our hearts sprinkled from an evil conscience, and our bodies washed with pure water.

1 Corinthians 15:53-55

For this corruptible must put on incorruption, and this mortal must put on immortality. So when this corruptible shall have put on incorruption, and this mortal shall have put on immortality, then shall be brought to pass the saying that is written, Death is swallowed up in victory. O death, where is thy sting? O grave, where is thy victory?

Colossians 1:26

²⁶ Even the mystery which hath been hid from ages and from generations, but now is made manifest to his saints:

1 Corinthians 2:9-10

But as it is written, Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have entered into the heart of man, the things which God hath prepared for them that love him. But God hath revealed them unto us by his Spirit: for the Spirit searcheth all things, yea, the deep things of God.

Job 12:22

²² He discovereth deep things out of darkness, and bringeth out to light the shadow of death.

2 Corinthians 3:18

¹⁸ But we all, with open face beholding as in a glass the glory of the Lord, are changed into the same image from glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of the Lord.

John 14:26

²⁶ But the Comforter, which is the Holy Ghost, whom the Father will send in my name, he shall teach you all things, and bring all things to your remembrance, whatsoever I have said unto you.

2 Peter 2:4-10

For if God spared not the angels that sinned, but cast them down to hell, and delivered them into chains of darkness, to be reserved unto judgment; And spared not the old world, but saved Noah the eighth person, a preacher of righteousness, bringing in the flood upon the world of the ungodly; And turning the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned them with an overthrow, making them an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly; And delivered just Lot, vexed with the filthy conversation of the wicked: (For that righteous man dwelling among them, in seeing and hearing, vexed his righteous soul from day to day with their unlawful deeds;) The Lord knoweth how to deliver the godly out of temptations, and to reserve the unjust unto the day of judgment to be punished: But chiefly them that walk after the flesh in the lust of uncleanness, and despise government. Presumptuous are they, selfwilled, they are not afraid to speak evil of dignities.

Ephesians 1:17-23

That the God of our Lord Jesus Christ, the Father of glory, may give unto you the spirit of wisdom and revelation in the knowledge of him: The eyes of your understanding being enlightened; that ye may know what is the hope of his calling, and what the riches of the glory of his inheritance in the saints, ¹⁹ And what is the exceeding greatness of his power to us-ward who believe, according to the working of his mighty power, Which he wrought in Christ, when he raised him from the dead, and set him at his own right hand in the heavenly places, Far above all principality, and power, and might, and dominion, and every name that is named, not only in this world, but also in that which is to come: And hath put all things under his feet, and gave him to be the head over all things to the church, Which is his body, the fulness of him that filleth all in all.

Luke 21:25-26

And there shall be signs in the sun, and in the moon, and in the stars; and upon the earth distress of nations, with perplexity; the sea and the waves roaring; Men's hearts failing them for fear, and for looking after those things which are coming on the earth: for the powers of heaven shall be shaken.

Isaiah 38:1

¹In those days was Hezekiah sick unto death. And Isaiah the prophet the son of Amoz came unto him, and said unto him, Thus saith the Lord, Set thine house in order: for thou shalt die, and not live.

Psalm 37:23-24

²³ The steps of a good man are ordered by the Lord: and he delighteth in his way. ²⁴ Though he fall, he shall not be utterly cast down: for the Lord upholdeth him with his hand.

Amos 3:6

6 Shall a trumpet be blown in the city, and the people not be afraid? shall there be evil in a city, and the Lord hath not done it?

Deuteronomy 31:6

⁶ Be strong and of a good courage, fear not, nor be afraid of them: for the Lord thy God, he it is that doth go with thee; he will not fail thee, nor forsake thee.

Isaiah 54:17

¹⁷ No weapon that is formed against thee shall prosper; and every tongue that shall rise against thee in judgment thou shalt condemn. This is the heritage of the servants of the Lord, and their righteousness is of me, saith the Lord.

John 8:31-32

Then said Jesus to those Jews which believed on him, If ye continue in my word, then are ye my disciples indeed; And ye shall know the truth, and the truth shall make you free.

Posted on Sunday, November 13, 2016

TRUST ME LIKE YOU HAVE NEVER TRUSTED BEFORE AND RECEIVE MY GREAT REVELATIONS FOR THE END IS HERE

NOVEMBER 26, 2016

Rise you saints of the most High God. Give ear to the words which have been spoken. A shout rings out, a cry from Heaven,

PREPARE YE THE WAY OF THE LORD!!

I have set a table before you in the presence of your enemies and your cup is overflowing. A call to arms has been given as the greatest battle of all time is in full force all around you. Raise high your swords, My Sword of Truth, My Holy Word, and proclaim it boldly. The victory has been won so shout to all who have ears to hear this great proclamation.

You would not believe what I am about to do in and through My people. My name will be glorified and miracles will abound. My presence in you causes darkness to flee.

It is so important to remember, this battle is spiritual and not physical, and the battle is Mine says I, the Lord

of Hosts. You are the instruments through which My glory pours forth and hearts cold and indifferent will see My great light, and experience a love never known before. Empty yourselves daily of everything related to your carnal nature so that I may continue to fill you to overflowing, as you are My hands and My feet. Your words are My words, as We love the unlovable.

A great and mighty wind blows across this earth as the threshing is near completed. Be as those who are counted worthy to receive the seal of the Living God. A new day is dawning and all the former things will pass away. Do you see how the earth is being purified? I will make all things new.

Be encouraged and remain steadfast as I have commanded angels regarding you, and have hedged you in on all sides. Though the powers of hell and darkness are against you, I have given you the power to prevail. No weapon formed against you shall prosper.

Speak life and love in the midst of pain and suffering, sickness and death, and behold the transformation. Do not grow weary in well doing, for in such devastation and judgment, how will they find Me? I have set you as pillars, cities on a hill, brazen walls against the whole lands and all peoples. They will fight against you but not prevail for I am with you and will deliver you.

Be the salt and the light, as I bring you through the culmination of all things. You are purposed for such a time as this so rejoice in that you are chosen!

Be watchful and very alert, for your adversary seeks to devour and you must keep your armor tightened and polished. I will give you My wisdom and My counsel and all you need to sustain you as I lift My hand of protection from an unrighteous world. Never doubt that I am faithful and true and I will never leave you or forsake you.

I alone am Enough.

Trust Me like you have never trusted before and receive My great revelations for the end is here.

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 23:5 King James Version (KJV)

⁵ Thou preparest a table before me in the presence of mine enemies: thou anointest my head with oil; my cup runneth over.

1 Corinthians 15:57

⁵⁷ But thanks be to God, which giveth us the victory through our Lord Jesus Christ

John 1:5

⁵ And the light shineth in darkness; and the darkness comprehended it not.

2 Corinthians 10:4-6

(For the weapons of our warfare are not carnal, but mighty through God to the pulling down of strong holds;) Casting down imaginations, and every high thing that exalteth itself against the knowledge of God, and bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of Christ; And having in a readiness to revenge all disobedience, when your obedience is fulfilled.

Ephesians 6:10-20

Finally, my brethren, be strong in the Lord, and in the power of his might. Put on the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to stand against the wiles of the devil. For we wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places. Wherefore take unto you the whole armour of God, that ye may be able to withstand in the evil day, and

having done all, to stand. Stand therefore, having your loins girt about with truth, and having on the breastplate of righteousness; And your feet shod with the preparation of the gospel of peace; Above all, taking the shield of faith, wherewith ye shall be able to quench all the fiery darts of the wicked. And take the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the Spirit, which is the word of God: Praying always with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and watching thereunto with all perseverance and supplication for all saints; And for me, that utterance may be given unto me, that I may open my mouth boldly, to make known the mystery of the gospel, For which I am an ambassador in bonds: that therein I may speak boldly, as I ought to speak.

2 Chronicles 20:15

¹⁵ And he said, Hearken ye, all Judah, and ye inhabitants of Jerusalem, and thou king Jehoshaphat, Thus saith the Lord unto you, Be not afraid nor dismayed by reason of this great multitude; for the battle is not yours, but God's.

Jeremiah 51:33

³³ For thus saith the Lord of hosts, the God of Israel; The daughter of Babylon is like a threshingfloor, it is time to thresh her: yet a little while, and the time of her harvest shall come.

Matthew 3:12

¹² Whose fan is in his hand, and he will throughly purge his floor, and gather his wheat into the garner; but he will burn up the chaff with unquenchable fire.

Revelation 7:2-3

And I saw another angel ascending from the east, having the seal of the living God: and he cried with a loud voice to the four angels, to whom it was given to hurt the earth and the sea, Saying, Hurt not the earth, neither the sea, nor the trees, till we have sealed the servants of our God in their foreheads.

Revelation 21:4-5

And God shall wipe away all tears from their eyes; and there shall be no more death, neither sorrow, nor crying, neither shall there be any more pain: for the former things are passed away. And he that sat upon the throne said, Behold, I make all things new. And he said unto me, Write: for these words are true and faithful.

Psalm 91

¹He that dwelleth in the secret place of the most High shall abide under the shadow of the Almighty.

² I will say of the Lord, He is my refuge and my fortress: my God; in him will I trust. ³ Surely he shall deliver thee from the snare of the fowler, and from the noisome pestilence.

He shall cover thee with his feathers, and under his wings shalt thou trust: his truth shall be thy shield and buckler.

Thou shalt not be afraid for the terror by night; nor for the arrow that flieth by day; ⁶ Nor for the pestilence that walketh in darkness; nor for the destruction that wasteth at noonday.

A thousand shall fall at thy side, and ten thousand at thy right hand; but it shall not come nigh thee.

Only with thine eyes shalt thou behold and see the reward of the wicked.

Because thou hast made the Lord, which is my refuge, even the most High, thy habitation;

There shall no evil befall thee, neither shall any plague come nigh thy dwelling.

For he shall give his angels charge over thee, to keep thee in all thy ways.

They shall bear thee up in their hands, lest thou dash thy foot against a stone. ¹³ Thou shalt tread upon the lion and adder: the young lion and the dragon shalt thou trample under feet.

Because he hath set his love upon me, therefore will I deliver him: I will set him on high, because he hath known my name.

He shall call upon me, and I will answer him: I will be with him in trouble; I will deliver him, and honour him.

With long life will I satisfy him, and shew him my salvation.

Isaiah 54:17

No weapon that is formed against thee shall prosper; and every tongue that shall rise against thee in judgment thou shalt condemn. This is the heritage of the servants of the Lord, and their righteousness is of me, saith the Lord.

Jeremiah 1:18-19

For, behold, I have made thee this day a defenced city, and an iron pillar, and brasen walls against the whole land, against the kings of Judah, against the princes thereof, against the priests thereof, and against the people of the land. And they shall fight against thee; but they shall not prevail against thee; for I am with thee, saith the Lord, to deliver thee.

Matthew 5:13-16

Ye are the salt of the earth: but if the salt have lost his savour, wherewith shall it be salted? it is thenceforth good for nothing, but to be cast out, and to be trodden under foot of men. Ye are the light of the world. A city that is set on an hill cannot be hid. Neither do men light a candle, and put it under a bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth light unto all that are in the house. Let your light so shine before men, that they may see your good works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven.

Isaiah 46:4

⁴ And even to your old age I am he; and even to hoar hairs will I carry you: I have made, and I will bear; even I will carry, and will deliver you.

1 Peter 4:7-8

⁷ But the end of all things is at hand: be ye therefore sober, and watch unto prayer. ⁸ And above all things have fervent charity among yourselves: for charity shall cover the multitude of sins.

Posted on Saturday, November 26, 2016

HEAR WHAT SPIRIT IS SAYING IN THIS LATE HOUR, I SPEAK OF THE MARK OF THE BEAST

DECEMBER 14, 2016

There is so much I wish to reveal to you My Beloved. Your experiences here in this realm, the set of circumstances which surround you at any given time are all by My design. You were known from before time was. Your journey here is meant to be the expression of who I am in you. I mold you and shape you as you move through the fiery trials and tribulations of this world, each step, surrendering all to Me, in trust and in obedience. This is how I refine you, as gold is tested by fire.

This life is about your awakening. It is about receiving the revelation of who you are in Me and I in you, and walking in this, your full potential. I have the culmination of all your life experiences in My hands. I know the outcome no matter what path you choose at any given time. I can and will use every detail of your life for My glory as this is why I have created you, for My good pleasure.

You live in a time like no other. It is the darkest of times, but it will also be the most glorious of times, as the remnant church, My Body, is awakening to her full potential. The mysteries and secrets of My Kingdom are being revealed like never before, and that which was previously hidden and veiled is being understood. I have purposed it to be so for this generation.

The midnight hour is come and you have a responsibility to know and understand the times you are in. I have poured out My Spirit as never before, and you have My Holy Word to counsel and guide you. It is for you to rise higher and shine brighter with My glory as the world plunges deeper into chaos. My people perish for lack of

knowledge, so do not be as one who does not seek to understand your position and the importance of walking in righteousness.

I have warned of great deception and My people, it is here. You will not be able to stand on any other foundation except for Me to ensure your survival. I do not speak of your physical safety as much as I speak of your eternal resting place. Without My truth and My laws written on your hearts, you will be swept away by this deception and perish. Take these My words very seriously children, as the powers of darkness have a very sinister plan. They have gone to great depths to ensure this plan comes to fruition, and many, many of My lukewarm ones will fall away and be lost. I have called upon you, yes you, and all who have ears to hear what My Spirit is saying in this late hour, to listen to My wise counsel and warn the others. To whom much is given, much is required.

It is becoming increasingly more difficult to distinguish truth from lies, light from dark, good from evil, but I tell you there is ONE WAY, ONE ANSWER.

MY NAME IS YAHUSHUA - MESSIAH AND REDEEMER.

I have every answer and I hold all the keys. I am the Way, the Truth and the Life. No one comes to the Father or enters My Kingdom, except through Me. I am the Ladder and I am the Door. I am the Shepherd, and My sheep know My voice and they follow Me.

FOLLOW ME...and only Me. Do not listen to the voice of another.

There is so much evil planned against you, as the enemy has manipulated all creation. There are plans to recreate life, to alter My design, many of which are already being implemented. Satan has always wished to be God and Creator. Do you remember when I spoke to you about your DNA? It is My blueprint or code that is your DNA and makes you to be fashioned in My image, originally before the fall, a pure and untainted bloodline. By devising ways to manipulate this DNA, the enemy is in the process of creating his own kingdom with his own race of beings. Some have and will give allegiance freely, but many others he will coerce into this allegiance by manipulation and deception. Does My Word not tell you, as in the days of Noah, so shall also the coming of the Son of Man be? To know the beginning is to know the end. There is nothing new under the sun. Study what has occurred when the Fallen angels came unto the daughters of men, and you will understand what is unfolding before your very eyes. This beast system is spoken about in My Word in the end as iron mixing with clay-- that which is My creation with that which is not. I have much wisdom to share with those who seek this from Me. Ask of Me and it shall be given unto you.

It is imperative that you understand what happened then, so you know that this battle is spiritual and there is only one answer to overcoming and being saved. Any alteration to your DNA, to the very essence of who you are within your blood is an abomination to Me and is the mixing of satan's seed with My Holy creation. Man is taking it upon himself under the direction of your adversary to alter man's very existence, to add to or take away that which I alone have created. Woe to those who tamper with My creation as I alone am Creator. There is no God beside Me! These horrors are being done and will be done to a greater degree in the very near future and are being called advancement and breakthrough technology.

Understand what I am saying to you. This has begun the mark of the beast that My Word speaks about. This system has been created to keep you from aging, to heal you, to remove 'imperfections,' to track you medically, to birth children without defects, and this is a disguise for the real motive behind this technology. It's very purpose is for control and manipulation, an extremely wicked means to cause you to accept this advancement readily, only to be used against you in the most vile and horrific way. This 'science' once taken into the body, this

mark whether it be in the hand or in the forehead, whether it be a chip or a code, whatever way it is now and will be presented to you, will forever change you and destroy the covenant that I have created with My created people. You will lose your eternal soul if you accept this 'mark', this technology within your bodies.

Sooner than most people believe, you will all be faced with the most extreme and difficult decisions of your entire lives. For many, your physical survival will depend on these choices. You will soon be told you cannot work, receive medical care, buy or sell without this new technology. But as I have told you, worry not for these your physical bodies, for it is your soul for eternity and its place of dwelling that should concern you most.

The beast system arises and your freedoms will be taken from you. You must trust and believe in Me, that I alone am your Source and the solid Rock foundation on which you can stand. Pray fervently for the increased measure of faith that is promised you. You must not give allegiance in any way to this anti-messiah system. Know in your heart where you stand now, as when that moment arrives and the sudden-lies are here, it will be too late to think about it.

Many empty promises will be made following the chaos, as I have already told you the judgments are upon you. The desperation and suffering experienced will cause many to turn to anyone or anything for instant physical relief. When they are not grounded in truth, they will, in their weakness, choose so very poorly.

Again I repeat to you, My people perish for lack of knowledge!

I wish for you to know My truth and warn them! Warn your families, warn your friends, your co- workers, your peers, and yes, your pastors and all those in leadership who are still sleeping! In that day when each one of you will meet Me face to face, there will be no excuses as I have always provided a way. Each one will answer to all that was presented in this life.

For those who are My faithful ones, My reward is with Me, and you will abide in the Temple of My God. If you could see what I have waiting for all those who love Me. As My Spirit pours forth into you, My faithful ones, such glory is being released on the earth. You are tethering Heaven to Earth and just remember, light has overcome darkness, the darkness will only be for a short time, because the victory has already been won!

Speak of these words to all you know.

It may mean life or death for them.. eternal life or eternal death..

YAHUSHUA

1 Peter 1:7 King James Version (KJV)

⁷ That the trial of your faith, being much more precious than of gold that perisheth, though it be tried with fire, might be found unto praise and honour and glory at the appearing of Jesus Christ

Revelation 4:11

¹¹ Thou art worthy, O Lord, to receive glory and honour and power: for thou hast created all things, and for thy pleasure they are and were created.

Colossians 1·26

²⁶ Even the mystery which hath been hid from ages and from generations, but now is made manifest to his saints

Romans 16:25

²⁵ Now to him that is of power to stablish you according to my gospel, and the preaching of Jesus Christ, according to the revelation of the mystery, which was kept secret since the world began,

Hosea 4:6

⁶ My people are destroyed for lack of knowledge: because thou hast rejected knowledge, I will also reject thee, that thou shalt be no priest to me: seeing thou hast forgotten the law of thy God, I will also forget thy children.

Jeremiah 31:33

³³ But this shall be the covenant that I will make with the house of Israel; After those days, saith the Lord, I will put my law in their inward parts, and write it in their hearts; and will be their God, and they shall be my people.

Revelation 2:29

²⁹ He that hath an ear, let him hear what the Spirit saith unto the churches.

Matthew 24:37

³⁷ But as the days of Noah were, so shall also the coming of the Son of man be.

Daniel 2:43-45

And whereas thou sawest iron mixed with miry clay, they shall mingle themselves with the seed of men: but they shall not cleave one to another, even as iron is not mixed with clay. And in the days of these kings shall the God of heaven set up a kingdom, which shall never be destroyed: and the kingdom shall not be left to other people, but it shall break in pieces and consume all these kingdoms, and it shall stand for ever. ⁴⁵ Forasmuch as thou sawest that the stone was cut out of the mountain without hands, and that it brake in pieces the iron, the brass, the clay, the silver, and the gold; the great God hath made known to the king what shall come to pass hereafter: and the dream is certain, and the interpretation thereof sure.

Genesis 6:1-7

And it came to pass, when men began to multiply on the face of the earth, and daughters were born unto them,

That the sons of God saw the daughters of men that they were fair; and they took them wives of all which they chose.

And the Lord said, My spirit shall not always strive with man, for that he also is flesh: yet his days shall be an hundred and twenty years. There were giants in the earth in those days; and also after that, when the sons of God came in unto the daughters of men, and they bare children to them, the same became mighty men which were of old, men of renown. And God saw that the wickedness of man was great in the earth, and that every imagination of the thoughts of his heart was only evil continually. And it repented the Lord that he had made man on the earth, and it grieved him at his heart. And the Lord said, I will destroy man whom I have created from the face of the earth; both man, and beast, and the creeping thing, and the fowls of the air; for it repenteth me that I have made them

Revelation 13:16-18

And he causeth all, both small and great, rich and poor, free and bond, to receive a mark in their right hand, or in their foreheads: And that no man might buy or sell, save he that had the mark, or the name of the beast, or the number of his name. Here is wisdom. Let him that hath understanding count the number of the beast: for it is the number of a man; and his number is Six hundred threescore and six.

Romans 12:3

³ For I say, through the grace given unto me, to every man that is among you, not to think of himself more highly than he ought to think; but to think soberly, according as God hath dealt to every man the measure of faith.

Revelation 22:12

¹² And, behold, I come quickly; and my reward is with me, to give every man according as his work shall be.

Revelation 3:12

¹² Him that overcometh will I make a pillar in the temple of my God, and he shall go no more out: and I will write upon him the name of my God, and the name of the city of my God, which is new Jerusalem, which cometh down out of heaven from my God: and I will write upon him my new name.

Posted on Wednesday, December 14, 2016

NIGHT HAS COME, YOU MUST OVERCOME BY THE BLOOD OF THE LAMB

DECEMBER 18, 2016

AND THEY OVERCAME HIM BY THE BLOOD OF THE LAMB..

To overcome is to seek to understand what My blood has purchased for you and then apply this to every aspect of your lives. I overcame sin and death and tore the veil so you could have access to My Father and the Kingdom. By immersing yourselves completely in Me and seeking to know My Heart, you become My tabernacle and resting place, My holy vessels through which I pour out My Spirit. You then abide in Me and I in you and together, We overcome.

Living a life as an overcomer means you choose Me first and foremost in this life. It means you must pick up your cross daily and walk the narrow path. It means you choose to forsake all else and everything this world has to offer you.

I never promised it to be easy, in fact, I have told you the journey would be difficult. I never said you would always be comfortable or that you would keep company with many.

I did say that they hated Me before they hated you. I said you must be broken and contrite and humble in heart. You cannot serve God and mammon. You cannot have a foot in both places. Compromise will be the downfall of many. They will say to Me, but Father! We performed miracles and prophesied and cast out demons in your name! But I will answer, get thee behind Me for your lips profess Me but your hearts are far from Me. I know you not.

Oh in that day, that very instant when I reveal Myself to each soul, then shall the scales fall from their eyes and My truth shall be revealed. Then they shall know that I came for a spotless body, one who is daily washed clean by My blood and who allowed themselves to be pliable and tested, purified and fashioned into My image. Then they will understand that what is taken in through the eyes and listened to with the ears and is spoken of by their lips, these things bring life and love, or death and destruction.

Learn My Word and be holy as I am holy, pure and righteous. This is My remnant. These are those who truly love Me, who desperately yearn for intimacy with Me, as I yearn for them. These are those who keep themselves from the things of this world, from gossip and lust and filth and immorality.

How much do you love Me? What are you willing to commit to in order that you are My remnant Bride? Ultimately, what matters most to you? Do you want to be found worthy to escape all these things that are coming upon the earth? Do you want to fulfill your purpose here and hear, 'well done good and faithful servant'? Or, do you want to meet Me face to face and know you chose not to walk in the fullness of all I had for you here in this journey. The choice will be yours, but the hourglass empties.

I have given you instruction on how you can overcome. It is up to you to allow Me to put My laws in your minds and write them upon your hearts, so you will be My people and I will be your God.

NIGHT HAS COME..

QUICKLY MY LOVES, CHOOSE QUICKLY... YAHUSHUA

Revelation 12:11King James Version (KJV)

¹¹ And they overcame him by the blood of the Lamb, and by the word of their testimony; and they loved not their lives unto the death.

1 Corinthians 6:19-20

What? know ye not that your body is the temple of the Holy Ghost which is in you, which ye have of God, and ye are not your own? For ye are bought with a price: therefore glorify God in your body, and in your spirit, which are God's.

1 Corinthians 15:55-57

O death, where is thy sting? O grave, where is thy victory? The sting of death is sin; and the strength of sin is the law. But thanks be to God, which giveth us the victory through our Lord Jesus Christ.

Luke 9:23

²³ And he said to them all, If any man will come after me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross daily, and follow me.

Luke 14:33

³³ So likewise, whosoever he be of you that forsaketh not all that he hath, he cannot be my disciple.

Matthew 7:13-14

Enter ye in at the strait gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be which go in thereat: Because strait is the gate, and narrow is the way, which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it.

John 15:18-25

If the world hate you, ye know that it hated me before it hated you. If ye were of the world, the world would love his own: but because ye are not of the world, but I have chosen you out of the world, therefore the world hateth you. ²⁰ Remember the word that I said unto you, The servant is not greater than his lord. If they have persecuted me, they will also persecute you; if they have kept my saying, they will keep yours also. But all these things will they do unto you for my name's sake, because they know not him that sent me. If I had not come and spoken unto them, they had not had sin: but now they have no cloak for their sin. He that hateth me hateth my Father also. If I had not done among them the works which none other man did, they had not had sin: but now have they both seen and hated both me and my Father. But this cometh to pass, that the word might be fulfilled that is written in their law, They hated me without a cause.

Matthew 6:24

²⁴ No man can serve two masters: for either he will hate the one, and love the other; or else he will hold to the one, and despise the other. Ye cannot serve God and mammon.

Matthew 15:8

⁸ This people draweth nigh unto me with their mouth, and honoureth me with their lips; but their heart is far from me.

Psalm 34:18

¹⁸ The Lord is nigh unto them that are of a broken heart; and saveth such as be of a contrite spirit.

1 John 5:6

⁶ This is he that came by water and blood, even Jesus Christ; not by water only, but by water and blood. And it is the Spirit that beareth witness, because the Spirit is truth.

Philippians 2:15

¹⁵ That ye may be blameless and harmless, the sons of God, without rebuke, in the midst of a crooked and perverse nation, among whom ye shine as lights in the world;

Ephesians 5:27

²⁷ That he might present it to himself a glorious church, not having spot, or wrinkle, or any such thing; but that it should be holy and without blemish.

Matthew 15:18

¹⁸ But those things which proceed out of the mouth come forth from the heart; and they defile the man.

Proverbs 18:21

Death and life are in the power of the tongue: and they that love it shall eat the fruit thereof.

Matthew 6:22-23

The light of the body is the eye: if therefore thine eye be single, thy whole body shall be full of light.

But if thine eye be evil, thy whole body shall be full of darkness. If therefore the light that is in thee be darkness, how great is that darkness!

Proverbs 4:25-27

Let thine eyes look right on, and let thine eyelids look straight before thee.

Ponder the path of thy feet, and let all thy ways be established.

Turn not to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil.

Mark 4:24

²⁴ And he said unto them, Take heed what ye hear: with what measure ye mete, it shall be measured to you: and unto you that hear shall more be given.

Ephesians 5:3

³ But fornication, and all uncleanness, or covetousness, let it not be once named among you, as becometh saints;

1 Peter 1:15-16

But as he which hath called you is holy, so be ye holy in all manner of conversation;

Because it is written, Be ye holy; for I am holy.

Hebrews 10:16

¹⁶ This is the covenant that I will make with them after those days, saith the Lord, I will put my laws into their hearts, and in their minds will I write them.

Romans 5:9

⁹ Much more then, being now justified by his blood, we shall be saved from wrath through him.

Posted on Sunday, December 18, 2016

THE STORMS NOW INTENSIFY GREATLY BUT I AM YOUR CAPTAIN AND YOU ARE ALMOST THERE

DECEMBER 28, 2016

After communion on December 25, 2016 in the evening, I was shown a ship without power in a very stormy and dark sea, no stars or moon to guide the ship, and I saw several men arguing about the situation. A few began to jump overboard, saying it was a hopeless situation and there could not possibly be any rescue. Two in particular were begging the despondent ones to not lose hope, to wait for help, and know the light would eventually shine again. I saw this vision repeatedly, and then the Lord began to speak to me.

Remember the words that I have spoken to you so many times before, that it is always darkest before the dawn. I have prepared you for such a time as this, so do not underestimate or doubt what can and will be done through you, through My remnant church. You are here for this time and for this season for a very specific purpose, and I have also told you that the darkness would grow greater day by day. And although the darkness seems to surround you on all sides, there is still so much to come. You must not lose faith. Do not challenge the Father's design. Do not question something that you have such a limited perception of. My greatest work is done in the midst of terrible darkness.

I promise you this, and one day soon you will see that this is My truth. You feel as if you are on ships with no captain, as the waters rage around you and the storm is now here, but remember My promises- I am your Captain. I am your Shepherd. I am your Light. I never said I would remove you from the darkness. I said I would carry you through to the other side. You will see many abandon Me in this dark hour that has come upon the earth. Many will say there is no God, for the faith of everyone will be greatly tested, severely so, and only those who have chosen to know truth will stand. There is a work being done here that you cannot perceive in each and every soul. I will take you through the fires until all that is not of Me is burned away.

Greater is He who is in you, than he who is in the world. Know this in your hearts. You will overcome. My light will dispel all the darkness, but it must come through you. It must! There is no other way. How else will they see Me? How else will they know Me? You must testify of My truth. This is why you are here. This is your purpose. You are here for Me to show them that I AM the Way.

Many will hate you as they hated Me. There is nothing new here, expect this, but you know in your hearts there is much more to this design than what you see and hear and experience each day. The storms will now intensify greatly. The hour is at hand. As I have prepared you beforehand, you will see much. Pray for those who will curse Me. Pray for those who will deny My Name. Pray for those who will mock and scoff and vilify the only One who was ever sinless. They are already doing this, but the persecution will increase and become very intense, and My Name will not be revered.

I have My chosen though, My special ones, who fear their God and will hold fast to the end and great will be their reward. You must not give up hope. You must have courage and stand firm through the most difficult part of this journey, and it will be difficult. But I have this. I have all of this in My hands, and I have already seen you through the outcome. Remember to keep the Kingdom perspective. Only I know the hearts of every man, so please understand that a greater work is being done, but you must persevere. It is as an army that has trained and trained and trained more for a battle they feel will never come. They become weary and discouraged and want to use their techniques and experiences to walk out what they have been trained to do, and that day will come, I assure you. It will come, but you must not grow weary in the process. You are most vulnerable at the time when you become weary and discouraged. Remember, the weapons of your warfare are not carnal. Bind these spirits that would serve to keep you downtrodden and weak in faith. These are not of Me. Yes, I do allow them. I allow them to show you who your strength is. There is nothing you can do within yourself. You have no power, no authority, no strength outside of Me. This is why I allow these things. This will make you a better soldier.

I am closer than ever before. Please know this in your hearts. I would not say this if it were not so. I truly am present with you in every moment. You are almost there My loves, almost there! And you have much support in the Kingdom. Many have gone before and pray for you. They also have seen you through. So, continue to hunger and thirst for righteousness and holiness, and stay on My narrow path, and soon, soon I will bring you home.

But, let us gather the lost first, for I wish that not one would perish. I love you all.

Hove you.

YAHUSHUA

Psalm 46:5 King James Version (KJV)

⁵ God is in the midst of her; she shall not be moved: God shall help her, and that right early.

2 Corinthians 4:16-18

For which cause we faint not; but though our outward man perish, yet the inward man is renewed day by day. For our light affliction, which is but for a moment, worketh for us a far more exceeding and eternal weight of glory; While we look not at the things which are seen, but at the things which are not seen: for the things which are seen are temporal; but the things which are not seen are eternal.

Proverbs 3:5-6

Trust in the Lord with all thine heart; and lean not unto thine own understanding. In all thy ways acknowledge him, and he shall direct thy paths.

Isaiah 55:8-9

For my thoughts are not your thoughts, neither are your ways my ways, saith the Lord. For as the heavens are higher than the earth, so are my ways higher than your ways, and my thoughts than your thoughts.

Psalm 139:12

¹² Yea, the darkness hideth not from thee; but the night shineth as the day: the darkness and the light are both alike to thee.

Isaiah 42:16

¹⁶ And I will bring the blind by a way that they knew not; I will lead them in paths that they have not known: I will make darkness light before them, and crooked things straight. These things will I do unto them, and not forsake them.

Psalm 14:1

¹ The fool hath said in his heart, There is no God. They are corrupt, they have done abominable works, there is none that doeth good.

John 1:5

⁵ And the light shineth in darkness; and the darkness comprehended it not.

Luke 6:28

²⁸ Bless them that curse you, and pray for them which despitefully use you.

Hebrews 3:14

¹⁴ For we are made partakers of Christ, if we hold the beginning of our confidence stedfast unto the end;

1 Corinthians 2:11

¹¹ For what man knoweth the things of a man, save the spirit of man which is in him? even so the things of God knoweth no man, but the Spirit of God.

Matthew 5:6

6 Blessed are they which do hunger and thirst after righteousness: for they shall be filled.

Posted on Wednesday, December 28, 2016